SAN JUAN-CHAMA RECLAMATION AND NAVAJO
INDIAN IRRIGATION PROJECTS

THURSDAY, JUNE 1, 1961

HousE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON IRRIGATION AND RECLAMATION
oF THE COMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS,
Washington,D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:50 a.m., in the com-
mittee room, New House Office Building, Hon. Wayne N. Aspinall
(chairman of the full committee) presiding.

Mr. AspiNanL. The Subcommittee on Irrigation and Reclamation
of the House Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs will be in
session for further consideration of H.R. 2552, ILR. 6541, and S. 107,
bills to authorize the Navajo Indian irrigation project and the initial
stage of the San Juan-Chama project and participating projects of
the Colorado River storage project and for other purposes.

The subcommittee held hearings on this legislation on April 24, 25,
and 26, 1961, but did not complete the taking of testimony.

This morning for further questioning we have present the witness
from the Department of Interior, Mr. William I. Palmer, accompanied
by Mr. Riter and Mr. Charles and Mr. Burnett. If they will come to
the witness stand. Also Mr. Martin P. Mangan, Associate Commis-
sioner of Indian Affairs, together with Mr. Gerald Keesee, super-
visory general engineer, Branch of Land Operations, Bureau of In-
dian Affairs.

At the last meeting of the committee, the following members of the
committee had questioned the witnesses: Aspinall, Hosmer, O’Brien,
and Westland. So this morning we will start with the next ranking
member and reserve the right for the other members to question fur-
%her, if they have any questions of the witnesses, after those recognized

rst.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM I. PALMER, ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER
OF RECLAMATION, ACCOMPANIED BY JOHN R. RITER, CHIEF
DEVELOPMENT ENGINEER, DENVER OFFICE, BUREAU OF RECLA-
MATION; RALPH CHARLES, PROJECT DEVELOPMENT ENGINEER,
ALBUQUERQUE OFFICE, BUREAU OF RECLAMATION; AND DON
BURNETT, CHIEF DIVISION OF PROJECT DEVELOPMENT, BUREAU
OF RECLAMATION; -AND STATEMENT OF MARTIN P. MANGAN,
ASSOCIATE COMMISSIONER OF INDIAN AFFAIRS, ACCOMPANIED
BY GERALD KEESEE, SUPERVISORY GENERAL ENGINEER,
BRANCH OF LAND OPERATIONS, BUREAU OF INDIAN AFFAIRS—
Resumed

Mr. Aspivarn. The gentleman from Oklahoma is recognized for
any questions he may have.
r. EpmonDpson. I reserve my time, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Aspinann. The gentleman reserves.
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216 SAN JUAN-CHAMA RECLAMATION PROJECT

The gentleman from North Dakota.

Mr. Nycaarp. I will reserve my time, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. AseinarL. The gentleman from California, Mr. Saund.

Mr. Hosmer. Will the gentleman yield

Mr. Saunp. Yes; I yield.

Mr. Hosmer. As I remember at the last meeting, I had asked Mr.
Saund to yield to me because I had to leave for an appointment and
I got through part of my questions, but not all of them. Is that your
understanding, Mr. Chairman ?

Mr. AspivaLe. That is right. You will be recognized next after
Mr. Saund.

Mr. Hosmer. Thank you.

Mr. Sauxp. Do you want to go ahead and finish your questions?
I yield to you.

Mr. AspiNaLn. The gentleman yields to you.

Mr. Hosmer. Very well.

I suppose these questions are going to come under various of the
witnesses, so those in whose category they fall may make the answer.

Is the regulation provided by the Navajo Reservoir essential to the
Navajo Irrigation project ?

Mr. RrTer. Yes, sir.

Mr. Hosmer. How much of the total cost of the Navajo Dam and
Reservoir is presently allocated to irrigation? I believe the figure is
$33 million, to refresh your memory.

Mr. Burnerr. The Navajo Reservoir is one of four regulation
reservoirs of the upper Colorado River storage project for which costs
were all allocated as a package of the total of the four reservoirs—
Navajo, Glen Canyon, I laming Gorge, and Curecanti. Some $90

-million of the total was allocated to irrigation.

Mr. Hosmer. Let us go about it another way then. Let us take
Navajo Dam and Reservoir, what is the cost of 1t, about $43 million?

(Mr. Rogers now presiding.)

Mr. BurNETT. Yes, sir; the total cost of the Navajo Dam and Reser-
voir is $43,206,000.

Mr. Hosmer. Half a million is allocated for flood control, right?

Mr. BurnErr. No, sir; only $207,000 is allocated to flood control.

Mr. Hosmer. Two hundred and seven thousand for flood control.

How much for enhancement of fish and wildlife?

Mr. Burnerr. There is no allocation to the enhancement of fish and
wildlife in the Navajo Reservoir.

Mr. Hosmer. How much for recreation ?

Mr. Burxerr. Let me qualify my above statements.

Mr. HosmER. Yes.

Mr. Burnerr. The Navajo figures that I am quoting are the origi-
nal allocations and the original costs. Subsequent. to the preparation
of the above data on Navajo, the Fish and Wildlife Service completed
a study of the upper basin and a fish and wildlife allocation was made
for the Navajo Reservoir.

Mr. Hosmer. Are you familiar with the document prepared by the
U.S. Bureau of Reclamation called “Financial and Power Rate Anal-
ysis, Colorado River Storage Project and Participating Projects,”
dated September 19607

Mr. BurnerT. Yes, sir.

N

Mr. Hosyer
Mr. Burxer
Mr. Hosaren,
Mr. Burner
Mr. Hosyegr,
Mr. McFagt
Mr. HosMEg,
rather not hay
through questi
What Iam try;
allocated to irr

turn to page 2: |

those figures yo
I do not unde
and tell us ab

of the taxpayer |

us what the in
nesses up here a
answer it.

Mr. PALMER.
Mr. Burnett ha
River storage de
$2 per acre-foot,
basis for the irr:
the irrigation w:
would come up »
have quoted. .

Mr. Hosmek. ¢
on the record.
would be allocab

Now, how mu

Navajo irrigatior |

Mr. Paryer. |
Mr. Hosmer. ¢
Hammond and a
Mr. PaLmer.
are right, the bul
would go to the
large block of wa
fulfillment, of the
Mr. Hosmer. V
say—roughly can
Mr. Paumer. |
given you of the |

could develop rig |

. Mr. Hosmer. /
Irrigation allocati

|
5
i‘
;

3

|
\'

Mr. Bur~nerr., |

Mr.HosmEer. W

Mr. BurnEerT.

Mr. Hosmer., A
der the Leavitt .
million.




0N PROJECT

“hairman.
ornia, Mr. Saund.

neeting, I had asked Mr.
for an appointment and
1l of them. Is that your

be recognized next after

d finish your questions?
u.

me under various of the
11 may make the answer.
Reservoir essential to the

of the Navajo Dam and
? T believe the figure is

one of four regulation
e project for which costs
of the four reservoirs—
1 Curecanti. Some $90

.way then. Let us take
of 1t, about $43 million?

Navajo Dam and Reser-

r flood control, right ¢
cated to flood control.
:and for flood control.
dlife ?

enhancement of fish and

smCents.

m quoting are the origi-
}uent to the preparation

dlife Service completed
life allocation was made

cument prepared by the
| and Power Rate Anal-
Participating Projects,”

SAN JUAN-CHAMA RECLAMATION PROJECT 217

Mr. Hosmer. Do you have that document ?

Mr. Burnerr. No, sir.

Mr. Hosyer. Anybody with you?

Mr. BurNerr. No, sir.

Mr. Hosmer. Has anybody got one in the room ?

Mr. McFarLanp. Yes.

Mr. HosmEr. Turn to page 22 and hand it to the witness. I would
rather not have to pull these facts out of you one by one. I can get
through questioning you in 10 minutes if we can get these things out.
What I am trying to get is what amount of this $43 million is properly
allocated to irrigation, and I know the figure is $33 million. If you
turn to page 22 in that document you just got and read off some of
those figures you will arrive at it.

I do not understand why the Bureau witnesses cannot come up here
and tell us about this. I cannot conceive of spending $43 million
of the taxpayers’ money and not being able to come up here and tell
us what the irrigation allocation is on this. You have got six wit-
nesses up here and I do not suppose there is any one of them that can
answer it.

Mr. Paumer. Mr. Hosmer, the answer to your question is in part, as
Mr. Burnett has indicated, that at the very outset of the Colorado
River storage development, it was determined that an annual cost of
$2 per acre-foot of the joint main stem storage facilities should be the
basis for the irrigation allocation. Now under the full utilization of
the irrigation wafers that would be available in Navajo, you probably
would come up with an allocation in the order of the $34 miﬁion you
have quoted.

Mr. Hosmer. $33 million. All richt. Now we have got that fact
on the record. Thirty-three out of the forty-three million dollars
would be allocable to-irrigation.

Now, how much of this allocation would be attributable to the
‘Navajo irrigation project ? :

Mr. Paumer. Well—

Mr. Hosmer. Substantially all of it except a small amount for the
Hammond and a little bit for river regulation in there ?

Mr. Pamer. Again, the $2 per acre-foot would apply. And you
are right, the bulk of the water in Navajo that is usable for irrigation
would go to the Navajo project. However, bear in mind there is a
large block of water that is stored behind Navajo that is usable in the
fulfillment of the commitments to maintain the stream, et cetera.

Mr. Hosyer. We will get into that a little bit later. So you would
say—roughly can we settle at $30 million ?

Mr. Paryer. Within the qualification, Mr. Hosmer, that I have
given you of the principle of allocation, this in as good a figure as we
could develop right now; yes.

Mr. Hosmer. All right. Now the Navajo project itself, less this
irrigation allocation, what does it come to—$135 million

Mr. Bur~nEerr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Hosmer. What? ,

Mr. Burnerr. Yes, sir; $135 million.

Mr. Hosmer. And then if you added this irrigation allocation un-
der the Leavitt Act; the total cost, however, would be about $165
million.
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Mr. Bur~nerr. If added together; yes, sir.

Mr. Hosmer. Now there are, in the Navajo project, approximately

105,100 acres to be irrigated ?

Mr. Kersee. It is here; 110,600, I believe. :

Mr. Hosmer. So if you divide the 110,000 into $165 million you
come out with something around just under $1,600-per-acre cost. Does
that sound about right

Mr. Kersee. The total cost on that including the 12 percent for con-
tingencies and 8 percent for engineering and overhead, plus 214 percent
for interest during construction, amounts to a total of $146,000,336.

Mr. HosmEr. Then you add 30 million to that.

Mr. Keesee. The 30 million is in your total.

Mr. Hosymer. What?

Mr. Keeske, The $2 charge for the water is in the cost.

Mr. Hosmer. And you say it comes out where, 146; is that right?

Mr. Kersge. 146,

Mr. Hosmer. That brings us down somewhere around $1,500 an
acre to irrigate this land; is that right?

Mr. Keesee. That is approximately correct; yes, sir.

Mr. IHosmer. All right; now, what is the value of that land per
acre irrigated? I understand it is not, salable; it belongs to the tribe.
Would the fair value be about $200 per acre?

Mr. Keesee. I do not know what the irrigated land is selling for
in the San Juan Basin, Mr. Hosmer.

Mr. Hosmer. I have a figure that shows that farm investment or
market value of farms in that aresa ranges from $24,000 to $31,500
for a farm from 90 to 105 acres. That is in House Document, 24 at
page 349 and works out to a cost of about $340 an acre. Does that
seem to be an unreasonable cost to you?

Mr. Keesee. That would be about right, I think. -

Mr. Hosmer. That is about right ; all right.

Now in this Navajo irrigation project that will be on the reserva-
}tlionl, does@ the Indian own his own land there or is it part of the tribal

oldings?

Mr. Keesee. It belongs to the Navajo Tribe.

Mr. Hosmer. Are you familiar with any estimated hypothetical
repayment ability of that acreage ?

Mr. Keesee. Yes, sir.

Mr. Hosmer. What is it ?

Mr. Keesee. That was a part of the—it is approximately 17 per-
cent, as I recall it, Mr. Hosmer.

Mr. Hosmer. Are you familiar with Senate Report No. 83 on this

project? It shows it would be able to repay about $21 million in
50 years.

~ Mr. Keesee. That is right.

Mr. Hosmer. All right. That equals about $200 an acre. So hypo-

thetically that could be repaid, of the some $1,500 an acre cost; is that
right? ;

tMr. KEeesee. That is correct.

Mr. HosMEr. As a matter of fact, none of it will be repaid because
of the Leavitt Act. Isthat further correct ?
Mr. Keeser. That is right.
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Mr. Hosmer. So even hypothetically the irrigators could pay back
in this land only 13 percent of the investment.

Mr. Keesee. About 16 percent.

Mr. HosmEr. What ?

Mr. Kersee. We say 16 percent.

Mr. Hosmer. You say 16 percent.

Mr. Keesee. Yes, sir.

Mr. Hosmer. All right. Now this figure we have got here, if we
take an average farm it would be about a hundred acres; is that right ?

Mr. Keesee. That is right.

Mr. Hosmer. So the average investment per farm would be
$150,000 for each of these Indian families.

Mr. Keesee. Yes;that is right.

Mr. Hosmer. Figuring some 1,100-plus farms.

Mr. Keesee. Yes.

Mr. Hosmer. In addition to the 1,120 on-farm families, it is esti-
mated there are 2,240 off-farm families to be supported, making a
total of 3,360 families all together that will gain benefit from this
$146 million expenditure.

Mr. Keesee. That is right.

Mr. HosyEr. And I believe that works out to somewhere around

- $45,000 per family invested; is that right? Is that roughly an ac-

curate figure?

Mr. Keesee. It would be about 18,000 people.

Mr. Hosmer. I am talking about the number of families.

Mr. Kersee. It would be about that. That is about correct.

. Mer Hosmer. This new sawmill they built out there cost $714 mil-
ion?

Mr. Kegsee. That I cannot answer.

Mr. Hosmer. Does anybody know ?

Mr. Mancan. I believe that is approximately correct.

Mr. Hosmer. I think it was testified to by the secretary of the
tribal council when he was here. He also said it was supposed to
sugport about 500 families. Do you recall that ?

Ir. Mancan. I was not here at that time. No; I do not recall.

Mr. Hosyer. If that testimony is true, then this sawmill investment
would be about $15,000 per family if my figures are correct. Does that
sound right to you ?

Mr. Ma~can. That sounds right.

. Mr. Hosmer. As contrasted to $45,000 per family for this irriga-
tion project.

Now the construction period for this N avajo project is 12 years?

Mr. Keesee. About 14 years.

Mr. Hosmer. What is the development? Are they given 10 years
after that?

Mr. Kessee. Along about approximately that, 5 to 10 years.
Mr. Hosmer. What ?

Mr. Kezsee. Five to ten years.

Mr. HosMer. Five to ten years.

Mr. Keesee. Yes, sir.

Mr. HosMer. Somewhere upward of 22 years, altogether, right?
Mr. Keesee. That is correct.
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Mr. Hosmer. The Federal investment during this period takes
interest, does it not ?

Mr. Keesee. We computed it for interest, yes, in our analysis.

Mr. Havey. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Hosmer. I yield.

Mr. Harey. I did not get his answer, what was the answer?

Mr. Keesee. We computed the interest in our determination of
feasibility.

Mr. Hosmrr. What did you determine the total investment would
be including that interest ?

Mr. Keesee. That was the 146 million I spoke of.

Mr. Hosmer. Noj not including this interest during the develop-
ment period and so on, construction period. You got interest over a
period of upward of 20 years at at least 27 percent.

Mr. Kersee. We computed it on the basis of 214 percent.

Mr. Hosmer. How much interest ?

Mr. Kreser. The $146—wait a minute—it would be the difference.
About $21 million.

- Mr. Hosmer. That interest is not in your——

Mr. Keesee. It would be $21 million. :

Mr. Hosmer. On what are you taking that interest? On $146
million ?

Mr. Pamer. Mr. Hosmer, on all irrigation developments, by policy
of Congress, the Bureau of Reclamation does not compute interest.
What the Bureau of Indian Affairs has done and what we would do
would be to compute the interest during construction on the invest-
ment as a means of determining the economic feasibility in arriving
at a benefit-cost ratio. When the work under construction became
utilitarian it would not continue to be weighted with an interest com-
ponent. In other words, if you built a feature in 2 years, you would
compute interest on that feature for 2 years.

r. Hosmer. But if it takes 20 years to develop and engineer this
thing and get it into full production and you are borrowing money at
the rate of 2145 percent per year, in 10 years you are going to pay
interest on equal to 25 percent of the amount and in 20 years, 50 per-
cent of the amount. So the interest the taxpayers are stuck for must
range somewhere between $3614 million and $37 million; does it not?

Mr. Parmer. Mr. Hosmer, again let me clarify this issue.

Mr. Hosmer. I am talking about figures that you have not included
in your cost and feasibility study.

Mr. Paumer. Let me clarify the basis of computing interest. Total
interest you are computing.in your calculation would not be all paid
in year 1. If it took 14 years for the construction period the interest
on money invested would be computed over a period of 14 years as the
investment was made.

Mr. Hosmer. That is why I am willing to take it on an average and
take 214 for 10 years. And divide your $146 million by 4 and you get
83615 million, which you have to add to the $146 million to get what
the taxpayers are paying for this thing. And it turns out to be
$182,500,000 worth of investment, at the least. Do you follow me?

Mr. Pavmer. I follow you completely. If you will go back to Mr.
Keesee’s statement, he indicated to you that in the figures given you
there was about $21 million in interest which is not too far from your
rule of thumb interest for 10 years.
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Mr. Hosmer. I cannot possibly see how he gets that figure. What

is the amount of the cost of the N. avajo project itself, the construc-
tion cost ?

Mr. Kersee. $104,000,909.

Mr. Hosmer. Where do we get this $135 million that everybody
agrees to?

Mr. Keesee. I can break that down. The total field cost is approx-
imately $105 million. To that is added 12 percent for contingencies
which brings you to approximately $117 million. Plus your 8 percent
for engineering and overhead, bringing you to approximately $125
million. That was a figure that we put 1n in 1955 and it was indexed
to the figure of $125 million, yes.

Mr. Hosmer. Then we got into this business of the allocations to
the dam itself, which you stipulated would be some $30 million so that
brings us to $155 million ; is that right ¢

Mr. Keesee. That is taking into consideration Your annual costs
in the analysis. :

Mr. Hosmer. $155 million. That differs from the $146 million you
gave a little while ago by about $9 million ; is that right?

Mr. Harey. May I interrupt for a clarifying question, if the gentle-
man from California will yield ?

Mr. Hosmer. I yield.

Mr. Hacrey. I want to say to the gentleman I am glad to see he is
tending to dip into the real cost of these projects. It is something
that has been disturbing to me for a long time. Apparently the
Department down there when they set ug a project usually do not
attempt to really let the Congress or any ody else know what these
projects are going to cost. As the gentleman well knows, very, very
seld]om do they get one of these projects at even within 25 percent of
their original estimate. I am glad to see that somebody is beginning
to let the Department know down there when they come up here with
these figures you are misleading this Congress, you are misleadin,
this committee, and you are misleading t%x:a people of the Unite
States because you do not put the real cost of these projects in there.

And T think you ought to do it. I think the Congress should
demand that you do it.

Mr. HosumEer. I think the gentleman has made a very profound,
objective observation. I would like to ask unanimous consent that
the witnesses go through and check these figures that they have given
me this morning and make certain that they are accurate, and make
what changes are necessary. I would also like, when we get this full
cost, which you say is $155 million, which I believe to be closer to $266
million, that you will divide each of those figures by the 1,120 families
you are going to get, and get us a range of figures for the investment
per farm. Do you understand ?

Mr. Keesee. I will be glad to furnish you that.

Mr. Morris. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Hosmer. When you do that T would like you to take the amount
of interest the Government is currently paying to borrow money and
find out how much interest annually 1s being paid to subsidize each
one of these Indian families. Do you understand that?
none of this money is going to be paid back. So this charge will be
against the taxpayers in perpetuity.
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Mr. Havrey. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Hosmer. Yes, I yield.

Mr. Morris. Reserving the right to object.

Mr. Hosmer. 1 yield to the gentleman from Florida.

Mr. Morers. Mr. Chairman, a point of order.

Mr. Rogers. The gentleman will state it. Is the gentleman making
a unanimous-consent request, as I understand ?

Mr. HosMEr. Yes.

Mr. Morris. Reserving the right to object, Mr. Chairman, would
the gentleman explain to the committee? Are you going to revise all
the Bureau of Reclamation’s reporting forms for this bill?

Mr. Hosmer. Quite to the contrary. I am merely trying to find
out what it is going to cost the American taxpayer per annum in per-
petuity to provide a farm for each of these 1,120 families. T think
they are entitled to know. I think perhaps some of the other Mem-
bers of Congress who are not members of this committee, but will be
hearing this bill on the floor, will be interested in that amount and
possibly interested in comparing what the per capita income of the
Indians is out there and perhaps comparing it to what other types of
investment that could be of equal or greater benefit to these people,
these 1,120 families and to the tribe that might not be of even as great
a magnitude as the one that is proposed in the legislation.

Mr. Morrts. Does the gentleman have—was there any reason why
this information could not have been asked for when we held hearings
over a month ago? -

Mr. Hosyer. If the gentleman will recall, every time we get one of
these irrigation projects there are about 2 days of hearings scheduled,
there are Bureau witnesses, and there are witnesses who come in from
out of State; the witnesses from out of State have to be accommodated,
otherwise they will be subsidizing the Washington hotel complex, and
we are necessarily restricted. So, I think in fairness, the gentleman
will realize that maybe all of these questions could not have been
posed : maybe they are questions that should not be posed ; mayhe they
are questions that should be answered before the project is ever
brought up here. But since they are not, I think we are entitled to it.

Mr. Morris. Let me say to the gentleman, I think these questions
should have been answered and I think this material should have been
and should in all projects, and T think it was furnished to the com-
mittee. But the thing that disturbs me is that here we come along with
a project and we have had it pending for a considerable length of
time—hearings have been held last session of Congress and a couple
of sessions ago and at the last minute almost, why, the gentleman asks
for some very detailed information that the Bureau witnesses appar-
ently have not been able to come up with this morning.

Mr. Hosmer. I think the gentleman implied the criticism would not
be to me, the gentleman from California, but to Bureau witnesses for
not having furnished this in the first place. I hope this is the
implication. : .

Mr. Rogers. Is there objection ?

Mr. Morris. That is right.

Mr. Rocrrs. Is there oﬁjection?
Mr. Morris. Further reserving the right to object.
Mr. Rocers. Would the gentleman restate his-request
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Mr. Hosmer. I want them to take the $166 million figure on the
total cost of this project and whatever figure they come up with as
a corrected cost, including interest during construction and develop-
ment and get a total capital investment, divide it by the number of
families to find out what the cost per family is in each of those cases,
based on each of those figures; then further, I would like them to
calculate what the taxpayers are going to have to pay in perpetuity
as interest at the going rate on this investment per family.

Mr. Rogers. Can you do that, Mr. Palmer? :

Mr. ParyEr. Yes, sir; we can do this but may I speak a minute on
the general question that Mr. Hosmer has raised ?

Mr. Rocers. Let us wait until we get through with this unanimous-
consent request and then you can speak on it.

Mr. Parmzr. All right.

Mr. Roggrs. Is there objection ?

Mr. Morrts. Reserving the right to object, Mr. Chairman, all T
want to do is to make sure that they can furnish this information and
that they will furnish it speedily.

Mr. Paumer. It was to this point, Mr. Chairman, I wished to talk.

Mr. Rocers. The Chair will find that out later on.

Mr. Morris. I withdraw my reservation.

Mr. Harey. Mr. Chairman, reserving the right to object and I
shall not object.

Mr. Roeers. Mr. Haley.

Mr. Harey. But the gentleman from California, if I may have
his attention, this matter was discussed, was it not, in nearly all of
these hearings and the question of the tremendous cost of this project
per family was brought up at that time. It seems to me that the
gentleman from California’s request is in order because every time
that this project has been before this committee the same question
has arisen and the cost of giving the services to these 1,100 or 1,200
farms or whatever it is has been variously estimated from $60,000 to
$100,000 per family.

The gentleman recalls the suggestion was made rather than build
this for the Indians that we take the money necessary to irrigate
these farms and set it up in a trust fund where each member of the

tribe would receive about $5,000 a year.

So the gentleman’s question is in order and I just want to say this,
if I may, Mr. Chairman: I warned and warned this group right
before us here now, I think you had better “get on the ball” down
there and bring up here to this Congress and to this committee the
real cost of these projects; otherwise, gentlemen, you are going to
run into serious trouble and you are going to cripple some very fine
reclamation projects in the western part of this country because I
think that the Congress, I know that I am, are getting “fed up” on
the misleading figures that you bring up here. Let us put the thing
out there and let people look at it. .

Mr. Roaers. Is there objection ? ‘

Mr. AspiNaLL. Reserving the right to object and I shall not object.

Mr. Rogers. The gentleman from Colorado.

Mr. AspiNaLL. Any member of this committee who wishes to, could
get the information in 15 minutes that the gentleman from Cali-
fornia is asking for. Our staff member is here. It is a question of
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the assumption you make whether or not you are going to agree with
the figure. If you are going to argue on these figures, that is one
thing, but so far as getting the information is concerned, it is in the
report, it can be obtained by any member of this committee that has
been on the committee for one term.

Mr. Rocers. Is there objection? The Chair hears none and the.

unanimous-consent request of the gentleman from California is
granted.

Would you yield to the Chair, Mr. Saund, on your time?

Mr. Saunp. Yes.

Mr. Rocers. For the purpose of letting Mr. Palmer speak on this
for half a minute. :

. Mr. Paumer. I was going to make exactly the same observation
that the chairman of the full committee has just made. Not only
will we supply this information, but the information is available to
the committee through the committee clerk.

Mr. Rocers. Can you get this in a short time?

Mr. Paumer. It can be assembled, combined in any kind of form
the committee wants. In House Document 424 of the 86th Congress,
which is before this committee, the costs were broken down in intri-
cate.detail at that time. The cost factors that are before the com-
mittee now are indexed-up cost figures that reflect the result of in-
flation. We are not only ready, but we are willing and able to supply
this committee with any kind of information this committee desires
and we will do it as speedily as possible.

(The information referred to follows:)

1. Estimated cost of Navajo Indian irrigation project as of Jan. 1,

1961 $134, 359, 000
2. Preliminary surveys and investigations 974, 000
3. Present cost of Navajo Reservoir allocated to Navajo Indian

irrigation project? 18, 453, 500
4, Total estimated construction cost__ 153, 786, 500
5. Estimated construction cost per farm unit L 137, 309
6. Estimated interest charge during construction?.______________ 20, 749, 000
7. Estimated interest charge per farm unit 18, 526
8. Total estimated construction cost and interest charge during

construction per farm unit 155, 835
9. Estimated annual interest charge per farm unit at 27 percent__ 4,480

1 Bureau of Reclamation study of September 1960 allocates $32,873,000 of the cost of
Navajo Reservoir to irrigation, of which $18,453,500 is estimated as chargeable to the
Navajo Indian irrigation project.

3 The present policy of the Congress is not to charge interest on irrigation construction
f)undtsli: gwevt'fr, in determining economic feasibility, this figure is used in computing

enefit-cost ratio.

Mr. Rogrrs. The gentleman from California will proceed.

Mr. HosmEer. Let us turn to the San Juan-Chama project now. It
costs about $86 million for construction.

Mr. Burnerr. Yes, sir. :

Mr. HosmEer. And about $53 million is allocated to irrigation.

Mr. Burnerr. $53,400,000.

Mr. Hosmer. How much ?

Mr. Burnerr. $53,400,000.

Mr. Hosmer. How many acres does the project serve, 121,000 ap-
proximately ?

Mr. BurNerT. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Hosmer. I have some figures from the hearings on the last bill
which indicate that the construction costs per acre for the Cerro
unit would be about $926; the Taos unit, $800; the Llano unit, some
$1,330 ;3 and Pojoaque unit, some $1,040. Does that sound about right
to you

Mr. Burnerr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Hosmer. And that the tributary units would be around $220

an acre and the Middle Rio Grande Conservancy District about $210 -

per acre for an average cost of $440 per acre.

Mr. Burverr. We have not averaged it, but your cost per acre per
unit is about correct.

Mr. Hosmer. One of the gentlemen is nodding. Do you mean that
is correct, about $440 an acre for overall ?

Mr. Cuarces. The individual ones are substantially correct, sir.

Mr. Hosmer. Now this project is going to deliver how many acre-
feet a year on the average? I have a figure of 46,900, is that right ?

Mr. Bur~err. No, sir. The total diversion is 110,000, but 56,000 of
that is for “M” and “I" purposes. So your figure of 43 for irriga-
tion——

Mr. Hosmer. Forty-six.

Mr. Burnerr. Forty-six, right.

Mr. HosmEr. 46,000, 9 for irrigation. That as I read it amounts to
about. four-tenths of an acre-foot per acre per year; does that sound
about right ?

Mr. Bur~err. Yes, that is about right.

Mr. Hosmer. What is the average annual requirement of these lands
forhwater each year? T have a figure of 21/ acre-feet. Is that about
right ?

Mr. Burnerr. It varies on the different units, but that is approxi-
mately correct ; yes, sir.

Mr. Hosmer. The figure that I have given you is derived from
House Document No. 424 and it does seem very low for this arid area.
Do you think it should be higher ?

Mr. Burnerr. The area is practically all supplemental irrigation.
Under the project, as planned, the only water to be delivered fo new
land is for small interspered areas within the tributary units. Practi-
cally all of the water is used for supplemental purposes on land which
is already irrigated.

Mr. HosmERr. As a matter of fact, you could serve less than 20,000
acres with full requirement by this amount of irrigation water.

Mr. BurnEeTT. Yes, at 21 feet per acre.

Mr. HosmEer. And if you are serving only that many acres with this
amount of investment, 1t would run about $2,500 per acre.

Mr. Burnerr. We would have altogether a different project plan,
of course.

Mr. HosmeR. Yes.

Now I tried to go through the record and the best I can see is that
the average value of this land runs anywhere from $130 to $300 per
acre throughout the whole project, varying between those figures.
Does that figure sound somewhere near right to any of you?

Mr. Cuarues. It would vary considerably more than that because
some of the lands are in the immediate vicinity of Albuquerque and
probably would run as high as two or three thousand dollars an acre.
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Mr. Hosmer. That would not be exactly farmland, would it ?

Mr. Cuarces. It would be used for——

Mr. Hosmer. That would be land that you are going to use for
municipal and industrial purposes, would it not ?

Mr. Crarees. It would still receive an irrigation supply for a small
acreage.

: 7Mr. Hosmer. But it would not be growing crops very long, would
it?

Mr. Cuarces. No, sir; it would not.

Mr. Hosmer. It would be growing houses.

What part of this $53 million allocated to irrigation will be paid
by the irrigators and what part from the basin fund ?

Mr. Burnerr. T did not get the second part of the question.

Mr. Hosmer. You said there is $51 million allocated to irrigation
in this project.

Mr. BurNerr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Hosmer. And T am trying to figure out how much of it is ac-
tually going to be repaid by the irrigators themselves.

Mr. BurNETT. About $8 million.

Mr. Hosyer. And how much out of the basin fund ?

Mr. Bur~verr. The balance out of the basin fund.

Mr. Hosaer. $45 million out of the basin fund ?

Mr. Burnerr. Yes, sir.

Mr. HosmEr. Sixty percent of this acreage is farms of less than 10
acres; is that right? Do you recall? House Document 442 states that
about 60 percent of the area to be furnished water here consists of
farms of less than 10 acres and the remaining percentage less than
20 acres.

Mr. Cirarees. That is approximately right, sir.

Mr. Hosyrr. These are not commercial farms, are they ?

- Mr. Caaries. Noj; they are not.

Mr. Hosyer. They are just subsistence farms.

In House Document 424, there was a statement that somehow these
small farms were going to be consolidated into big ones. Do you
recall that statement, any of you’

Mr. Crarees. The trend is toward—in the actual farming area, the
trend is toward enlarging those farms, and we hope that more of them
will become large enough to be self-supporting over a period of time.

Mr. Hosmer. You mean some people are going to go out of the
farming business and other people are going to get bigger ?

Mr. Crarces. That is happening generally, sir, and it is happening
to some extent in these tributary units.

Mr. Tosyer. It is happening because these projects of this nature
are going in, is it not? You are creating conditions under which you
~are actually, in effect, forcing people off the farms.

Mr. Parmer. No, sir.  Mr. Hosmer, in this area you have a very
unusual situation. This area was settled, much of it, as long ago as
400 years and much of it has been continuously farmed since that time.
It has been farmed under the Spanish-American system of subdivi-
sion. As families grew the family holding was divided and it has got
down in many instances to the point where the units as they are now
existing are simply inadequate to provide even a subsistence living.
One of the ingredients that is required to bring about an adjustment
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that is essential in this area is the availability of additional water and
the removal of the limitation of size that has been imposed upon these
people because of the lack of regulated and reliable water and because
of the pattern that has evolved in the area.

Mr. Hosmer. In other words, you are telling me these people are
“moonlighting” so far as their agricultural activities are concerned.

Mr. PaLmer. No, sir; this is not the case. These people have lived
on the farms and have produced on the farms for over 400 years.
Their families have owned it.

Mr. Hosmer. But if they are not at a subsistence level, they will
either die or will be working someplace else to maintain their
subsistence.

Mr. Paumer. This I also indicated when before the committee last
year. They do a certain amount of oiitside work to augment and
supplement their income.

Mr. Sayror. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Saunp. Yes, I yield.

Mr. Sayror. Now, this project is divided actually into two parts, is
it not, the part of the Indian reservation, Indian lands, and the part
which will be taken care of outside of the Indian reservation ?

Mr. Paumer. Actually, three parts, Mr. Saylor. There is the
Navajo part which is the Indian part you are speaking about, then the
San Juan-Chama breaks logically into two segments; one is what we
term the “tributary unit,” the four tributary units; and the other one
is the middle Rio Grande project area.

Mr. Sayror. What you have said, the testimony you have just given,
Mr. Hosmer, do you want that testimony to apply to the part that is
going to Indian land? Your testimony is going to the consolidation of
farms, and so on and so forth.

Mr. Patmer. You have got a completely different situation. The
Indian portion is land that is not now cultivated, it is not now under
intensive development. The part in the middle Rio Grande and in
the tributary units is. Of course, the long-range objective in each in-
stance would be to encourage the development of an economic
operation.

And, in passing, may I also add, as I have testified to this group
before, that the Bureau of Reclamation under reclamation law is
perhaps the only agency of the Federal Government that is giving any
active support at all to the family-sized farm, which is contrary to the
assumption Mr. Hosmer drew.

Mr. Sayror. I wanted to make the record straight here that as far
as the Indian lands are concerned, I certainly hope that what has been
testified to here does not show it is the thought or the desire of the
Department as far as the Indian lands are concerned to end up with
large development.

Mr. Paumer. No,sir.

Mr. Sayror. The very purpose of a sizable portion of this bill is
that you are going to try to take care of these Indian families.

Mr. Paumer. Precisely, sir.

Mr. Hosyer. Thank you.. ]

The irrigators’ annual payments. Is somebody familiar with them

Myr. PaLMER. Yes, sir.

< a6
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Mr. Hosymer. My question is directed to what is the amount of re-
payment over the 50-year period in excess of operation and payment of
maintenance costs. I have a figure of around $8 million.

Mr. Caarces. Around $8 million; yes, sir.

r. Hosmer. That makes it $160,000 a year repayment on irriga-
tion from the irrigators $8 million divided by 50 comes to that figure.

Mr. Crarcgs, Yes, sir.

Mr. Hosmer. Together with the interest costs during construction,
I'think you have indicated that the total Government investment here
will be %’56 million. You said $53,400,000 actual investment and then
the table shows interest during construction at approximately $2,-
600,000, a total of $56 million.

Mr. Cuarces. 1 believe that $53,400,000 includes the interest during
construction. '

Mr. Hosmzer. Will you check that through and when you do so refer
to Senate Report No. 83 at page 8 for the irrigation allocation and
to House Document 424, page 12, table 9, for the interest during con-
struction. My calculations show those two figures together total $56
million, that the interest on that at 215 percent would be $1,400,000
a year. I just wish to compare that figure to the $160,000 a year that
the irrigators are repaying. :

(Note.—Information supplied by the Bureau of Reclamation
follows:)

The irrigation allocation, $53,400,000, from page 9 of Senate Report 83, is
correct. It reflects the construction costs shown in table 9, page 12, House
Document 424, indexed to January 1958 prices. The interest during construe-
tion on the irrigation costs as reallocated would amount to approximately
$2,679,000, making a total investment of $56,070,000.

Mr. Pauamer. Mr., Hosmer, again, it is the policy, and the reclama-
tion law that no interest be charged on the irrigation allocation.

Mr. Hosyer. For 9 years, Mr. Ialey and I have been asking these
same questions, trying to get these figures down and then are told that
“Well, we do not, in the Bureau, include these various extra, charges in
our calculations.” We realize that you do not include them in your
calculations. That is why we have to ask questions here SO we can
get them on record.

Mr. Paryer, My point is that we would be pleased, as I have al-
ready indicated, to supply the committee or any of its members any
information it desires in any kind of form it would like to have it

ut I point out again that under reclamation law the irrigation allo-
cation is not interest bearing and for this reason we do not calculate
the interest.

Mr. Hosmer. I understand that.

Mr. Paraer. If you desire that, we are pleased to give it to you.

Mr. Hosmer. I am trying to find out what the taxpayers are actual-
1{ putting into this, not what the Government books are showing for
the cost.

Mr. CuaRLEs. The figure, $53,400,000, does not include the interest
during construction. That is the capital cost allocation.

Mr. HosmEer. And the interest during construction is $2,600,000.

Mr. BurNerr. We have not computed that charge. We do not have
it as a lump sum.

Mr. Hosmer. I think it runs out about $2,600,000, approximately.
Mr. Chairman, I have other questions, but I am sure the other mem-
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bers of the committee would want to get a chance, so T would like
to ask unanimous consent to resume my questioning after they have
had their opportunity.

Mr. Aseinann (presiding). The Chair is not going to grant that

unanimous consent request, but he certainly is going to give his col-
league a chance to come back if time permits. His colleague knows
that I always do.

Mr. Hosmrr. You mean you are going to wind it up in an hour
and that is all?

Mr. Aspinarn. I would like to wind it up in an hour if we could.
If we cannot, that is all right. My friend has been going over the
same questions he has at other times. I know what his questions
purport to do and I think he has a right to do that, but I think my
colleague should remember there are other members of the committee.

Mr. Hosmrer. That is why I was just trying to protect my oppor-
tunity to complete my questioning and at the same time afford my
colleagues the consideration and courtesy to which I feel they are due.

Mr. AspiNanL. My colleague reserved his time at the last hearing.
Today he has been going on time yielded to him, a whole hour,
almost, by the gentleman from California, Mr. Saund. If the gentle-
man from California wishes to continue to yield time, that is in ac-
cordance with our rules. My colleague reserved his time heretofore;
he can come back.

Mr. Hosmer. Very well. I will yield back the time with gratitude
to my colleague from California.

Mr. Saunp. Mr. Palmer.

Mr. PaLmEr. Yes, Judge Saund.

Mr. Sauxp. At the outset of my questions I would like to make a
request. I hope that the Department is cooperative and we can save
time. I Wouls like to ask a simple question. Is the water available
for these two projects?

Mr. Paaer. Yes, Judge Saund. Under no circumstances would
we propose to bring these kind of developments to the Congress
unless we could make certification as to the availability of the water

supply.

K’Fr.y Saunp. By that I mean water legally available and physically
existing.

Mr. Pararer. Judge Saund, again the answer would be in the af-
firmative.

Mr. Saunp. How do you figure that ?

Mr. Pataer. Without getting into the long discussion that we got
into before, let me point out to the committee that under any con-
struction of the compact or any interpretation of the compact, any of
the projects that are now before the Congress are clearly within the
most conservative interpretation of that. Anticipating your ques-
tions, we filed with the committee a brief that is part of the record
on how we developed this conclusion.

I have with me Mr. John R. Riter, who is Chief of our Project
Development Division and Project Planning Division in Denver and
who is a very eminent and very competent hydrologist in his own
right. He is the man under whose direction the calculations were
prepared and he would be very pleased to respond to your specific
questions.

|
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But may I add again, sir, that there is as a part of this record the
specific answers to the questions that you have posed with regard to
this matter.

Mr. Sauxp. Mr. Palmer, I have not had a chance to look at that.
Mr. Riter, will you answer that question? Mr. Palmer says there are
many interpretations. Will you give us those interpretations? How
do you arrive at the fact that the water for these projects is legally
available and physically existing? How do you arrive at that? Will
you give me your figures? :

Mr. Rrrer. Yes, sir. In the statement that the Department filed
we pointed out that the allocation to the upper basin under which
water would be obtained under the compact is well within the ap-
portionment to the upper basin. Including existing developments, in-
cluding authorized developments, including the two projects proposed
to be authorized here, the average annual depletion is 4,260,000 acre-
feet. The upper basin allocation is 7,500,000 acre-feet, but we real-
ize, sir, that. with the existing projects, with the existing storage
reservoirs, we do not plan that the upper basin can use more than
about 6,200,000 on a longtime average. So then looking at the Animas-
LaPlata project and looking at the other proposals presently before
the Congress, that is, the Fryingpan-Arkansas project and Savory-
Pothook project, the total estimated longtime depletion is 4,503,000
acre-feet.

Now with the presently authorized reservoirs of the Colorado River
storage project, it is our estimate that the upper basin can deplete
the river by 6,200,000 acre-feet on an average, and that is recog-
nizing, siv, the obligation to the lower basin under the compaet.

Mr. Saunp. How do you arrive at 6.2 million ?

Mr. Rrrer. That is a projection as to what we figure might come
in, sir, by the year 2062. The projects I have enumerated add up to
4,503,000 acre-teet and the balance—

Mr. Sauxp. Mr. Riter, just answer my question. You said that
according to your ealeulations, the upper basin could deplete 6.2
million.

Mr. Riter. Yes, sir.

Mr. Savnp. How did you arrive at that 6.2 million figure? What
is the total supply you considered available, and how much of that is
allocated to the upper basin? You recognize the Colorado River
compact ? .

Mr. Rirer. Yes, sir. :

Mr. Sauxp. You recognize also the Upper Colorado River Basin
compact.

Mr. Riter. Yes,sir.

Mr. Saunp. How did you get the 6.2 million acre-feet availability
for the upper basin depletion? You must have had something to
go on.

Mr. Riter. Yes, sit. We have reservoirs, exchange reservoirs, hold-
over reservoirs, already authorized. They have an initial capacity of
about 35 million acre-feet. After ficuring sediment deposition, re-
maining active capacity is about 23 million acre-feet based on a critical
drawdown period. We estimated that after allowing for the water
that would go downstream under the compact, there would still be on a
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longtime average, sir, 6,200,000 acre-feet available for depletion in the
upper basin.

Mr. Saunp. Before you can bring in this figure, 6.2, you have to have
the basic figure of the supply. You get the total supply first and
then you divide that. Isthat notright?

Mr. Riter. Yes.

Mr. Saunp. What is the total supply you begin with?

Mr. Rirer. Longtime average is a little better than 15 million acre-
feet, virgin depletion.

Mr. Saunxp. What do you mean by longtime average ?

Mr. Rrrer. That is about 60 years—wait a minute.

Mr. Sauxnp. I will pass this chart over to the members. And I will
give you a copy, Mr. Riter.

Mr. Rocers. Will the gentleman yield to me?

Mr. SaunD. Yes, sir.

Mr. Rocers. Does my colleague ask unanimous consent to have the
chart placed in the record ?

Mr. Saunp. Yes, sir.

Mr. Rocers. Unless there is an objection, it is so ordered.

Mr. Saunp. Ialso pass this chart out, table 1-a.

Mr. Rocers. Unless there is an objection, it is so ordered.

~ (The material referred to follows:)

TABLE 1-a.—Undepleted or “virgin” flow of Colorado River at Lee Ferry
[Units=1,000 acre-feet]

Water year: Water year—Con. Water year—Con.
Virgin flow Virgin flow Virgin flow
1008 o 23, 275 29260 sy 13,033 1941 .o 18, 148
1910l 14, 248 1926 ol 15, 853 151 2 ) R S 19, 125
p 1) b S S 16, 028 1027 e = 18, 616 1048 oo 13,103
5 3 | ICS id 20, 520 AVE oo 17, 279 Jaq - 15,154
23 2 TSR 14,473 g5 OISR 21, 428 1137 [ ST 13, 410
94 .ol 2228 2980 14, 885 1IN0 10, 426
1910 cocine 2 E 0 R 5 ) SR e 7, 769 134 % b AT . 15, 473
A0 el 201 988 17, 243 112 L A R 15, 613
Y e Bl R ¢ T 11, 356 Bh L R 16, 376
b1 1 OG0 T Ihc06d |~ A8 C o 5, 640 10800 oo 12, 894
919 - ... 12, 462 - 11, 549 1061 11, 647
10020, o SLBbL - A880 . o 13, 800 1 ol SES 20, 290
AV R L a0 L ABRT 13, 740 1963 e 10,670
1922 Ll IR ERACEEE . | (- {7 R 7, 900
1083 18, 269 RTINS b I 6o 9,150
1924 - 19200 © 940, .. 8, 601 IPo6" o 10, 720
ANNUAL AVERAGES FOR SELECTED PERIODS

Period : Virgin flow

1909-56 15,211

1914-56 14, 920

B L2 e TS 2 14, 008

2980-66. - = oo e 13, 085

Source : Calif. Ex. 2201A.
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[Units=1,000 acre-feet]

Water years Calendar years Water years Calendar years

Year California LaRue! Year
H. Doc. | Water [“Blue”’| WSP
No. 364 |Resources| Book 556

Bulletin (Lecs
Ferry)

California LaRue!t
H. Doc. | Water [“Blue’’| WSP
No. 364 |Resources| Book 556
Bulletin (Lees
Ferry)

(6] (2 @) @) (¢Y] 2 @) 4)

17,279 | 17, 144

1 Computed by addition of estimated “historic”” flow and upstream depletion WSP 556, p. 108, table 3,
col. (6) and p. 110, table 6, col. (4).

3 White Book memo supplement.

3 ORB extensions.

Mr. Rocers. The Chair would like to inquire of his colleague if his
colleague showed these to Mr. Riter before this time?

Mr. Rrrer. I have not seen them.

Mr. Saunp. No, but they are very simple. They are his own charts,
Mr. Chairman. ,

Mr. Riter, you say there is overall at least 15 million supply.
mean by that undepleted virgin flow at Lee Ferry ?

Mr. Riter. Yes, and

Mr. Saunp. Let us make it short. TIsthatright?

Mr. Rrter. Approximately that. It varies a little bit depending
on what period of time you use.

Mr. Saunp. All right, you have this “Virgin Flow, Colorado River
at Lee Ferry,” the two-page document here, and it gives the estimated
flow from 1896 on.

Mr. Rrrer. Yes, sir.

Mr. Saunp. Now is it not a fact that the actual measurements were
not taken at Lee Ferry before 19227

Mr. Rrrer. That is right.

You
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Mr. Saunp. All right, then tell me what is the difference. What
are the figures between 1896 and 19227
. Mr. Rrrer. They are estimated based on other records on the river,
sir.

Mr. Saunp. They are estimated ?

Mr. Riter. Yes, they are estimates. The river has been actually
measured at Yuma since 1902. The upper basin tributaries were also
measured at some locations since 1896. The figures at Lee Ferry are
estimates.

Mr. Sauxp. You see the first page of that and you see the check-
marks starting at 1905. There are six checkmarks between 1905 and
1922. The first column here is headed “House Document No. 3647
and the second column, “California water Resources Bulletin No. 1.”
These figures in the first and second columns are both estimates that
have been arrived at. You see these six checkmarks, and in all of
those years so marked the difference between the two estimates is more
than £ million : 1905, 1907, 1911, 1915, 1917, and 1920. In those years
the difference between these two estimates is over 2 million.

Mr. Rrrer. Of course, I am not familiar with these California Re-
source Bulletin estimates.

Mr. Savnp. If you look at them, they are very close. In 1910,
14,248,000 and 14,917,000; and they are both estimates. Yet in six
cases there is a difference of over 2 million. And they were honest
estimates by both parties.

Then you look from 1922 to 1948, that is 26 years, and the highest
difference is half a million acre-feet for any one year between 1922
and 1948,

AllI am trying to get at is this: When we are just taking estimates
when there were no measurements there could be a difference between
the two estimates of 2 million acre-feet, but after you started making
the measurements, in those 26 vears there was not a difference of over
half a million acre-feet any time. So there could be more chance of
making a mistake when you are making just estimates until 1922.
But the figures you can rely on a little better are those of the measure-
ments after 1922. You will agree with that; will you not?

Mr. Rrrer. From the standpoint of the accuracy of records, I will
agree with you; yes, sir,

Mr. Aseivarr. Will my colleague yield to me?

Mr. Savsp. Yes: I vield.

Mr. AspiNare. Is it not a fact, though, that these estimates which
my colleague questions at the present time are the very estimates on
which the representative of the State of California along with six
other representatives of the Colorado River Basin States founded
their determination of the division of the waters along the river, the
Colorado River?

Mr. Sauno. All T am trying to show, Mr. Chairman, is this: In
making those estimates, within 17 years there were six instances in
Wwhich there was a difference of 2 million acre-feet in these two esti-
mates. They were all honest estimates. But when you start taking
into account the measurements after 1922, in 26 years there was
never a difference of more than half a million acre-feet. That is, the

measurements certainly can be relied upon more than just estimates.
That is my point.

- é i
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Another thing, now, looking at this chart. Beginning with 1896
and going all the way down to 1922, you will see that there are 4
years—1907, 1909, 1917, and 1921—when the estimate was over 23
million.

Mr. Rrrer. That is right.

Mr. Saunp. And yet if you start from 1922 on, when the actual
measurements were taken, there is not one single year where it was 23
million.

Mr. Rrrer. That is right. And, Mr. Saund, may I say that, in rec-
ognition of the very thing that you have pointed out, that is one reason
why I have tried to be conservative in estimating what we can count
upon for use in the upper basin. I am confident, sir, with the reser-
voirs that we have, we can sustain a use in the upper basin of 6,200,000
and still not violate the compact.

Mr. Saunp. You say that based on an actual supply of at least 15
million acre-feet ; is that right? ;

Mr. Rrrer. The 15 million acre-feet—there will be quite a bit of
spill in these high years. In document—— AR

Mr. Saunp. Do not try to confuse me, sir. I want plain, simple
answers. Do you base that figure of 6.2 on an undepleted virgin
flow of at least 15 million acre-feet at Lee Ferry annually ?

Mr. Riter. I did not have to. That is the figure 1 actually used,
but our operation studies in this document which Mr. Hosmer fur-
nished, or made available, to us, this “Financial and Power Rate
Analysis, Colorado River Storage Project and Participating Projects”
under date of September 1960—there are some longtime operations
in here from 1906 through 1959, and those studies show that in those
high years you brought to my attention there would be a consider-
able amount of water spilled from the upper basin reservoirs that
would not be usable. So that I have looked primarily at the usable
water, the spill would indicate that those years would be discounted.

Mr. Saunp. Mr. Riter, you do not expect me to agree with you
there would be as much as 23 million acre-feet, becanse, according to
your estimate you have that amount at least four times. DBut when
you actually started making measurements in 1922, after that there
never was one of 23 million acre-feet. This is an important matter,
Mr. Riter.

Mr. Rirer. I know it is.

Mr. Saunp. You have to have the water. You are going out over
here and asking people to build their lives on the hope that they will
have water for those acreages. I am speaking about the Indians,
and I am doing this because we know what happened to us in Im-
perial County. I have lived in that country which depends upon
water from the Colorado River. I know the years we had to go to
the railroad tracks to get drinking water, and I know what happens
when the man up above gets the water and when down below you
just do not get it.

What we are trying to do is to show that, if there is not availability
of water, let us not spend public money, and also let us not fool any-
body that they will have the water if it is not available. If it does
not exist, no law can make it available, you know.

ILet’sgoonnow. Youhave this chart in front of you?

Mr. Riter. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Saunn. IHere is the annual average for selected periods. Iet
us take the third line, 1922 to 1956. That is 14 million acre-feet. All
right. We have 1914 to 1956, that is over 40 years, 14,920,000 acre-
feet. Then we have 1930 to 1956, which is the latest available,

13,085,000. Iow do you say that there will be 15 million acre-feet
available?

Mr. Rrrer. No, Judge; say :

Mr. Saunp. This spill and the reservoirs, I am going to come to
that later on, if that is what you depend on.

Mr. Rrrrer. Mr. Saund, we estimate on a, longtime basis there is
15,200,000; but we have not planned to fully utilize all of that water.
Our operations studies show there will be some spilled. In order to
utilize that water we would need more reservoirs than what we pres-
ently have available.

Our assumptions, our studies show our reservoirs would have been
full at the beginning of this 1930 drawdown period. Our operations
studies show that. Sothat we would—— .

Mr. Saunp. I will make it short, Mr. Riter.

Mr. Rrrer. Okay.

Mr. Saunp. You do not say flatly that there will be 15 million acre-
feet of virgin undepleted flow at Lee Ferry in any year. You could

not do that, could you ? :

Mr. Rrrer. Our estimates show that is on a longtime basis, on the
basis of our records, supplemented by estimates.

Mr. Saunp. But not available since 1929 when you started measure-
ments.

Mr. Rrrer. That is right; that is the reason we have the longtime
Carryover reservoirs, sir.

Mr. Saunp. Is is not a fact there have been years—and I know
that and these people sitting in the room from Imperial Valley will
remember that—wlhen the recorded flow was only 5,640,000 acre-feet
inthe year 19347 That was the year when we did not even have drink-
ing water in Imperial Valley. There is another year, 1954, when it
was 7,900,000 acre-feet. Another year, 1955, it being only 5 or 6 years
ago, it was 9,150,000 acre-feet.

r. Riter. You are correct, sir; and that is the purpose of these
longtime carryover reservoirs which the Congress authorized us to
build in 1936.” The purpose of those reservoirs was to store waters
n years of high runoff in order to have it available in years of low
runoff. These are longtime carryover reservoirs, Mr. Saund.

Mr. Saunp. Well, you would not. make the statement that you are
the only expert so far as the available supply of the Colorado River
water 1 concerned. You would give credit to somebody else, too,
would you not ?

Mr. Riter. Yes, sir.

Mr. Saunp. Some engineers who make a business of doing that and
are hired by people to do that?

Mr. Rrrer. Yes, sir.

Mr. Saunp. I will read you here from a statement of Mr. R. D.
Goodrich, then chief engineer of the Upper Colorado River Commis-
sion. In its Engineering Report No. 22, dated November 14, 1955,
this is what Mr. Goodrich said, and he was at that time the chief en-
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gineer of the Upper Colorado River Commission, not of California.
This is what he said :

On the basis of all data now available, the present safe yield of the upper
Colorado River at Lee Ferry appears to be from 13 million to 14 million acre-

feet annually.

What about Raymond Hill ? You know him.

Mr. RiTer. Yes, sir; I know Mr. Hill personally.

Mr. Sauxp. Mr., Raymond Hill is considered to be some kind of
an authority on this question. You respect that?

Mr. Rrrer. I respect him, sir, as an engineer, and I respect his judg-
ment.

Mr. Saunp. You respect his judgment, Alright, this is what he
said. Thisis Mr. Raymond Hill.

It should be accepted by all concerned, therefore, that 14 million acre-feet

per year is the upper limit of the dependable suppl’y obtainable from the un-
depleted virgin flow of the Colorado River at Lee Ferry.

He and Mr. Goodr_ich stated within 13 and 14. Mr. Goodrich stated
between 13 and 14 million and Mr. Hil] said 14. That is the estimates

here in the data from 1914 on, whichever period you take, And yet
you say you start out with 15.2,

Mr. Rrrer. I said T started out with that, but T also said, sir, with
the demands we have we spilled a considerable amount of that water,
we did not use it all.

Mr. Saunp. Let me ask this question: When the reservoirs in the
upper basin were filled up, was that 19302

Mr. Rrrer. They Aare not built yet, but our Bureau study——

Mr. Saunp. T am talking about the ones existing then. Tn 1930,

~all of the reservoirs in the upper basin were filled up, were they not ?

Mr. Rrrer. You mean these theoretical Teservoirs we are now
building ? :

Mr. Saunp. No; T am talking about the ones existing in 1930.

Mr. Rrrer. Some of them have been built since then,

Mr. Saunp. T will come to that later on. T do not want to have an
argument with vou: we are just trying (o arrive at the facts.

Mr. Riree. Okay.

Mr. Sauxp. You had some reservoirs in the upper basin before 1930,

do not mean those authorized in 1956, You had some reservoirs
before 1930, and all of those reservoirs were filled to capacity by 1930.
So all of the water that came between 1930 and 1956 for which you
have figures was all the water there was because none of it could have
been held back in those reservoirs. Isthat right ?

Mr. Rrrer. I do not know what your point——

Mr. Saunn. Do not worry about my point. Just say if I am right
or wrong. Just tell

Mr. Rrrer. Mr. Saund, I do not——

Mr. Sauxp. Let me make it plain. You had some reservoirs in
the upper basin before the year 1930 ¢

Mr. Rrrer. We probably did, sir. '

Mr. Sauxp. All right.” Then do you know that all of those res-
ervoirs had filled up before 19302

Mr. Rrrer. Those that I am aware of and those I have studied
showed——

Mr. Saunp. Mr. Palmer, you will admit that?
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Mr. AspiNaLL. If my colleague will yield, there were no reservoirs
of the Bureau of Reclamation in the upper Colorado River area prior
to 1930. There were small reservoirs, any place from 400 acre-feet
up to, perha%% 15,000 or 20,000 acre-feet that were privately owned.
But as far as Bureau operations, they had no reservoirs.

Mr. Sauxp. But I am trying to point out that between 1930 and
1956 no water could be held back from the year’s flow by any reservoir.
Is that correct ?

Mr. Rrrer. Sir, in that period we filled the reservoirs of the Pine
River project ; we filled Taylor Park Reservoir, which had been built
in that period.

Mr. Savxp. When did you fill those?

Mr. Riter. We filled the reservoirs of the Colorado-Big Thompson

roject.

: Mr. Parmer. The point, Mr. Congressman, that I believe the chair-
man of the full committee and Mr. Riter are making I think maybe
has escaped you, in that there was very little storage in total available
prior to 1930, either private or State or public, or whatever it is. Cer-
tainly all of the combined capacity of all of the reservoirs now ex-
istent in the upper basin, if you take out F laming Gorge and Cure-
canti and Navaho and Glen Canyon, is very, very insignificant. This
isnot an area of major storage facilities.

Mr. Saunp. Mr. Palmer, what I am saying is that all of the water
existing in nature just came down to Lee Ferry between 1930 and
1956 none of it was held back.

Mr. Patamer. No, sir; this is not correct, and this is the point we
are trying to make. There were nominal and normal diversions from
streams to irrigate that did not go down to Lee Ferry. There were
some very minor storage facilities available and that water was di-
verted out to fields. .

But the point I sense you are trying to drive at, T want to alert

~You now that there is little storage, was little storage in 1930, as the

chairman has indicated, and, in terms of total capacity, little has been
constructed until we started on the Colorado River storage develop-
ment.

Now the irrigation development that was present in the upper
basin. in Uinta Basin and Yampa Basin and in the Grand Junction
area, Delta area, Montrose area, this water, of course, was diverted
from 1930 on, and to that extent the streams were depleted to the
extent of the diversion less return flow.

Mzr. Savnp. Between 1930 and 1956 the best you could do with the
flow at Lees Ferry, while there was not much of it held back. I will
say 1 started out with 14. You were going to tell me about these
reservoirs. What are they going to do, Mr. Riter? I will let you go
ahead.

You say the reservoirs will make the available supply from 14 to 15;
is that right, Mr. Riter?

Mr. Rrrer. The reservoirs will release their storage during these
drawdown periods. :

Mr. Sauno. Is it not a fact that the evaporation will be more than
that?

Mr. Riter. No, sir.

Mr. Saunp. All right. Have you ever heard of Mr. Leopold?
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Mr. Rrrer. Yes,

Mr. Sauxp. This is from your Circular 410. No. Thisis the U.S.
Geological Survey Circulap 410. Mr. Leopold has been there with the
Survey for years and he is now the Chief of the Water Research
Bureau, Tsthat right ?

r. PALyMER. T believe that is right,
r. Riter. 1 do not know his title.

r. Saunp. But he has been there for g long time. In this UsS.
Geological Survey Circular 410, page 15, Mr. Leopold says:

It can be seen that reservoir capacity in excess of about 40 million acre-feet

would achieve practically no additional water regulation if €vaporation loss i«
subtracted from annual regulation,

I do not know; I am not an expert. But that is what he says.
Have you heard of Mr. Langbein ?
. RITeR. Yes, sir,

Mr. Saunp. Heis an expert hydrologist with the Geological Survey,
considered_ to be a very well-known authority on the subject? You

. Mr. Langbein stated in U.S. Geological Survey Circular 409, page

The net regulation indicates, insofar as mainstem rezulation of the Colorado
River is voncerned, that the capacity of existing reservoirs and of those under
construction (total nearly 50 million acre-feet) is near a theoretical optimum—
the minimum capacity necessary to provide the maximy i
tion—and that any increase in capacity will not increase
more, this optimum is insensitive, There is no significa
tion between 29 and 78 million acre-feet of capacity. Th
be achieved by increasing the present 29 million acre-f
acre-feet of capacity appears to be largely offset by a

nt gain in net regula-
€ gain in regulation to
eet to nearly 50 million
corresponding inerease

Mr. Rrrer. Mr, Saund——

r. Saunp. All T can cite is the expert here, Maybe you do not
agree with him. Do you agree?

r. Rrrer. T would have to check the figures out. Onr calenlation,
our operation studies show that the evaporation would not offset the
storage release for the Teservoirs we now have under construction,

Mr. Sauxnp, I put in the record the testimony of these longtime ex-

perts employed by the U.S eological Survey and one is the head
of the Water Resources Burean,

Mr. Rrrer. That is right. '

Ir. Saunp. That is all Ican say. I amnota hydrologist. T know
if the water is not there you just cannot use it. You can have all the
arguments you want,

Ir. Rrrer. Our studies show that with the total projects already
built, those authorized, and those now presently before the Congress, if
you include the two projects in this bill we are 10w considering, would
deplete the flow by a longtime average by 4,503,000 acre-feot. Now

1ave got some cushion, sir, between that figure and the 6.9 million
acre-feet. I am confident we can build projects to use up to the 6.2.
If you do not believe e, you certainly ought to believe we can build
it 4.5 and we think we can go beyond the 4.5. T do not

Mr. Saunp. You say there is 15.2 available ?

Mr. RiTer, Yes, but——

——

b

SAN Ju

Mr. Saux. Undep
I cited two experts, -
Mr. Riter. Yes,
Mr. Saunp. And 1}
have given me your fi;
on that. Let us see,
that, but I will say t}
of undepleted virgin
release for the lower I,
Mr. Riter. It woul
Mr. Saunp. Let us
are talking about eva I
at least 715, :
Mr. Riter. Yes.
Mr. Saunp. How ab
Mr. Rirer. I can ts
how much more the up
is. There has been n(
is a lot i
Mr. Saunp. The cor
to take too much time
upper basin will share
of the Mexican Treaty
Mr. PaLyer. Judge;
Mr. Savnp. All righ
Mr. Paryer (contin
that I think might be he
Mr. Saunp. OK. .
Mr. Pavaer. Taking
sider, if you will, that
where the actual strean
indicate the 14 million f
Mr. Saunp. Yes. .
Mr. Panyer. Keep i

ures Mr. Riter has pre: |

uses in the basin.v
Mr. Saunp. Yes.
Mr. PaLMER. Now at

River compact, it was

water of the river was

water would not go to !

the Colorado River sto
are talking about now }
proposals now before th
disposition of the final 'n
already diverted and cl
gages at Lees Ferry, y0
basin entitlement and it
you have quoted that by

Mr. Saunp. I think @t |

interpretation of the C0 |
ment of the flow at Lot |

interpretation? Tlow 1
Mr. Parver, Again )

|



'TON PROJECT

410. No. This is the U.S.
old has been there with the
ef of the Water Research

a long time. In this U.S.
r. Leopold says:

S of about 40 million acre-feet
gulap if evaporation loss i«
t that is what he says.

ith the Geological Survey,
ity on the su%ject? You

Survey Circular 409, page

m regulation of the Colorado
reservoirs and of those under
near a theoretical optimum—
maximum obtainable regula-
nerease the supply. Further-
igniticant’ gain in net regnla-
Y. The gain in regulation to
icre-feet to nearly 50 million
by a corresponding increase

here. Maybe you do not

res out. Our caleulation,
tion would not offset the
ve under construction.

ony of these longtime ex-
vey and one is the head

t a hydrologist. I know
it. u can have all the

e oMMl projects already
ly before the Congress, if
e now considering, would
003,000 acre-feet. Now
gure and the 6.2 million
ects to use up to the 6.2.
t to believe we can build

I do not

SAN JUAN-CHAMA RECLAMATION PROJECT 239

Mr. Saunp. Undepleted virgin flow at Lees Ferry. I say “14” and
I cited two experts.

Mr. RiTer. Yes.

Mr. Saunp. And then the average between 1922 and 1956. But you
have given me your figures and I have given you mine. We can argue
on that. Let ussee. Starting out with 14—you do not have to accept
that, but I will say this as a hypothetical figure—14 million acre-feet
of undepleted virgin flow at Lees Ferry, then how much do you have to
release for the lower basin ? :

Mr. Rrrer. It would be at least 75 million acre-feet every 10 years.

Mr. Saunp. Let us make it simple—75 divided by 10 is 715. We
are talking about evaporation from reservoirs and all of that; you say
at least 714.

Mr. Rrter. Yes.

Mr. Saunp. How about figuring on eight and a quarter.

Mr. Rirter. I can take whatever ficure you want. I do not know
how much more the upper basin’s share of the Mexican Treaty burden
is. There has been no agreement among the States on that. There
is a lot

Mr. Saunp. The compact—I have a copy of that, but I do not want
to take too much time. It says when there is not a surplus then the
upper basin will share equally with the lower basin the requirements
of the Mexican Treaty, which is 114 million acre-feet annually.

Mr. Paryer. Judge Saund, may I

My, Savnp. All right now

Mr. PaLmer (continuing). May I interject a thought at this point
that I think might be helpful?

Mr. Saunp. OK.

“Mr. Paumer. Taking the figures that Mr. Riter has presented, con-
sider, if you will, that in this critical period you are talking about
where the actual stream gaging records at Lees IFerry by your figures
indicate the 14 million figure

Mr. Saunp. Yes.

Mr. PaLmer. Keep in mind also that the compact and that the fig-
ures Mr. Riter has presented to you were predicated on the existing
uses in the basin.

Mr. Saunp. Yes.

Mr. Paryer. Now at the time of the authorization of the Colorado
River compact, it was estimated that 214 million acre-feet of the
water of the river was already in use in the upper basin. Now that
water would not go to Lees Ferry, it was already in use at the time
the Colorado River storage project was authorized. Now, what we
are talking about now is the amount of water that is involved in the
proposals now before the Congress as they impinge upon the ultimate
disposition of the final amounts of water. With 214 million acre-feet
already diverted and clearly having an impact on the reading of the
gages at Lees Ferry, you see the 214 million runs against the upper
basin entitlement and it is already being measured in the water years
you have quoted that by your figures indicate a 14 million figure.

Mr. Saunp. I think it is very simple, Mr. Palmer. What is your
interpretation of the Colorado River compact so far as the require-
ment of the flow at Lees Ferry is concerned? Will you give your
interpretation? ITow much water has to go down? i

Mr. Paryer. Again you have heard the witness——

v s r——
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Mr. Sauxp. You must have some interpretations. ;

Mr. PaLmer. You have heard the testimony of the technical witness
on that subject.

Mr. Saunp. All right, then, let him answer it. Mr. Riter, what is
your interpretation of the obligation of the upper basin so far as the
flow at Lees Ferry is concerned ? I am not arguing.

Mr. Rrrer. Not less than 7.5 million.

Mr. Saunp. No’ less than 7.5 a year?

Mr. Rrrer. Yes. The other matter is tied up in a lot of matters
you cannot answer, I cannot answer, because it involves legal inter-
pretat}i;ms some of which are now before the Supreme Court for deci-
sion. But——

Mr. Saunp, All right, you have your interpretation and figures tell-
il;g me there is enough water available, but you begin with 15.2 instead
of 14.

Mr. Rrter. I say part of that 15.2 will be spilled and our studies
show that, sir.

Now there is another thing. I am talking in terms of averages.
The 6.2 million acre-feet is longtime average. In the extremely low
years there are going to be some shortages and in the upper basin will
not get 6.2 million acre-feet in such low years. 1In the first place, the
water is not available for transmountain diversion, and there are
going to be shortages on the inbasin uses and then our holdover reser-
voirs are going to be drawn to low level.

Mr. Saunp. The chairman is getting very impatient and I want to
%'et this thing over with. Put down on your paper 14 million acre-
eet, hypothetical. If you do not agree, that is a different matter.

Mr. Rrrer. All right.

Mr. Saunp. You say there has to be at least 714 of that to be given
to the lower basin. Then how much does that leave ?

Mr. Rrrer. By straight arithmetic, 6.5.

Mr. Saunp. 6.5; all right. How much is evaporation loss that you
gnticipate when all of these reservoirs have filled up in the upper

asin ?

Mr. Rirer. We have estimated an average of 700,000 acre-feet, but
that, sir, is part of the 6.5.

Mr. Saunp. I am not talking—yes; that is part of the 6.5. But
there is 14 million. Let us face it. There is 14. I put that figure in.
And you agree that there has to be at least 7 % million acre-feet go-
ing below Lees Ferry.

Mr. Riter. At the minimum. -

Mr. Saunp. At the minimum. It could be more, Then that leaves
61%.

Mr. Rrter. Yes,sir.

Mr. Saunp. For the upper basin to deplete.

Mr. Rrrrer. Yes, sir.

Mr. Saunp. How much would be the evaporation loss according to
your estimates when all of these dams and projects are built?

Mr. Rrrer. In round numbers, 700,000.

Mr. Saunp. 700,000.

Mr. Rrrer. I think we used the figure of 691,000 on a long-time
average.

Mr. Saunp. Let us take the seven hundred thousand. That is
0.70—that leaves 5.8; is that right ?

SAN JUAN-CHAy
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Mr. Riter. Yes.

Mr. Sauxp. You multiply 5.8—what is the share of New Mexico
in this—111/4 percent ?

Mr. Rrrer. 1114 percent.

Mr. Saunp. You take out 50,000 for Arizona and then 1114 of the
balance; is that right ?

Mr. Riter. Yes.

Mr. Saunp. How much is that? About 640,000 acre-feet; is that
right?

Mr. Rrrer. How much did you get ?

Mr. Saunp. About six hundred and forty or fifty thousand acre-
feet.

Mr. Rrrer. That is approximately correct.

Mr. Saunp. How muc}i.

Mr. Rrrer. Approximately that.

Mr. Saunp. 650.

Mr. Rrter. Yes. .

Mr. Sauxp. Okay. Now I will give you this paper here [handing
document to witness].

This is from the testimony of Mr. S. E. Reynolds, chief
engineer of the New Mexico State engineers. This is from the testi-
mony of subcommittee hearing on H.R. 2352 and H.R. 2494 and S. 72,
86th Congress, 2d session.

All right. This is what Mr. Reynolds said. He said, “Committed
uses by present and authorized projects in New Mexico”——

Mr. Rrrer. May I call your attention to the fact, sir, he has some
reservoir losses in there which we have taken out. The share of
evaporation losses for main stem reservoir, 73,300 acre-feet. IHe has
got Navajo Reservoir loss at 39,000 acre-feet. So they ought to be
deducted out because we have already taken out the evaporation loss.
Agreed?

Mr. Saunp. Yes. How much?

Mr. Riter. 73,300 acre-feet of evaporation losses for main stem
reservoirs and Navajo Reservoir, loss of 39,000.

Mr. Saunp. 112,000. T take 112,000 from 73.3; is that right?

Mr. Rrrer. Yes.

Mr. Saunp. I will read this here. This is what Mr. Reynolds said.
He said that the committed uses by present and authorized projects
presently use 92,300 acre-feet; share of evaporation 73.3, we will take
that out. Hammond project 6.8; extension of Indian project, 34.7.
Navajo Reservoir losses 39. We will take that out. Utah Construc-
tion Co., 239,000 acre-feet. Then the proposed Navajo irrigation pro-
ject, 252.3, and San Juan-Chama, 110,000. Then the municipal and
Industrial, 112.5, and Animas-La Plata, 33.4. All together, 3,783.3.
This is the estimate given by Mr. Reynolds, New Mexico State engi-
neer. Isthat right?

Mr. Rrrer. I think that sounds like his figures.

Mr. Saunp. That makes 671,000.

You figured with me on the basis of 14 million acre-feet and there
was only 650,000 acre-feet. Where are you going to get the extra
21,000 acre-feet? And we are just at the beginning of the projects in
the upper basin.

Mr. %hn:n. I do not know where Mr. Reynolds gets 112,500.

AN
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Mr. Saunp. Future use from municipal and industrial. We have
enough on the record in the Senate on that.

Mr. Rrrer. All he is committing at the present time is—he is com-
mitting himself to 112,500. As I understand it, in this bill that is
something for the Secretary to determine, how much future municipal
and industrial water there will be available. So you will have to dis-
count it by that if we are going to go on the thesis that you have given
me and I have made the figures for you.

Mr. Saunp. Do you know that Senator Anderson in his speech said
that he can see the time when most of that water would be used for
municipal and domestic purposes? You do not say there never will be
aneed. Youdo notallow 110,000 for municipal use ?

Mr. Rrrer. I think I said earlier in my testimony, when I was here
in April, this question of municipal and industrial water sales is some-
thing that the Bureau of Reclamation wants to give an awful lot of
study to, that before I want to recommend to the Secretary of the
Interior that he sell additional water over and above what is in this
bill, I would want to give an awful lot of study to that and I would
like to study these figures you have just developed, sir. Among other
things, I would like to study the market for it, where that water is
going to.

Mr. Saunp. Mr. Riter, is it not really going very close? I took
your figures and the only difference we have 1s—1I read to you the state-
ment from two known experts.

Mr. Rrter. Yes.

Mr. Saunp. You can depend upon only 14 million acre-feet. Then
we took the Bureau’s measurements and starting from 1922 to 1956,
you got only 14 million acre-feet. So that is what we can depend on.
That is the water which physically exists. Then I have taken your
interpretation of the Colorado River compact and you know my in-
terpretation is not the same.

You say that the upper basin is required to let go by Lee Ferry only
714 million.

Mr. Rrrer. I said a minimum of 714.

Mr. Saunp. I say that the Colorado River compact states they are
also obligated to share half and half the requirement because of the
Mexican treaty. That would be another three-quarters of a million
acre-feet and if the Supreme Court decides the way the special master
has recommended, what would you say, we would be really short of
water, would we not, with 7.5

Mr. Rrrer. What it amounts to then, as far as the basin is concerned,
upper basin versus lower basin, there would be water in the upper
basin and there would be a problem in the upper basin as to the division
of that water among themselves.

Mr. Saunp. You figure New Mexico is entitled to 1114 percent of
what is left after giving 50,000 acre-feet to Arizona. And the water
is not there. I take your figure now that the upper basin is required
to let go by only 714 million acre-feet and I say they would be required
to give half of the obligation set up by the Mexican treaty and there
is no water there. How can you come over here and male a flat state-
ment that water is available? That is not right.

Mr. Riter. No:look. The figure of Mr. Reynolds’ conclusion I put
a question mark on is 112500. T want to study that figure before

!
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I recommend to the Secretary of Interior that he sells that much water.
That is the figure I question.

Mr. Saunp. Do you mean to tell me that Mr. Reynolds was making
an estimate which will be more than will really be required when he
is the man appearing for New Mexico in favor of these projects ?

Mr. Rrrer. A1l I say is that Mr. Reynolds, as I understand his testi-
mony, started out on the assumption that New Mexico’s entitlement
is 114 percent of 7,500,000 acre-feet. You have discounted that. I
say until we can resolve these questions, I am going to question that
112,500. I told the subcommittee the very first day I was here I
wanted to give serious study to the amount of municipal and industrial
water that I would recommend that the Secretary of Interior sell from
the Navajo Reservoir if this bill should become law.

Mr. Rocers. Mr. Saund, will you reserve the balance of your time?

Mr. Saunp. Yes.

Mr. Rocers. Mr. Saylor.

Mr. Sayror. Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent to insert in

the record at this point two letters, copies of which I have received.
One is from the State of New Mexico, the State engineer office, signed
by Carl Cooper, watermaster supervisor, dated May 11, 1961, and the
other is a letter from the San Juan County Farm and Livestock Bu-

reau, dated May 24, 1961, signed by William A. Utton, vice president.

Mr. Rocers. Is there objection ? :

Mr. HosmEr. Reserving the right to object, do they pertain to one
side or the other in this dispute ?

Mr. Savror. They sure do. They raise a very important question
in my mind that causes me to question this bill.

Mr. Mozris. Will the gentleman yield ¢

Mr. Sayror. The reason I ask this, I want to ask the Bureau some
questions with regard to these two letters.

Mr. Hosmer. I will withdraw my reservation.

Mr. Rocers. Ts there objection? The Chair hears none and the
letters will be included in the record.

(The letters referred to follow :)

StaTE OoF NEW MEXICO,
StATE ENGINEER OFFICE,

Santa Fe, N. Mex., May 11, 1961.
Mr. Francis E. Stock, ;

Post Office Box 26, Waterflow, N. Mex.

Dear Mr. Stock : Reference is made to your undated letter received May 10,
1961, in regard to developing a water right under the farmers mutual ditch.

Please be advised that the waters of the San Juan River are congidered to
be fully appropriated and no water is available for new development. There-
fore to obtain water for the land in question, it would be necessary that you
purchase a valid water right under the farmers mutual ditch and transfer
same to your land.

In case you wish to consider the purchase and transfer of a valid right, the
State Engineer’s Manual of Rules and Regulations is enclosed for your guidance
in making this change.

The proper forms will be sent to yon upon request.

If we may be of further service, please so advise.

Very truly yours,
S. E. ReyNoLDs,
State Enginecr.
By CarL CoOPER,
Watermaster Supervisor.

AR/ 4 g
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SAN JuaN CouNty FarMm & LivEsTock BUREAU,

Aztee, N. Mex., May 24, 1961,
Hon. WayNE N. AspINarr,

House Ofice Building, Washington, D.C.
Dear Sir: Enclosed is a copy of a letter to Francis BE. Stock from the New
Mexico State Engineer’s Office stating, “Please be advised that the waters of

the San Juan River are considered to be fully appropriated and no water is
available for new development.”

The request was for water rights to develop available land in San Juan
County. This request did not involve Federal money but could be fully handled
by private capital and would benefit San Juan County and the State of New

Mexico by its use. Another such request by Glen Crawford was also turned
down in like manner.

Please refer to hearing before the Subcommittee on Irrigation and Reclama-
tion, House of Representatives, May 20, 1960. On page 73, Mr. Steve Reynold’s
testimony gives the total committed uses by present and authorized projects as
275,100 acre-feet. Yet his office is already turning down applications for use
of San Juan River water in San Juan County by private individuals. If this
water is fully appropriated as stated in enclosed letter, where is New Mexico
to get the water for the proposed San Juan-Chama diversion which is listed
in this testimony as a proposed project? The San Juan River and its tributaries
is the only source by which New Mexico may use its share of the Upper Colorado
River Basin water.

I ask that these letters be entered into the record as they definitely prove
testimony hy the San Jn:!n County Farm & Livestock Bureau at the hearing
held in April that the conStruction of the San Juan-Chama diversion will effec-
tively stop development in the Great San Juan Basin of New Mexico.

Yours truly,
WirLiaM A. UrtoN, Vice President.
Mr. Savror. In the letter from the State engineer office they stated
that:

Please be advised that the waters of the San Juan River are considered to be
fully appropriated and no water is available for new development. Therefore
to obtain water for the land in question, it would be necessary that you pur-
chase a valid water right under the farmers mutual ditch and transfer same to
your land.

The second letter is a letter to the chairman of the full committee
which states that this is a request for water rights that did not involve
Federal money, they would be handled fully by private capital and
would benefit San Juan County and the State of New Mexico in its
use.

And they also state that other requests of a similar nature have
been turned down.

My question to the Bureau witnesses is that if the State of New
Mexico and the State_engineer office says that there is no water for
private development in the San Juan River, where are you going to
get the water to put in this project under construction ?

Mr. Pauymer. Mr. Saylor, I have not had the pleasure of seeing the
letter. :

Mr. Savror. I will show you the two letters.

Mr. Patmrr. Let me suggest to you

Mr. Rogers. Have you finished, Mr. Palmer?

Mr. Parmer. No, T thought Mr. Morris was going to ask a question.

Mr. Morrrs. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Sayror. Happy to yield.

Mr. Morris. Do you care for me to answer that question ?

Mr. Sayror. I certainly would like to have somebody answer it

Bt
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because, while I have looked at this project favorably, when I sud-
denly find a situation where the State itself says there 1s no water——

Mr. Morris. Mr. Chairman, while I was chairman of the New Mex-
ico Interstate Streams Commission, a decision was made that the com-
mission would file on all of the San Juan basin water and hold it for
the Secretary of the Interior for these very projects which are now
under consideration by this committee. There is water, the State
engineer does not issue any permits now in New Mexico for use of this
water until these projects are authorized, and then the permits will be
issued in an orderly manner.

It is unfortunate that Mr. Cooper did not go a little more into
detail in his letter but, of course, this was obviously a letter that was
sent in by an individual who does not agree with the findings on this
project, and certainly as something to distract and possibly to deceive
this committee. That is all. '

Mr. Hosmer. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Sayror. Yes.

Mr. Hosmer. Is this the same area from where that witness came
in and indicated that the unanimous consent of everybody in the
area was for this project ¢

Mr. Morris. Mr. Hosmer, I do not know of any project in the
United States or anywhere else where they are 100 percent for it.

Mr. Hosmer. I think it was your predecessor in this job, once or
twice removed, that made that statement.

Mr. Morris. I do not want to put words in my friend’s mouth and
I am sure he does not. want to put them in mine. But I cannot recall
anybody saying in the area they were 100 percent for it. I do remem-
ber Mr. I. J. Coruy speaking at a meeting we had of the interstate
streams commission in Farmington, N. Mex., and he said he polled all
of the representatives of the various groups in San Juan County
who were present and they all were in favor of the project.

Mr. Hosmer. That was in 1957.

Mr. Morris. I would have to check the records and see exactly
what the date was, but that sounds like it is close.

Mr. Hosmer. Then we have things like this popping up.

Mr. Morris. I am sure the gentleman understands after I have
explained the situation, does he not? Or does he have any other
questions he would like to ask about this letter?

Mr. Hosmer. No. I think the letter speaks for itself.

Mr. Sayror. Mr. Riter, the main purpose of this project has been
for the furnishing of the water for irrigation and those who have
appeared here from the State of New Mexico testifying in support of
it told us how they expected to trap water in their own locality and
exchange waters that were going to be diverted from the Colorado
for waters that they would use on their own land.

Now as I have read your report on the project, there is very little
water that is going to be used for municipal or industrial use. I am
seriously concerned with the statement that you have made before
and now, that you were going to give considerable study to telling the
Secretary of tﬁe Interior, regardless of whom he may be, as to how
much water should be sold from this project, or that is stored in the
reservoir, should be sold for municipal and industrial use.
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From the testimony which has been given by you this mornin
and the testimony which has been given by the State authorities, the

ures indicate to me there is very little water available for industrial
Or municipal use unless you take it away from irrigation use. Is
that right?

Mr. Rriter. Mr. Saylor, that is one of the problems we want to
study. Mr. Reynolds, as I understand his testimony, was not in-
hibited like Mr. Saund said. Mr. Reynolds started out on the as-
sumg:ion the upper basin would get its full allocation. In other

» I have tried to take a more conservative approach. I have
tried to look at the projects that are being authorized in the bill.

As far as the San Juan-Chama project is concerned, a sizable part

of that water is contemplated to be used for municipal and industrial

purposes.

Now the bill, as T understand 1t, also would authorize the sale of ad-
ditional quantities of water to the discretion of the Secretary where his
discretion would be that he not overdraft the river, I think I told the
committee the opening day, the first day T was here, that that is one
problem that we are studying now, we are initiating a study in great
detail with that very thought in mind, how much water can we safely
sell over and above the water that i proposed to be committed in this
legislation.

Mr. Savior. Tet me ask vou this question : Suppose the State of
New Mexico continues to grow over the next 40 years as it has in the
past, one of the rapid growing areas of the country, and the question
comes up whether you supply people water on which to live or whether
you supply water to put on land and raise crops. What is the attitude
of the Bureau of Reclamation on that ?

Mr. Rrrer. That is a problem we will have to answer when the time
comes here.

Mr. Pataer. Let me lay a little foundation,

Mr. Sayror. I have been told they are so heartless down in the Bu-
reau they have already placed land above people. You know you can-
not get along without putting water on land, but people eannot live
without water to drink.

Mr. Pararer. Mr., Saylor, the answer to your question is not a simple
one. It goes something like this: That in all of the projects that have
thus far been developed by the Bureau of Reclamation under the ap-
plicable laws of the State in which they have been built, some of the
water and some of the use has been transferred from agriculture to
municipal-industrial use. I ecite for example the Salt River project in
Arizona, around the Phoenix area, where much of this land has been
taken up by the city as it grew and much of the water that was origi-
nally used for irrigation is now used by the city of Phoenix for
municipal-industrial growth.

We recognize, and again may I accent, under State law that the
highest use would be for municipal and industrial use and if and when
that time comes, when land has to be diverted from irrigation to get
water to municipal and industrial use, that will occur, Now this is a
perfectly logical and a perfectly good way to bring about the optimum
development of an area such as Albuquerque, Phoenix, Salt Lake City,
Boise, and the Ogden area, and in southern California cities as well.
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Mr. Sayror. All right. Now, in view of the fact that water that is
used for irrigation bears no interest under reclamation law, what plans
do you have or should there be an amendment put in this bill if we pass
it that if water is taken from irrigation and applied to industrial and
municipal use, that that portion of it should then not only bear the fair
cost of the project, but you would also have to pay interest ?

Mr. Parmer. In many recent contracts where the applicable law of
the authorizing act permits it, we make a reallocation for municipal-
industrial water. Weber Basin, for example, is one where every 5
years by law we make a reallocation of the water between M. & I. use
and irrigation use,

Now the Secretary in the first day of the hearing on this bill this
vear so informed the committee at that time, that we would be de-
lighted to go ahead on that basis.

Mr. Hosmer. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Rocers. It is already past our time. The committee better stand
in recess

Mr. Sayror. I would like to ask one more question of these witnesses.

Mr. Rocers. Go ahead.

Mr. Savror. In view of the fact that the State engineer and certain
others who appeared here asked that this project and the Animas-La
Plata project be placed on an equal footing rather than on a priority

* basis, because in the minds of some people there was not sufficient

water, what is the attitude of the Bureau of Reclamation with regard
to that proposition ?

Mre. Paraer. T believe that the witnesses at the time the question
was originally posed said they had no objection to that basis and, as
a matter of fact, Mr. Riter in his analysis of the hydrology, demon-
strated it would be perfectly compatible to handle the project that
way. : .
l\y&r. Rocers. The committee stands in recess until 2 o’clock this
afternoon.

(Whercupon, at 11:50 a.n., the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene
at 2 p.m., the same day, June 1,1961.)

AFTER RECESS

The subeommittee reconvened at 2 p.m., Hon. Walter Rogers (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Mr. Rogers. The Subcommittee on Irrigation and Reclamation will
come to order for further consideration of pending bills.

I believe Mr. Saylor, who was questioning the witness, has not re-
turned.

Mr. Morris, do you have any questions?

Mr. Mozris. Mr. Chairman, I just have one or two very simple and
short questions. .

I would like to direct the first question to Mr. Keesee, concerning
the Navajo Indian irrigation project.

Mr. Keesee, did you use the same criteria—engineering criteria,
economic criteria—in the planning of the Navajo project that you
used in other Indian projects?
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STATEMENTS OF WILLIAM I. PALMER, ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER
OF RECLAMATION, ACCOMPANIED BY DONALD R. BURNETT,
CHIEF, DIVISION OF PROJECT DEVELOPMENT, BUREAU OF
RECLAMATION, JOHN R, RITER, CHIEF DEVELOPMENT ENGI-

Mr. Keesee. Yes, sir. ;

Mr. AspiNarn. Would my colleague yield at that point ?

Mr. Morris. I yield.

Mr. AspiNarr.' T would like to ask Mr. Mangan a question.

Mr. Mangan, in your position, now, with the Bureau of Indian

ible project; that it will be worth-
while to the Navajo Tribe, and that the Navajo Tribe will make a

prosperous operation out of the N avajo irrigation distriet if they are
permitted to have it ?

Mr. Mancax. Yes, sir. I believe Mr. Udall appeared here and
testified to that effect.

Mr. AspiNarr. Thank you.

Mr. Morrss. I would like to ask either Mr. Palmer or Mr., Charles,
who did the planning on the San J uan-Chama portion of the project:
Did you use the same engineering criteria and same economic criteria
in planning this project and justifying it that You used in other

ureau of Reclamation projects?

Mr. PaLmer. Yes, Mr. Morris.

Mr. Morris. I would like to ask the hydrologist, Mr. Riter, one
question, also.

Mr. Riter, you area h ydrologist; is that not correct ?

Mr. Rirer. That is my chief training. I am actually chief devel-
opment engineer at present.

Mr. Morrrs. And in your opinion, there is ample water supply for
this project ?

Mr. Rrrer. Yes, sir.

Mr. Morrts. And did you use the same principle in arriving at the

water-supply studies that the Bureau uses in other water-supply
Pprojects of this nature ?

Mr. Riter. Yes, sir.
Mr. AsriNaLn, N ow, will my colleague yield at that point?
Mr. Morris. I yield to my chairman. *~
r. AspINaLL. In arriving at the figure of 62,000,000 acre-feet of
water for the upper basin, was that founded on the basis that there
would necessarily be 15-million-plus acre-feet of water in Lee’s Ferry ¢
r. Rrrer. Our studies used that figure, but as I tried to explain to
Mr. Saund, the study showed that in the high years we would not be
able to use all that water. There would be some spills,
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Mr. AspiNaLL. Yes; but, in fact, the figure of 6.2 million is a figure
that is arrived at on the basis that there would be less than 7,500,000,
or that part that the upper basin is entitled to, which would mean that
there is a less amount in the long run at Lee’s Ferry than was origi-
nally planned. Isthat right?

Mr. Rrrer. I do not know that I get the full significance of your
question, Mr. Aspinall.

Mr. AspinaLn. I want to know if 6,200,000 acre-feet of water for

the upper basin is dependent upon 15-million-plus acre-feet of water
at Lees Ferry.

Mr. Rirer. No, sir.

Mr. Saunp. Will the gentleman yield?

The chairman of the full committee was asking if you originally
planned 7% million acre-feet for the upper basin. "Was that not
really based on the assumption by the signers of the Colorado River
compact that there will be more than 15 million acre-feet supplied at
Lees Ferry of virgin flow?

Mr. Hoover said they were appropriating 80 percent of the water,
and they thought there would be pretty nearly 20 million acre-feet.

Mr. Rirer. From what I have read, I understand that is what they
believed. I was just a young kid going to school. I did not partici-
pate in those negotiations. But in reading back some of the record,
1t appears that back in 1922 they had the notion they were only
apportioning part of the water.

Mr. Rocrrs. Is.that all, Mr. Morris?

Mr. Moreis. That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rogers. Mr. Johnson ?

Mr. Jornson. Mr. Chairman, first T would yield to my colleague
from California, if he needs any additional time.

Mr. Saunp. You go right ahead. ;

Mr. Jounson. There are only one or two questions I would like to

‘ask, Mr. Chairman.

I understood you this morning, or your associates, Mr. Palmer, to
say that all projects, including these twvo here under consideration be-
fore the committee now, the San Juan-Chama and the Fryingpan-
Arkansas, would only require 400,000 acre-feet, of water.

Mr. Payer. Mr.” Riter supplied that information, Mr. Johnson.
I believe the figure as you have given it is substantially correct. But
let Mr. Riter verify that. : ; )

Mr. Riter. Yes, the figure of 4,503,000 also includes the depletion
allowance for the proposed Animas-La Plata, project, which is not
presently before the committee directly. -

Mr. Jounson. But then that fieure is a very sound figure, 4,500,000
acre-feet of water, covering all of the projects now in existence ?

Mr. Riter. Yes, sir. : 2

Mr. Jornson. And you still say the 6,200,000 is also a correct fig-
ure, in your opinion ?

Mr. Rrter. Yes, sir. ;

Mr. Jorrnson. That is all the questions I have. )

Mr. Rogers. Mr. Aspinall, do you have any further questions?

Judge Saund, how much longer do you think your questioning will
take you? Would you permit me to ask one or two? Then I will
turn 1t over.
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Mr. Palmer, to get the issue pointed up on this particular project,
do you have the overall outside cost of the San Juan-Chama in mind?

Mr. Parmer. The overall cost of the initial phase ?

Mr. Rogers. Including the interest and everything. When we get

through with this project and ‘deliver 1t, what will 1t cost the Amer-

. ican taxpayer in outlay or in expenditure ?

Mr. Bur~nerr. The total construction cost is $86 million.

Mr. Rogers. No. What I am talking about is: How much wil]
the American taxpayer have invested in this project for the entire
situation? In other words, no matter what the purpose was, how
much money will have been advanced by the American taxpayer when
this is ready for operation ?

Mr. Burnerr. Including the Navajo Indian project? Or just the
San Juan-Chama project ?

Mr. Rogers. Including the Navajo Indian project.

Mr. Burnerr. Well, the actual money that has to be appropriated
and spent to construct these projects is $86 million plus $135 million,
or $221 million for both projects.

Mr. Rocers. $241 million ?

Mr. Burnerr. Yes, sir. :

Mr. Rocers. Now, the $135 million is the Navajo Indian project ?

Mr. Burnert. Yes, sir.

Mr. Rocers. In that $135 million, are you talking about construc-
tion costs alone? ; :

Mr. Burnerr. Construction costs only.

Mr. Rocers. Has there been any projection of these figures to see
how much money will be involved in this for all purposes, let us say,
on the Navajo Indian project alone ?

Mr. Keeser. I do not have those figures. In other words, our £135
million was the anticipated development of the project. What else
did you have in mind, Mr. Rogers ?

Mr. Rocers. Well, whatever else there is. Is there anything else
besides the $135 million? If there is not, then that is all'T want.

And let me tell you what T am getting at, so that we can get the
matter cleared up.

Assume that the $135 million is the outside cost of the project, the
l\;) zivzgtjo Indian project, let us say. Now, how much of that is repay-
able?

Mr. Keesee. None of it, under the terms of the Leavitt Act; and
for the upper Colorado River storage project, there was about 16

ercent that would be deferred under the Leavitt Act. The remain-
er would be as a grant from the Federal Treasury.

Mr. Rocers. Well, now, the 16 percent, then, would be the outside
that would be repayable under any circumstances ?

Mr. Keesee. That would be a pproximately $21 million.

Mzr. Rocers. All right. Now, the point is simply this: Is this not
a case of the American people being required at this time to make a
grant or a gift or whatever you want to call it to the Indians for a

mistake that was made some Years ago, when they put them out there?

Mr. Kersee. That is right.

Mr. Rocers. And I mean there is no need to beg the question about
it, feasibility or nonfeasibility. If there were no people out there,
we would not have to be building these projects, would we ?
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Mr. Keeser. That is right.
Mr. Rocrrs. And the fact of the matter is simply this: that our

history of treatment of the Indians has not been very rosy in this
country.

Mr. Kersee. That is correct. :
Mr. Rocers. We put the Indians out there, and what we are doing

* now is paying for a mistake that our ancestors made.

Mr. Keesee. Yes, sir.

Mr. Rogers. I like to bring that out, because we get accused every
day of doing things that our grandchildren are going to have to pay
for. So I think we ought to bring it out that our grandfathers or
great grandfathers did some things we are having to pay for. So this
1S not a new mistalke, '

Imean: Is that right ?

Mr. Keesee. That is right.

Mr. PaLmer. Mr. Rogers, I would like to add one bit of infor-
mation to that.

I think it is not only paying for a mistake in part, but I think it is
better stated as an investment in the future of the N. avajo people.
My own personal conviction is that if these people are allowed to
develop their reservation, their area, their land and their water,
and to become a self-sustaining and an economically productive peo-

le, they will become a far greater national asset. I think this is an
Investment in the future of the Navajo Nation.

Mr. Roarrs. Well, of course, I understand that, Mr. Palmer. Bnut
if you can use that as a component in determining the feasibility
under the Reclamation Act as such, you would not have any difliculty
or fuss about this program at all, would you ? 4

Mr. Parmer. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Rocers. Mr. Aspinall?

Mr. AseiNann. However, if this were not an Indian project, one

-for the Indians, you would not be up here supporting this project

as a reclamation project, would you, Mr. Palmer?

Mr. Paumer. I believe that there would be some question as to the
nature of the project-that could be supported at this time.

Mr. AspiNarn. Well, Mr. Palmer, the benefit-cost ratio is below 1
to1.isit not?

Mr. Pararer. That is my point.

Mr. Aseinann. Not only that. There would be no possibility for
the Government to be repaid if it were a project for non-Indians, be-
cause the Federal Treasury has to pick it up, and the State of New
Mexico cannot, pick it up from their share of the upper basin funds.
Is that not correect ?

Mr. Paryer. That is correct, sir. :

Mr. AspiNarr. So it should be looked at as purely an Indian project.

Mr. Paumer. That is correct. :

Mr. Rogers. Mr. Palmer, one further question: Do yvou not think
this ought to be documented as payment on whatever debt we owe the
Indians, so that we can get credit for it when they come back for more
later? :

Mr. Pacaer. I think it would be completely appropriate.
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Mr. Rogers, T am sorry Mry. Haley is not here, because actually they
are his wards, to 5 certain extent, anq I want to be sure he gets credjt

for it,

will go back to some figyreg here €n you were ing questioneq -
this morning, it wag brought oyt that the Irrigation Project, of the

avajo project, wi] cost $155 million, And there s about a g39
million cost of the reservoir to be assigned to the irrigation part of it,

Was that brought ont 2

Mr. Pavaer, Judge Saund, we agreed to Supply a complete docy.
mentation on the basis that M. Hosmer askeq for it, with the unanj.-
ous consent of the committee,

T. SAUND. T am just looking inte the future, And these ape fig-
ures which are taker, from your own reports; $155 million is the cost
of the irrigation Project, and then $39 million. Apq You said thijg
morning we can roughly figure there will be a 22-year period of con-
struction anq development, N oW, the interest, of $187 million gt 2.78

or 22 years, That all addeq up comes to $26¢ million. That i my
figure. ” Yoy correct me when you submit the report. That is the
actual cost to the American taxpayers til] the time when the Indians
will derive any benefit from it at the end of the development period
and the construction pepio.

Mr. Paryer, N, 0, Sir; Judge Saund. These figures yoy have given

T. ASPINALL, If my colleague wij] yield, let us get this straight,

€re is no interest Ol any money unfj] jt 1s appropriated. Apq if

the money is not spent until the 294 year or the 21t year, it does not

ar interest unti] the year it is appropriated and construction begins.
Mr.Saunp, AJl right,

Mr.. Palmer, youtell me: If it s not $80 million, is j¢ $70 million, or

there is $91 million interest i the construction figure,
Now, Judge Saund, we have agreed that we wi]] supply for the
committee, o the basis that Was requested this morning. i
mation that the gentleman from California asked for, T think you
will find, whenp that mformation gets to you, that the figureg you
have just presented result from adding two different sets of figures and
coming out wit, 5 completely erroneous tota],
r. Saunp, It may not be exactly $60 million i interest, but I
OW it is not $29 million, eithey.
ut what T wag driving at was: I have $266 million, That will be
the actual cost to the taxpayers until the time when the development
and the construction is finis ed, in 22 years. And how map
are there? (pe thousand one hundred anq twenty Indian families
that are 20Ing to be on thoge farms, :
r. PALMER, Again, Judge Saund, we do not agree with your fie-
urges. I suggest again we wait for the accurate figures to be syk.
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mitted. And I think the point you have made was well developed this
morning, that this is a high-cost project in terms of per acre or per
family costs.

May I take this opportunity also to alert the committee that this
is one of the functions of the allocation procedure we follow. In
other words, you are not giving this project the benefit of those
benefits that accrue to the nonfarm families on the reservation, and
those nonfarm families outside of the reservation. You are allocating
to irrigation a residual amount, which, as you well know, and as was
developed this morning, is a high figure on a cost per farmer or cost
per acre basis.

Mr. Sav~p. If my figure is excessive, let us take your figure of the
$22 million. Even then, dividing it amongst these families, it will
be over $200,000 investment for one family.

Now, you invest that money at 3 percent. Mr. Palmer, you can
give so much more benefit from that to the Indians than putting it
mto this project. There is no doubt about.it. No one is for helping
the Indians any more on this committee than I am. I think I am as
much in favor of helping the Indians as anybody else. But I do not
think this is a good way, to spend $200,000 to take care of one family
of Indians.

And 3 percent of that will be how much money? Six thousand
dollars a year. And after that you are going to be paying interest
on that. None of that money is reimbursable. So that is too high an
investment to take care of the Indians. There is no use bringing this
project in here under the guise of helping the Indians. 1 wish you
could give $10,000 a family to the Indians in my district.

Now, this morning, Mr. Riter, you spoke of that figure of 5.2, the
flow at Lee Ferry, or whatever it was. Then how much spill do you
allow?

Mr. Rrrer. Whatever is there.

Mr. Sauxp. Well, how much? Fifty acre-feet? Or 10,000 acre-
feet? Or a million and a half acre-feet? Just give me a figure.

Mr. Riter. I do not have the exact figure. For your 2020 condi-
tions, our study shows an average annual spill of over a million acre-
feet.

Mr. Saunp. Would you think that guessing a million acre-feet of
spill would be fair?

Mr. Rrrer. Plus or minus, within reason.

Mr. Saunp. All right. Mr. Riter, your figure this morning was 5.2

Mr. Riter. Noj; 6.2

Mr. Saunp. Fine. You started out with 15, my figure was 14. And
we did not figure the spill. If we figured the spill, it would be 14, would
it not? That is really the amount of undepleted virgin flow you can
figure on at Lees Ferry, which you can control. Isnot 14 million acre-
feet the absolute maximum of controllable supply at Lees Ferry?

Mr. Riter. Mr. Saund, if we built more reservoirs, then we could
probably control more. You see, this is only an initial development.
You understand that. What has been authorized in the storage
project is initial development. The original proposal, back in the
1950's, was for about 48 million acre-feet of capacity. We are in the
process of building 35 million acre-feet of capacity. If we had more
capacity, we could control some of those spills.
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Mr. Saunp. This morning we had a statement from two experts
who said that the evaporation losses will outweigh the other gains.

Mr. Riter. Those things, Mr. Saund, have to be studied and ap-
praised and looked at very carefully. I am sure this committee will
scrutinize any proposal.

Mr. Saunp. Well, will you agree that there is 14 million acre-feet
of controllable supply at Lees Ferry that you can depend on?

Mr. Rrrer. Well, I cannot agree on that.

Mr. Saunn. You do not want to agree on what every expert agrees
on, that there is only 14 million acre-feet of controllable water supply

at Lees Ferry. Now, when we start out. at 14 million acre-feet, you said
for the lower basin you allow only 714 ?

Mr. Rrrer. I said'it would be af least T14.

Mr. Saunn. Then you said that the evaporation loss, you will con-
sent, would be 70,000 acre-feet,?

Mr. Rrrer. No; 700,000 acre-feet.

Mr. Sauxp. And then you have 5.80. Then you take out of that
50,000 acre-feet,? :
- Mr. Rrter. Yes, sir.

Mr. Sauxp. All right; 5.75 and 11.25 of that. That is 646.8. And
this morning we figured on taking out the deductions, or the evapora-
tion, and we came to 671.3.

Mr. Rrrer. I said, Mr. Saund, that this other use that New Mexico
has tabulated, here, 112,500 acre-feet is based on New Mexico’s as-
sumption that there will be more water than the 14 million that you
were figuring with me this morning.

Mr. Sausp. Mr. Palmer and Mr. Riter, do you want me to believe
that here you are spending $200,000 of the taxpayers’ money to make
it possible for a family of Indians to make a living? You mean to
tell me that if the people of New Mexico want water for domestic and
municipal use, you are not going to allow them to have 700,000
acre-feet in the future? You are going to cut out the expansion of the
State of?New Mexico altogether? That is what you are assuming, are

yvou not ?

Mr. Pararer. No, Judee Saund. This has not been a part of the
testimony. The thing that we have been talking about, that you
identified and handed out this morning, as table 1, is the state-
ment of the State engineer of New Mexico, which predicates an entitle-
ment of 783,300 acre-feet per year.

Now, there is committed at this time, including New Mexico’s share
of evaporation losses that are in that table that you handed out—
there is committed at this time with these projects that are now be-
fore the committee some 637,000 acre-feet.

Now, all that Mr. Riter testified—and he did not testify that it
would not be possible to deliver municipal water. He did not testify
that the water was not there or might not be there. All he testified,
and all that we are prepared to testify, as Department of Interior
witnesses, is that any uses above the 637,000 acre-feet is on the area
which we would want to examine closely.

Mr. Saunp. Will you look this over, Mr. Palmer? Is there any
place where you do not agree with this statement? And at the bot-
tom are indicated the sources of that information,
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Mr. Palmer, what is the quality of the water which will be diverted
for the San Juan-Chama, the initial state of the San Juan-Chama?
Isit up in high elevation ?

Mr. Paumer. It is high-elevation water. It is good quality water.

Mr. Saunp. Well, what effect will that have on the quality of water
which is flowing to the lower basin ?

Mr. Patmer. As we discussed during the Fryingpan-Arkansas
hearings, the water quality question is one which has been of para-
mount interest to the Department for a period of many years.

Since the early days of Hoover Dam, water quality observations
have been underway. These were accentuated after the passage of
the Colorado River Storage Act. Data have been assembled from a
great number of stations. They are now being analyzed. And late in
1962 a report will be available for review. By January 1, 1963, I
believe, we propose to have a completed report covering our observa-
tions on water quality problems.

Now, this is required under the terms of the Colorado River Storage
Act. It is also reiterated in the proposed bill on the Fryingpan-Ar-
kansas. And it is an activity, I assure you, that we are giving high
priority to, and one that we will look forward to receiving the re-
sults from as soon as we can, and with great anticipation, because we
believe it is a question that deserves the careful consideration and
evaluation of the Department.

Mr. Sauxp. Is it not a fact, Mr. Palmer, that $1,500,000 of moneys
was transferred from the Colorado River Dam Fund to the Colorado
River development fund, and it was stated in that act that this is for
the formation of a comprehensive plan and to make a study for the
utilization of waters for irrigation, electrical power, and other pur-
poses, in the States of the upper division and the States of the lower
division, including supplies of quantity and quality of water, and all
of the relevant factors. That was in 1940, And the Department has
not-made any report on that.

Mr. Pacyer. There has been a biennial report issued on the results
of observations. But what you want, and what you are asking us to
give you now, is not only the biennial report of historical operation
that we could supply you, but you need and want a projection of water
quality. And this is the part that has not yet been completed, Judge
Saund.

Mr. Saunp. This was in 1940, Now, Mr. Palmer, you will agree
with me that this $1,500,000 was a contribution by “the people of
California. :

Mr. AseivacL. Now, if any colleague will yield, I wish to take issue
with my colleague on that.

We furnished a great deal of that water to roduce the power that
brought that money in. After a complete stu(i) , it was determined—
and the State of California wasa party to it—that this was the amount
that was honestly and rightfully due the upper basin for these studies,
so that the upper basin could get underway with its development.

Mr. Saunp. I agree with you, Mr. Chairman. There was nothing
done which was not agreed to. All I am bringing out is the fact that

it is the people of California who were assessed a higher price for power
in order to have that money available. And they paid $500,000 a year
every year for development of the studies in the upper basin,

!
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We are

not so A
do that. And $1,500,000 of that money was made available to the
Department in 1940,

rado River. And the Department came out with a report that it was
ne necessary. That was 3 years ago. And this year, Mr. Palmer, yoy
arc coming out with a bill to divert water in the upper reaches of the
Colorado River Basin, for the Fryingpan-Arkansas project, 68,000
acre-feet, and here 110,000 acre-feet, and you are building the capacity
of that tunnel and conduit for 235 acre-feet annually.

r. PaLyeg. Again, Judge Saund, I understand your interest, I
understand the point, of your question. I want simply again to repeat
that the program for the completion of the study to turn over to this
committee and others is .J. anuary 1963.

ou, of course, understand that when you observe the quality of
water in a river system, as developments occur you have to be able
to take a sounding on what impact those developments have on water
quality before you can develop any projections.,

Now, this phase of the study has been going forward on schedule,
and T would like again to reiterate that I think the position that the

eépartment took on the resolution to which you referred was simply
that they are already required by law, the Colorado River Storage
Act, to run the quality of water studies in which you are interested.

Mr. Saunp. N ow, have you had a chance to look at this statement ?

Mr. Riter. Yes, sir.

I think, sir, that this is a similar table to that which Mr. Reynolds
criticized. I would like to point out a few things about it that T djs.
agree with, if you do not mind.

Mr. Aspivars. Would my colleague yield to me?

Does my colleague wish to have his OWn witnesses on the stand this
afternoon?

Mr. SiuNp. Yes, Mr. Chairman; if the Chair will allow them a
chance to appear. We can use their testimony.

The Chairman knows and al] the other members of the committee
know that I have never questioned the witnesses unnecessarily. This
I have to do. I wanted to bring out those points.

Mr. AspiNaLL. If my colleague will let him state again, it is not
the office of a member of this committee to argue with the witnesses.

he questions should be asked and should be answered, and the witness
should stand on that. No member of this committee has any right to
ask the witness to agree with him. The witness does not have any right
to ask the member to agree with him. Just get the answers to the
questions,

Now, I would like to have Mr. Matthew and Mr. Ely come to the
witness table before we Wrap up these hearings, because I think that
thev have some materia] that this committee needs. '

r. Saunp. Mr. Chairman, you are the chairman. Whatever you
wish, T have to accept. I am just asking simple, plain questions, I
certainly do not want to have an argument with the witnesses,
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I will ask unanimous consent to have this chart placed in the record
at this place, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rocers. Is there any objection ?

The Chair hears none. It will be included in the record.

(The chart referred to follows:)

Navajo reservoir water budget, 1928-60 base period

[Acre-feet per year average]

1. Historic flow of San Juan River near Blanco 979, 000
2. Potential upstream depletions :
(@) San Juan-Chama project, initial 105, 000
(b) Ultimate Pine River project and Weminuche
Pass diversion 79, 000
— 184,000
3. Estimated depleted inflow to Navajo Reservoir 795, 000
4. Assumed withdrawal from storage. 2
5. Estimated supply available at reservoir 804, 000
6. Estimated reservoir evaporation 38, 000
7. Estimated spill 215, 000
253, 000
8. Estimated supply available for release for downstream require-
ments 551, 000
9. Estimated downstream requirements : :
(a¢) Hammond project and 800 acres mise_________ 23, 000
(b) Utah Construction Co. contract 55, 000
(¢) Navajo Indian project____ 508, 000
(d) Municipal and Industrial 224, 000
(¢) River regulation and prior rights______________ 20, 000
830, 000
10. Deficiency in supply. 279, 000

REFERENCES BY LINE ITEMS

1. Data submitted by Reclamation Bureau for record, about May 1, 1961.
2-8 including. Bureau operation study submitted for record about May 1, 1961.
2(d) equals 979,000 minus column (1) of USBR study.
8 equals sum, columns (3), (4), and (5), Bureau study.
M9 (a), 9& (i), (d). USBR study, and New Mexico study No. 8 supplied for record
ay 2, 1961.

9(d). House subcommittee hearings, 86th Congress, 2d session, on H.R. 2352,
pages 72, 124,

9(e). USBR study, column (5).

NOTE.—30.000 acre-feet a year present desﬂetlon between Navajo Dam site and Blanco
(H. Doc. 424, 86th Cong., p. 322) omitted from both supply and requirements.

Mr. Saunp. I have one more question.

Mr. Palmer and Mr. Riter, you have indicated in your testimony
that, according to your caleulations, there is enough water supply
under your interpretation, any interpretation you may have, for these
two projects, Navajo and the initial stage of the San Juan-Chama.
How would you stand in respect to future projects in the upper basin$

Mr. Paryer. Judge Saund, I believe the question has a logical an-
swer, somewhat on this basis:

As we appear here to support the Navaio-San Juan-Chama project,
we willingly certify that on the basis of the best hvdrological data
that we can assemble, the water is available; that it is within com-
pacted rights; and that the investment of the Treasury of the people

e —
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of the United States for
question.

In the case of any other development that might
fore this committee again, and before any authorizati

epartment itself will have to be satisfied an availabl
existed and the witnesses would have to so certify.

In other words, what I am trying to summarize is this: That before
we could come to this committee in support. of a bill, we would have
to be able to come to the committee and say that water was available

for that project.

Now, there have been projects where we hav
quite frankly there was not. enough water and
of their development. On most of these, the committee has been satis-
fied with that explanation, and has not pressed for any further work
on them,

In some instances the planning studies have revealed that a project
of the size originally contemplated could not be built because of water
supply questions and a project of lesser size has been proposed.

ut in specific answer to your question, again, we would not appear
before this committee on any future project authorization, unless we
could make a finding that a water supply existed. And I believe this

Is the assurance that you seek. It is the assurance that I am pleased
to offer you.

Mr. Saunp. That is all, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Rocers. Mr. Chenoweth ?
r. CHENowETH. No questions.
r. Rocers. Thank you very much, Mr. Palmer and gentlemen.
~ Our next witness is Mr. Northcutt Ely, special counsel, Colorado
River Board of California,
Mr. Ely, if you will come forward, you may be recognized.
Mr. AspiNarn. T ask unanimous consent, Mr, Chairman, that Mr.
Ely be permitted to make his statement, and that he be followed

by Mr. Matthew, making his statement, and that we question them
together.

Mr. Rocers. Is there any objection to the unanimous consent
request ?

If not, it will be granted.
The Chair hears no objection to it.

Mr. Matthew, you may come forward with Mr., Ely, if you will,
and let Mr. Ely make his statement, and then you may proceed with

Yours, and we will proceed to examine you jointly and severally.
Do you have g copy of your statement ?

STATEMENT OF NORTHCUTT ELY, SPECIAL COUNSEL, COLORADO
RIVER BOARD OF CALIFORNIA, ACCOMPANIED BY FRED W.
SIMPSON, CHAIRMAN, COLORADO RIVER BOARD OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. Evy. I have no prepared statement for You, Mr. Chairman. I

apologize for that; but it is due to an emergency trip to California
from which I just returned.
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Mr. Chairman, my name is Northcutt Ely. I am special assistant
‘attorney general of the State of California in charge of the case of
Arizona v. California for our State, and I am special counsel for the
Colorado River Board of California. I am accompanied by Fred W.
Simpson, chairman, the Colorado River Board of California.

Attorney General Stanley Mosk has been concerned that there be
called to the attention of this committee certain of the significant
features of the special master’s report in Arizona v. California, as
bearing upon the water supply questions with which you have been
concerned here, and the Colorado River Board of California has de-
sired that there be called to your attention some features of the par-
ticular bill that is before you, that may affect California adversely.
As you know, the report would allocate the first 7.5 million acre-feet
of consumptive use from the main stream 445 to California, 284,
to Arizona, 35 to Nevada, each year.

First, with respect to the special master’s report: Until this report
was filed, first in draft form, in May of 1960, and finally in the final
form of the court on December 5, 1960, I had assumed that article
III (a) and (b) of the Colorado River compact meant what they
said literally ; that is, that they apportion in perpetuity the consump-
tive use of specified quantities of water to the upper basin and to the
lower basin, and that we might expect the upper basin to put to use
so much of that apportionment as the storage capacity in the upper
basin might make available for their use consistently with their obli-
gations under article ITI (c) and (d). The quantity apportioned in
article ITI(a) is 714 million acre-feet of consumptive use per annum.

The special master takes quite a different view of this language
of article ITI(a) of the compact. Hetreatsitasa ceiling on appropri-
ations. That is to say, that the two basins, in effect, are competing
with one another to appropriate water, each of them subject to a
ceiling upon its appropriations.

In the course of the litigation before the special master, our ex-

“perts testified that with the storage capacity that is authorized and

under construction in the upper basin we could anticipate that, as
Mr. Riter has testified here today, there would ultimately be put to
use in the upper basin some quantity, between 6,200,000 and perhaps
6,800,000, if that could be done without interfering with the upper
division’s obligation under article ITI(d) and article ITI(c) of the
compact, with which the committee is familiar. The master’s report
says there is nothing to show that Upper Basin uses will ever approach
such quantities, or indeed exceed 4,800,000 acre-feet.

Article III(d), as you may recall, provides that the States of
the upper division shail not deplete the flow at Lee Ferry to less than
75 million acre-feet in any period of 10 consecutive years, and article
III(c) provides that in addition to that the upper divisions will make
available quantities to supply one-half of the deficiency for Mexico
if the surplus above 16 million acre-feet of consumptive use in the
entire basin is insuflicient to supply Mexico.

The effect of the master’s report is to treat the apportionment in
article ITI(a) as a ceiling on appropriations, not a reservation. He
says that it is up to Congress to decide what the relative equities of
the two basins shall be in competition with one another.

e
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I should like to place in the record at this point, if I may, extracts
from the special master’s report.

May that be done?
Mr. Rocers. Without objection, it may be included.

r. ASPINALL. Reserving the right to object, I presume that these
extracts have not been taken out of context, have they ?

Mr. Ery. We have attempted not to, Mr. Aspinall. We think these
are fair quotations,

Mr. AsprNaLL. Of course, we have a copy of the whole recommenda-
tion, as far as that is concerned.

With that understanding, Mr. Chairman, I withdraw my objection,

Mr. Rocers. Without objection, the excerpts will be included at
this point.

ExcerrTs FrROM REPORT OF SPECTAL MASTER Simon H. RIFKIND, DATED DEo. 5,

1960, 1N ARIZONA V. CALIFORNIA, Now BEFORE THE U.S. SupreME Court, No. 9
ORIGINAL, OCTOBER TERM, 1960

A. INTERPRETATION OF ARTICLE III (A) OF THE COLORADO RIVER COMPACT

Article III (a) and (b) of the Colorado River compact provides :

“(a) There is hereby apportioned from the Colorado River System in perpe-
tuity to the Upper Basin and to the Lower Basin, respectively, the exclusive
beneficial consumptive use of 7,500,000 acre-feet of water per annum, which
shall include all water necessary for the supply of any rights which may now
exist.

“(b) In addition to the apportionment in paragraph (a), the Lower Basin is
hereby given the right to increase its beneficial consumptive use of such waters
by one million acre-feet per annum” (p. 373).

The special master interprets the apportionment in perpetuity of 7,500,000
acre-feet of beneficial consumptive use per annum made by article III(a) to
each of the upper and lower Colorado River basins as follows:

“¥ * * Article II of the Compact divides the entire Colorado River Basin
into Upper and Lower Basins, and Article III (a) and (b) apportions the use
of water between the two Basins and not among states. This apportionment
is accomplished by establishing a ceiling on the quantity of water which may
be appropriated in each Basin as against the other. Although Article III (a)
and (b) is not expressed in terms of appropriative rights, this is the purport
of that Article. For example, it is clear that the Lower Basin may utilize and
consume more than the 8,500,000 acre-feet of water per annum apportioned
to it by subdivisions (a) and (b) of Article IIT of the Compact, if the water
is actually available, but against the Upper Basin it can acquire appropriative
rights to no greater quantity than is sufficient to satisfy a consumptive use of
that magnitude * * *» (p. 140).

“The limits established by the Compact on the acquisition of appropriative
rights are applicable to the main stream of the Colorado River and to its tribu-
taries” (p. 142).

L * = ® * * *

“As used in the Compact, beneficial consumptive use was intended to provide
a standard for measuring the amount of water each Basin might appropriate.

This was necessary since Article III (a) and (b) imposed limits on appropria-
tive rights * * *» (p, 148).

B. EXPECTED UPPER BASIN DEVELOPMENT

“Lastly, lower basin supply is affected by upper basin uses. Increased upper
basin uses will diminish the lower basin supply except as the upper basin is
limited by article III of the compact. Yet no one can say with certainty
what increase may occur in upper basin uses or at what time” (p. 110).
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“A second and controlling assumption made in the Erickson and Stetson
studies on which California relies is that the upper basin will deplete the virgin
flow at Lee Ferry by between 6,500,000 and 6,800,000 acre-feet per annum. Yet
there is nothing to indicate that the upper basin depletions, which have never
exceeded 2,200,000 acre-feet per annum measured at Lee Ferry, will expand
to anywhere near 6,500,000 acre-feet. Again, the witnesses assumed this amount
of depletion on instruction from counsel ; they did not express the opinion that
it would occur. In sharp conflict with this assumption is the estimate expressed
in the report of the Senate committee which studied the Colorado River storage
project and potential reservoir construction in the upper basin. That report esti-
mates that future upper basin consumptive use will not exceed 4,800,000 acre-
feet per annum (depletion of the flow at Lee Ferry would be less), even if the
extensive storage capacity envisaged but not as yet authorized for the upper
basin were eventually constructed.*

“Moreover, if ever the equities between California’s existing uses and new
uses in the Colorado River Basin have to be resolved, it will be for Congress to
resolve them. No new projects, whether in the lower or upper basin, which would
affect lower basin main stream supply can be constructed in the Colorado River
Basin without congressional action or acquiescence. Rivers and Harbors Act, 33
U.8.C. sections 401 et seq. See United States v. Arizona, 205 U.S. 174 (1935) -
United States v. Rio Grande Irrigation Co., 174 U.S. 890 (1899) ; Oklahoma v.
Atkinson, 313 U.S. 508 (1941) ; United States v. Grand River Dam Authority,
No. 503—October term, 1959;: Wisconsin v. Illinois, 278 U.S. 367, 411 (1929) ;
United States v. Republic Steel Corp., No. 56—October term, 1959, Furthermore,
as a practical matter, it is virtually impossible to finance such projects without
the help of Congress.

“No new main stream projects have been authorized by Congress in Arizona or
Nevada, and California herself recognizes that the upper basin depletion at Lee
Ferry will not exceed, under existing and presently authorized projects, 3,840,000
acre-feet per annum. Thus unless Congress authorizes new projects, even on
California’s own assumptions, her existing uses cannot be endangered. It is for
Congress to determine the limits of new construction in the basin and thus the
extent to which California’s existing uses risk curtailment” (pp. 114-115).

Mr. Evy. There are three sentences in the report I have just filed

with the reporter I want to call your attention to. One is at page 140,
where he says:

This apportionment is accomplished by establishing a ceiling on the quantity of
water which may be appropriated in each basin as against the other.

And at page 149:

I regard article III (a) and (b) as a limitation on appropriative rights and
not as a source of supply. 5

And again at page 149:

For compact purposes, article IIT (a) and (b) can refer only to limits on
appropriations, not to the supply of water itself.

The second point to which I want to direct your attention is this
question of water supply which has been discussed here today. And
for that purpose I shall ask that there be made available to the
committee not only copies of excerpts from the special master’s report,
to which I have just referred, but some other material to which I shall
ask your attention.

In September 1960, the Reclamation Bureau made available a re-
port on the rates to be charged for Colorado River Storage Project
power. This report makes available as of very recent date information
that can be summarized as follows.

41 8. Rept. No. 128, 84th Cong., 1st sess. (1955), p. 4. See also H. Rept. No. 1087,
84th Cong., 1st sess. (1955), p. 6 (pp. 111-112),

i
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Under conditions ag they are anticipated for the year 1975, upper | o
basin depletions are expected to be about 4 million acre-feet per year, !
and the residual floy out of Lake Mead is expected to be about 9,800,-

00 acre-feet, ‘ s
Y the year 2020, the upper basin depletions are projected to haye | IF THE MASTE R's !
own to about 5,400,000 acre-feet, and the residual flow out, of Lake | BY THE s
ead will be reduced to about 8% million acre-feet, ’ TOTAL USABLE maine
® Dureau studies are based upon the assumption of the avaj]- { ACRE FEET pgg ay
ability of 5 so-called virgin flow or undepleted flow at Lee Fer % ! UNCONTROLL ABLE

WHICH OCcur RE

Is in excess of the regulatory capacity of the reservoirs existing and (an {'q':.::"d:: r:;“
authorized, anq it happens “because there were 6 tremendous years i
Prior to 1930 that produced uncontrollable floods,

e truly controllable, usab]e supply at Lee Ferry is not over 14
million acre-feet. The apparent supply is inflated to the extent of
1,200,000 acre-feet by thege Spectacular f{oods that are in excess of the

iti i Consequently, the 1,200,000
acre-feet of supply is a fictitious element of supply. This was thor.
oughly developed ‘in the testimony in Arizona versys California, ang
it 1s confirmed by the latest of these Bureany studies. -

Jyou now have before you the chart whijch I hold in my hand
(exhibit 2), I shall explain it. It relates to this Burean study of

September 196 ). /
r. Rocers. I do not think we have those charts yet, Mr. El f n’i’
I. ELy. And I sha]] ask your attention to an accompanying table ! 3
captioned “Water Supply Available to the wer Basin and QCalj- 2V ARIZoNA 2.2///7>
ornia in Light of Special Master’s Report and roposed Decreg in | 2 £RoJECTs Aorizep
izona Suit.” : ! el el
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I will refer for the moment only to the chart, {
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Mr. Ely. 1f You will look at the chart, exhibit 1), the circumference
of this chart represents 14 million acre-feet, That i

1s the usable, con-
trollable, virgin flow, the undepleted flow, the “whole universe” at
Lees Ferry.

Now, if you g0 around it, counterclockwise, the two I;
left of the top center indicate water which is not a
in the United States. It comprises a milli
guaranteed to Mexico at the boundary, and 1,100,000
1s the minimum of the losses below Hoover Dam whi

Consequently, there must be deducted at least 2,600,
which is not available to either basin, and that leaves
an accounting between the upper basin and the | i
tial consumptive use, the residue of about 11 400,000 acre-feet

The shaded portions of this chart show th

ght areas to the
vailable for use

you will now start at the top of the chart and go clockwise, the
first of the shaded areas is captioned “Upper Basin Projects Ay-
thorized Prior to 1961,” 4 million acre-feet.

0se are projects already authorized, under construction, or ex-
pected to be constructed.

f you deduct that from 11,400,000, you have so1
7,400,000 acre-foot left as usable water
upper basin or for use in the lower basin.

16 next segment, as we proceed clockwise is captioned “1.4 million,
Water Earmarked by Reclamation Bureau for Future Reclamation
Projects Not Yet Authorized” : This increment represents the differ-
ence between the 1975 depletions of 4 million acre-feet projected in the
September 1960, Burean study and the upper basin depletions pro-
jected for the year 2020 of 5,400,000 acre-feet.

You now continne clockwise, you find three segments here for the
three lower basin States, Arizona, California, and N evada. These are
the shares of the residue which they would have under the special
master’s decree,

y subtraction, You will have discovered that the quantity available
to the lower basin, after the upper basin expands its depletions to
5,400,000 acre-feet, is not over ¢ million acre-feet,

he special master’s formula would apportion that by fractions or
percentages, and Nevada, would have just under 300,000 acre-feet, Ari-
zona would have 2,200,000 acre-feet, California 3,500,000 acre-feet.

may pause here to say that Arizona’s projects which have been au-
thorized would require about 1,200,000 acre-feet, and she, in 1960, was
using subtantially less; so that Arizona could Increase her uses by
about a million acre-feet above the requirements of existing and au-
thorized projects if this formula were approved by the Supreme
Court.

If you now look at California’s segment, you will find that if the
total supply available to Arizona, California, and Nevada is about

6 million acre-feet, California’s share under the master’s report would

be about 3.5 million, B 3 ' i

By contrast, the projects actually in existence in Cahi_’orma—there
are three of them—have been constructed to use 5.4 million acre-feet,
and in 1960 they in fact used 4.9 million acre-feet. So the reduction

mething like
» either for expansion in the

e o~ ot e—
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in California uses below those which actually occurred in 1960 would
be from 4.9 to 3.5 million acre-feet, or about, 1,400,000 acre-feet.

By coincidence, this equals the 1,400,000 acre-feet of projected
increase in upper basin depletions between 1975 and 2020.

What this all boils down to is simply this: that any expansion of up-
per basin depletions above the current level of 4 million acre-feet will
result in an exactly corresponding reduction in the Lower Basin sup-
ply, and if—I emphasize this “if”—the central Arizona project is con-
structed, there is a reduction in California’s existing uses.

Something has to give. There is not sufficient water in the Colo-
rado River to sustain both the increase in Upper Basin use and the
contral Arizona project without destroying existing projects in Cali-
fornia.

The projects which are before the committee  at the present
time would require altogether about 500,000 acre-feet. If they are
authorized and built, then, as Mr. Johnson’s question indicated this
morning, the total Upper Basin depletion would be about 414 million
acre-feet, far below the compact apportionment to the Upper Basin,
but their expansion of 500,000 acre-feet would nevertheless have the
effect of diminishing the existing uses in California by precisely forty-
four seventy-fifths of that or about 300,000 acre-feet, if the central
Arizona project is built.

In other words, under the master’s report, if 500,000 acre-feet
of depletions are added to the burden on the main stream, and if the
master’s report is approved by the Supreme Court, and if this com-
mittee subsequently authorizes the central Arizona project, Cali-
fornia would have approximately 4 million acre-feet, and the Metro-
politan Water District would have less than 200,000, as against present
uses of nearly a million.

That is how serious the water supply question is.

This does not mean that the proponents of Upper Basin projects
are to be chided for their ambitions to develop their States, or that
Arizona is to be reproached for its ambitions, nor, indeed, that Cali-
fornia is to be blamed for attempting to sustain the usefulness of the
one-half billion dollars of investment that we have made in our three
projects that are now at risk.

It does indicate the necessity of extreme caution in planning new
projects.

Congressman Saund has before the committee a resolution which
would authorize a complete study and investigation of this water
supply question before new projects are authorized. We think it is
sound and should be done. There are too many loose ends, too many
assumptions, in the presentations made by those seeking authoriza-
tion for new projects. You cannot possibly stretch the water. The
water budget 1s one budget that has to be balanced. You cannot bor-
row it. You cannot print it. :

Now, it is quite true that there is, on the basis of longtime average,
more water than 14 million acre-feet. DBut even at that, you cannot

- find more than 14 million acre-feet in any period of years ending with

the present, unless you go back more than 40 years.

If you plan to use in the Colorado River Basin, that is, the upper
basin and the mainstream below Lee Ferry, more than 14 million acre-
feet, including reservoir losses, you are assuming that you are going
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to have available in the future water flows that have existed for more
than 40 years, that has not been seen in the river since before the
Harding administration; that you are going to somehow manage to
cari'y over water in storage for more than 40 years, more nearly a half
century.

As someone indicated this morning, prior to 1922 there were no
guzes at Lee Ferry. All of the record prior to that time was esti-
mated. The estimates may be good or bad. But the fact is that if
you take, as the Colorado River compact requires, a running aggreoate
of the flow at Lee Ferry by 10-year periods, 1896 to 1905, 1897 to 1906,
and so on, you will find that for the first 27 of those overlapping 10-
year periods, the flow at Lee Ferry was in 26 out of the 27 periods in
excgao's.fl of any that you can find in any of the succeeding 27-year
periods.

For some reason, when the gage went in at Lee Ferry in 1921, all of
a sudden the inflation went out of the figures. Kither those great
floods never existed, or they were overestimated, or if they did exist,
they were in the dim, distant past.

And you cannot plan projects on the basis that this good fortune
will return. But even if the pre-1921 flows should come again, more
than a million acre-feet per year, on an average, would be uncontrol-
lable spill.

If you have before you the mimeographed sheet, I should like
to refer——

May I have both of these placed in the record as I oo along?"

Mr. Rocers. Yes; without objection. The chart will be included
in_the record at the point that you started explaining it, and the
mimeographed paper will be included at this point. (The chart
referred to appears on p. 263.)

Mr. Evy. Thank you, sir.

(The mimeographed sheet referred to follows:)

WATER SUPPLY AVAILABLE T0 LOWER BASIN AND CALIFORNIA IN LIGHT OF SPECIAL
MASTER'S REPORT AND PROPOSED DECREE IN ARIZONA SUIT

Million

acre-feet

Average available water supply of Colorado River, annual undepleted

(natural) flow at Lee Ferry, is

14
Of this, the Mexican Water Treaty (1.5 million) and unavoidable losses
below Lee Ferry (1.2 million) make unavailable 2.7
So that the total usable undepleted supply is - 118
Estimated annual water use in upper basin for existing and pre-1949 au-
thorized projects, is atiaas 2.55
And with addition of Colorado storage project and participating projects
and other miscellaneous projects, is
And with addition of San J uan-Chama, Navaho, Fryingpan-Arkansas.
and Savory-Pot Hook, is 44
And with addition of other presently contemplated projects; s . . 5.5
If upper basin use is 3.9 44 55

Then, under proposed decree, water supply for Arizoni.a—

California, and Nevada would be Ne) 2 7.4 6.9 5.8

California’s share (assuming that Nevada and Arizon:;

use the water the master allocates them) would be.. 4.3 4.05 3.4
Or less than full constructed capacity of California
projects by. ek 1. 1.85 2.0
Water supply for metropolitan water district would be__ 0.45 0.20 0
Or in percent of full 50t e s (R e S o 37 17 —

o —
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Mr. Evy. The mimeographed sheet, exhibit 3, captioned “Water
Supply Available to Lower Basin and California in Light of Special
Master’s Report and Proposed Decree in Arizona Suit,” tabulates the
figures I have just given you. The average available water supply of
the Colorado River, the annual undepleted flow, is on the order of 14
million acre-feet. Of this, the Mexican Water Treaty, and unavoida-
ble losses below Lees Ferry, make unavailable 2.7 million. If you
deduct these, then, you have 11.3 million acre-feet for use in both
basins.

The projects that have already been authorized in the upper basin
add up to 3.9 million, rounded to 4 million on my chart (exhibit 2).

This would be increased by a half million acre-feet to about 4.4 mil-
lion by the San Juan-Chama, the Navajo, the Fryingpan-Arkansas,
the Savery-Pot Hook projects. Other projects that the Bureau be-
lieves will be built by the year 2020, would raise these depletions to 5.5
million.) (The corresponding figure on my chart, rounded, is 5.4
million. :

The lower half of the table shows the results if you go ahead with
these upper basin projects, and if you subsequently authorize the cen-
tral Arizona project. If the Upper Basin use is 3.9 million acre-feet,
or only the use made by existing and authorized projects, then the
residue available for Arizona, California, and Nevada would be 7.4
million; and of the master formula California’s share would be 4.3.
This is 1,100,000 acre-feet less than the capacity of our existing proj-
ects. It would give the Metropolitan Water District of Southern
California 450,000 acre-feet, or 37 percent of its designed capacity.

If you now proceed to authorize the Navajo-San Juan-Chama and
Fryingpan projects, increasing depletions to 4.4 million, the residue
for California-Arizona-Nevada would shrink to 6.9 million, Califor-
nia’s share would be 4.05 million, and the metropolitan water district
would have only 200,000 acre-feet, or 17 percent of its capacity.

And if you go ahead with the upper basin projects to the depletions
projected by the Bureau to the year 2020, the last column shows the
result. Arizona, California, and Nevada would have 5.8 million to
divide up. California’s share would be 3.4 million, which is 2 million
less than the capacity of our existing projects with nothing at all for
the metropolitan water district.

All of these figures assume that Arizona will put to use the water
which would be decreed to her if the master’s report were approved by
the Supreme Court. And they assume, also, Mr. Matthew reminds
me, that Nevada would put to use 800,000, which the report would
award to her. ¢

I now invite your attention to the next document, exhibit 4, which is
a memorandum to the California congressional delegation from At-
torney General Mosk, dated April 4, I should like to place that in your
record without taking time to dwell on it.

Mr. Rogers. Without objection, the statement will be included at
this point.
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(The statement referred to follows:)

STATE OF CALIFORNIA
OFFICE OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL
DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

State Building, Los Angeles

ArrinL 4, 1961.
MEMORANDUM

To Members of the California Congressional Delegation:

Let me express my appreciation for the audience you gave to Northcutt Ely,
our special assistant attorney general, to hear about the Colorado River
litigation.

I have been asked by some members of the California delegation in Congress
for a recommendation with respect to the position which should be taken with
respect to Federal legislation to authorize new projects in the Upper Colorado
River Basin to use Colorado River system water. Legislation for three such
projects is now pending before the Congress,

The responsibility for the decisions which must be taken rests collectively with
the Congress, and I am confident that each member of the California delegation,
if possessed of the full facts, will discharge his individual responsibility wisely.
To recapitulate briefiy, these are the important facts:

First. There is still enough water in the Colorado River system as a whole
for some new projects. This is water to which California in Arizona v.
California has laid no claim, despite the fact that we fully recognize that Cali-
fornia projects will be short of Colorado River water in the future, even if we
prevail in that litigation. We laid no claim because we recognize the limitations
imposed on us by the Colorado River compact and the California Limitation Act.

Second. If the Colorado River compact is recognized as what both Arizona
and California contend it is—an apportionment in perpetuity to the upper basin
of beneficial consumptive use of 7,500.000 acre-feet per annum—all significant
expansion in the future will take place in the upper basin. However, the special
master’s report submitted to the Supreme Court last December in Arizona v.
California characterizes the compact as a “ceiling on appropriation.” The
master has told the Supreme Court that our claim of disaster to California pro-
jects, and in particular the metropolitan water district, is unfounded because
“there is nothing to indicate that the upper basin depletions, which have never
exceeded 2,200,000 acre-feet per annum measured at Lees Ferry, will expand to
anywhere near 6,500,000 acre-feet.” The master may be at least partially cor-
rect that there is no disaster to California if the principle of prior appropria-
tion—first in time, first in right—applies between the two basins within the
limits of a “ceiling” imposed on each basin by the compact. The upper basin
and the lower basin are then competing in a race to appropriate the unappro-
priated water.

Third. The special master’s characterization of the Colorado River compact
is at odds with the basic premise on which all Colorado River development has
proceeded. Hence, it seems unwise to assume, until the Court has acted, that
it will endorse this view of the compact. The factual situation was accurately
described by the United States in 1952, when it sought leave to intervene in
Arizona v. California: “Severally, the States of the upper basin of the Colorado
River have apportioned among themselves the 7.500,000 acre-feet of water an-
nually allotted to that basin by the Colorado River compact. Development of
that basin is going forward premised upon that apportionment.”

Fourth. The unused water within the Colorado River system is much more
limited than anyone had reason to suppose until recently. It would be reckless,
indeed, to permit new projects in both upper and lower basins to be built, both
basins planning to consume the same very small margin of water not required
by existing and authorized projects. Our engineers tell me that recent Bureau
of Reclamation studies confirm that this margin for expansion in both basins
combined probably does not exceed 1.5 million acre-feet, even if California is
restricted to the quantity we were using when the trial in Arizona v. California
ended 3 years ago. The three pending upper basin projects would use 500,000
acre-feet of this. Arizona hopes to expand her own uses 1,700,000 acre-feet.
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Projects built to consume the same water twice would spell disaster for the en-
tire Colorado River region, its Deople, farms, and industries.

One solution would be to defer action on any new Colorado River Basin
project until the decision in Arizon

a v. California becomes final, probably not
more than a year from now. Another solution would be to require, as a pre-
requisite to authorization of any new project, a complete inventory of the water
supplies of the Colorado River Basin and a legislative determination which
would preclude the possibility o

f over commitment of the limited water
resources. The difficulties inherent in the latter solution are very great, prior
to tl;e decree, in view of the uncertainties inherent in the litigation. Therefore,

mbers of our delegation what
course to pursue in the light of the precise legislative proposals that may be
made in the interval before Arizona v, California is decided.

Sincerely yours,
STANLEY Mosk, Attorney General,

Mr. Evy. It simply states Attorney General Mosk’s concern on the
Eoints I have already mentioned. He does not seek to tell the mem-
ers of the California delegation or this committee or anyone else

what should be done about new projects, but points out that the water
budget is out of balance. '

Next, I should like to call to your attention,
summary from California’s brief in the US.S

an excerpt from the brief, and it attempts to i

of water supply to which I have just referred.
find this valuagl

record.

Mr. Rocers. The summary of the argument, Mr. Ely?
Mr. Ery. Yes, sir.

Mr. Rocers. Is there objection ?

r. ASPINALL. Reserving the right to object: Do we have the sum-
mzﬁy of the argument on the other side of this case, too, for the record ?
:

Ery. I should be very happg to see it placed in the record, and
if you do not have it, I will make & stracts from our opponents’ briefs
and supply them to you.

r. AspiNaLL. I withdraw my objection, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Rocers. Without objection, the summary of the argument pre-
pared by Mr. Ely at this pomnt will be included in the record, with

the understanding that the summary of the argument on the other

side of the case will be furnished and included in the record.

(The summary of argument referred to follows t)

[Excerpt from the brief filed jointly by the State of California, the Metropolitan Water
District of Southern California, " Palo Verde Ir

rigation District, Imperial Irrigation
District, Coachella Valley County Water Distriet, the city of Los Angeles, the city of
Ran Diego, and the County of San Diego in the U.S. Supre

me Court on May 22, 1961,
in Arizona v, California]

SUMMARY oOF THE ARGUMENT
PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

The master proposes a resolution of this suit which is only obliquely related
to the issues pleaded and litigated. The master concludes that the issues which
Were brought by the parties to this Court, referred to the master, and litigated
during the course of 3 years of trial, are irrelevant to the disposition of the
case. He concludes that the question which precipitated the suit is undeter-
minable: Is there a dependable water supply for the broposed Central Arizona

project?
e master proposes a decree which, if adopted, will affect the construe

Th
of the Central Arizona project in no
68964—61——18
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decide to make diversions for that project from any of the planned alternative
diversion points on the main Colorado River above Lake Mead (about 275 miles
of the main stream of the Colorado River in the lower basin), newly defined
by the master as a “tributary,” and excluded from this adjudication. If the
Central Arizona project should make diversions above Lake Mead (the 1960
annual report of the Arizona Interstate Stream Commission states that surveys
for such diversions are now underway)® the master’s decision proposes that
the principal protagonists begin anew in this Court. On the next trip, Cali-
fornia as a “mainstream” user sues Arizona as a ‘“tributary” user under the
principles of priority of appropriation and equitable apportionment which the
report preserves for that future suit, but which are otherwise abolished by
the master in the “mainstream,” defined by the master as the Colorado River
from Lake Mead to Mexico. This unattractive prospect results from the master’s
divoreing the project act from the Colorado River Compact.

Arizona brought the present suit to quiet an-asserted title to 3,800,000 acre-
feet of consumptive use of the waters of the Colorado River system (i.e., main
stream and tributaries) in the lower basin. Arizona asserted, and all parties
recognized, that Arizona’s claim (alleged to include 1,700,000 acre-feet Arizona
was not using), and the claims of California for existing and long-established
projects, were mutually exclusive. California had built three projects at a
cost in excess of a half billion dollars of public investment.

That controversy exists solely by reason of the Colorado River compact.
Were it not for the apportionment in perpetuity which the compact makes
to the upper basin of the consumptive use of 7,500,000 acre-feet per annum,
there would be an adequate supply of unappropriated water available for
Arizona’s proposed Central Arizona project without impinging on any rights
or requirements of the other lower basin States.

Issues joined in the pleadings and the evidence taken during the 3 years of
trial related in large part to the pleaded and long-standing controversy over
the meaning of the compact as “enthroned” by the Boulder Canyon Project Act?
Major issues litigated were (1) the meaning and method of measurement of
“peneficial consumptive use” under the Colorado River compact as applied
to lower basin tributaries: (2) Arizona’s asserted identification of her uses
on the Gila River System with the 1 million acre-feet specified for the lower
basin by Article III(b) of the compact. Their significance lay in the fact that
the Project Act had incorporated the Colorado River Compact; to what extent,
therefore, must Arizona account for her uses on the tributaries against the
3.800,000 acre-feet which she sought? Ier claim was based (1) on provisions
of that act which had exacted from California a limitation on California’s
uses (duly enacted by the California Legislature), in the event that Arizona
should fail to ratify the compaet, and (2) on a contract with the Secretary
of the Interior.

The master has resolved most of the pleaded and litigated issues relating
to the compact in accordance with California’s contentions. Arizona’s uses
on the tributaries are encompassed by the compact, and measured as California
contended. e holds, however, that the compact is not relevant to this con-
troversy (rept. 138) ; that the explicit incorporation of the compact into the
limitation on California must be excised; that the compact includes the tribu-
taries in the apportionment it makes to the lower basin, but the California
Limitation Act and the Project Act exclude them (rept. 173) ; that the com-
pact’s apportionments in perpetuity to each basin are ceilings on appropria-
tions (rept. 140, 149) ; that there is nothing to show that the upper basin users
will ever appropriate and use anything approaching the quantity of water
within that ceiling (rept. 111). He rejects California’s offer to prove that
the upper basin, by about the year 1990, will reach or approach the limits of
its use physically possible consistent with the compact (rept. 112 n41).

Upon the master’s reasoning, the Arizona and California claims are not
mutually exclusive: “Existing California uses are in no danger of curtailment
unless and until many vast new projects, some of which are not even contem-
plated at this time, are approved by Congress and constructed.” (rept. 115.)
If there were sufficient water available upon application of the master’s for-

1 See p. 125, infra. .

e The Senate committee which reported the Boulder Canyon grnject bill described it
as “enthroning the Colorado River compact.” 8. Rept. No. 592, to accompany S. 728
(4th Swing-Johnson bill), 70th Cong.. 1st sess., pt 1. at 16 (1928). All of pt. 1 of the
above report is in evidence as California Exhibit 203 (Tr. 7,715).
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mula to supply California’s existing uses, there would necessarily be more
water available to Arizona than Arizona sought in her complaint.

The master’s decision generates two great unresolved paradoxes:

(1) It is neither possible nor necessary to determine the dependable water
supply, if the master’s premises with respect to the compact are correct. The
upper basin’s apportionment, except to the undetermined extent of existing
upper basin appropriations, is no longer treated as an existing claim against
the lower basin; the claims therefore do not exceed the supply; on these
premises the controversy is not justiciable. But he concludes that it is justi-
ciable. Although this is a jurisdictional issue, we postpone its treatment to
part 5 of the argument, since the relationship of the compact (which the master
holds irrelevant) to the Project Act is at the heart of every substantive issue
earlier considered.

(2) In 1928, the Arizona delegation in Congress unanimously, strenuously, and
emphatically resisted the Boulder Canyon Project Act, and Arizona continued to
do so in three suits in this Court, in Congress, and in every public forum avail-
able. In 1960, the master discovered that, contrary to every contention earlier
made, the Project Act had in fact allocated to Arizona the lion’s share of the
stored water made available by the Boulder Canyon Project. This paradox is
revealed only when the dependable water supply is determined. Absent such
a determination, it is impossible to test the result accomplished by the Project
Act against its legislative objectives.

I. INTRODUCTION : THE BASIS oOF WATER RIGHTS

The source of California’s water rights is the law of equitable apportionment
and priority of appropriation confirmed, not abrogated, by the Project Act.
Appropriation is the law of the arid West created by imperative necessity.
That law is more firmly established in the Colorado River Basin than anywhere
else. This is not by accident, but because this is the area where water is most
precious. California water users have initiated appropriations by licenses and
permits to appropriate and by Federal water contracts; they have diligently
prosecuted construction of works to put those waters to beneficial use; and
today great projects in California are beneficially using the water. Under the
principles of equitable apportionment and priority of appropriation, California’s

. projects have prior rights to the use of all water necessary to sustain them,®

whether these rights are considered as derived from State or Federal law,
because Federal statutes and State law embody identical principles.

There is no disagreement about the source and characteristics of water rights
in the lower basin prior to June 25, 1929, the date upon which, by Presidential
proclamation, the Boulder Canyon Project Act, the Colorado River compact
(ratified by six States), and the California Limitation Act became simultane-
ously effective: The controlling law was equitable apportionment and priority
of appropriation. Priority of appropriation, the principal ingredient of equitable
apportionment, contains three fundamental elements: (1) Water rights are
founded upon beneficial use of water and are lost by nonuse; (2) the water user
prior in time is prior in right (the priority concept) ; (3) the water user who
initiates an appropriative right and who diligently constructs a project to put
the water to beneficial use is given a priority from the date of initiation of his
project. This relation-back principle protects the diligent appropriator from
losing his water supply before his project is completed to a water user whose
project is later initiated but earlier completed. Equitable apportionment, ap-
plied consistently by this Court in interstate suits between States which inter-
nally apply principles of priority of appropriation, modifies priorities to the ex-
tent necessary to take equitable considerations into account; the primary respect
in which priority of appropriation is thus modified is the protection of existing
economies built upon interstate priorities which are junior. This Court has
never countenanced the impairment of destruction of an existing economy, even
though founded on junior interstate priorities, for the benefit of a project not
yet built. (Wyoming v. Colorado, 259 U.S. 419 (1922) ; Nebraska v. Wyoming,
325 U.S. 589 (1945).) A fortiori, the Court has protected economies which are

3In pt. 2 we discuss the quantitative limitation imposed upon these rights by the
statutory compact between the United States and California evidenced by the Boulder
Canyon Project Act and the reciprocal California Limitation Aect. MThis limitation did
Tnot destroy the priorities of these rights, but limited their magnitude to stated quantities.
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built on senior rights. Such is the California e€conomy which ig Sustained by
the Colorado River aqueduct of the Metropolitan Water District of Southern
California, This project would be the brimary victim of the special master’s
Tecommended decree, (See pp. 260-261, 266-270, 272-276 infra.)

The special master concludes that the Boulder Canyon Project Act, by impli-

by the report) and all water rights foundeq upon that law ( excepting only cers
tain narrowly defined “present perfected rights” existing in 1929), although (a)
those principles survive and contro] water rights in eévery part of the Colorado
River system in the lower basin except the “main stream” and although (d)
“main stream” appropriative rights survive vestigially to bermit senior “main
stream” users to vindicate their rights against upstream junior “tributary” users
(including, as g “tributary," the main Colorado River above Lake Mead). (Rept.
316-318, 325.)

By thus abrogating on the “main stream” the water law principles which have
been settled in the West for g hundred years, and all interstate water rights de-
Pending upon those principles, the master proposes, in 1961, to remit a1l existing
Drojects and al] future projects to a pro rata share of a water supply left un-
determined and, according to the master, undeterminable.

1L ConsTrUCTION OF THE LIMITATION oN CALIFORNIA’S RicuaTS

Our disagreement with the Special master begins with the event which took
place on June 25, 1929, when the President’s Proclamation made simultaneously
effective ( 1) the Boulder Canyon Project Act, (2) the California Limitation Act,
and (3) the Colorado River compact. There iy agreement that prior to that date
all rights of all States in the lower basin were based on the law of equitable ap-
bortionment anqg priovity of appropriation. There is also agreement that the
Boulder Canyon Project Act, section 4(a), first baragraph, together with the Cali-
fornia Limitation Act placed limits on those rights in California. We sharply
disagree with the interpretation the special master has placed upon that staty-
tory limitation. We also sharply disagree that our rights within that quantita-
tive limitation were at any time shorn of priority by the Project Act, the Limita-
tion Act, or the Secretary’s water delivery contracts,

In the California Limitation Act, Californin agreed to limit her uses of Colo-
rado River waters in consideration of the passage of the Project Act, in response
to Congress’ Specification of the terms of the agreement tendered in the first para-
graph of section 4(a) of the Boulder Canyon Project Act, The specified limita-
tion is that California should agree that her aggregate annual consumptive uses
of Colorado River waters, including *aq) water necessary for the supply of any
rights which may now exist,” shall not exceed 4.4 million acre-feet of (1) the
“waters apportioned to the lower basin States by paragraph (a) of article 111
of the Colorado River compact,” plus (2) not more than one half of any “excess
or surplus waterg unapportioned by saig compact.,” The California Limitation
Act, accepting that Agreement, repeats the specified words virtually in haec verba.

Article III(a) of the Colorado River compact apportions, from both the main
stream and the tributaries of the Colorado River system, 7,500,000 acre-feet of
beneficial consumptive use in perpetuity to each basin. The bhrase “excess or
surplus waters unapportioned” does not appear in the compact, but article III(a)
of the compact is the only compact provision which in terms burports to appor-
tion water between the basins. The issue has long been whether the 1 million
acre-feet of increase in beneficial uses permitted the lower basin in article III(b)
can be construed as an apportionment within the meaning of the limitation’s
Phrase, “excess or surplus waters unapportioned.” California hag insisted that
the waters Specified in article III(b) of the compact are “excess or surplus wa-
ters unapportioneq’” and Arizona has insisted that they are “apportioned.” This
pPhrase clearly refers to the compact although it ig not clear which compact clas-
sification is referenced. (See infra pp. 72-73, 107, note 9.)

The master rewrites the words of the limitation agreement, He says that the
words do not refer to the Colorado River compact (which ig irrelevant), nor to
any of its provisions, nor to the main stream and the tributaries in the lower
basin (Rept. 173) : -

“Thus I hold that section 4(a) of the Project Act and the California Limita-
tion Act refer only to the water stored in Lake Mead and flowing in the nrain

R

m

stream beloy He¢
deals with the ¢
cluding the entir
The mastep ho
“1,500,000 acre-fe
the limitation ag
Some source otpy.,
the intention and
the limitatjop, B
lature were releyy
the limitation inte
that this Meaning
The master’s m
unsupported in the
the master relies, ;
struction of those 4
fourth lawsuit over
River compact in
limitation was insis
ment under the Ce
Project Act in the ¢
compact. The limi:
lower basin quantit
reducing the Possib
pact, would invade
which Congresg req:
ratify the Colorado
law of the river is g
must have only oner
Act by Specific incc
meanings which the
nitude of the lower t
The master’s patey
(1) 1t permits the
related to the compa
express doﬁuitions, b
here decide,
(2)1t creates—if t
<ffect at aq) beyond t
tween lower basin ecl¢
which can pe imaging
feet from which Caji
supply available frop
compact would dictat
basin, The utter impc
adequate to sustain 7..
ished by their uses on
feet, not by diminishir
do, but by inflating the
3) It creates an e
Tights are on a basis ¢
Priorities in unequal q
in the rest of the Colo
and priority are preser
against the users on all
the two Systems of rig
gether without total con

is possible, The Court |
e |

¢ (Footnote ours.) Beem
acre-feet of consumptiye pe |

10 million acre-feet to the
0SSes, including Mexican T
feet per annum,

Referring to this const:

on it, T think we should b

virtue in patent law: Jess «

€conomies haye come to depe




ON PROJECT

onomy which is sustained by
. Water District of Southern
ictim of the special master’s
272-276 infra.)

Canyon Project Act, by impli-
)priation and equitable appor-
in Colorado River as defined
that law (excepting only cer-
isting in 1929), although (a)
n every part of the Colorado
n stream” and although (b)
ially to permit senior “main
ream junior “tributary” users
T Q. Lake Mead). (Rept.

er law principles which have
11 interstate water rights de-
in 1961, to remit all existing
e of a water supply left un-
1able.

JALIFORNIA’S RIGHTS

 with the event which took
mation made simultaneously
e California Limitation Act,
*ment that prior to that date
1 on the law of equitable ap-
is also agreement that the
raph, together with the Cali-
in California. We sharply
has placed upon that statu-
rights within that quantita-
the Project Act, the Limita-

d to limit her uses of Colo-
the Project Act, in response
nt tendered in the first para-
. Act. The specified limita-
te annual consumptive uses
ssary for the supply of any
nillion acre-feet of (1) the
ragraph (a) of article 111
han one half of any “excess
The California Limitation
rds virtually in haec verba.
rtions, from both the main
stem, 7,500,000 acre-feet of
n. The phrase “excess or
compact, but article III(a)
n tecms purports to appor-
jee. ther the 1 million
we Sin in article III(b)
leaning of the limitation's
alifornia has insisted that
are “excess or surplus wa-
y are “apportioned.” This
: 9clezu- which compact clas-
)

'e(;ment. He says that the
hich is irrelevant), nor to
e tributaries in the lower

ind the California Limita-
| and flowing in the mrain

Db e e ———— —

SAN JUAN-CHAMA RECLAMATION PROJECT 273

stream below Hoover Dam,* despite the fact that article III(a) of the compact
deals with the Colorado River system, which is defined in article II(a) as in-
cluding the entire main stream and the tributaries.”
The master holds that the words in the limitation are “shorthand” meaning
“7,500,000 acre-feet per annum” (Rept. 173), a figure which does not appear in
the limitation agreement, but which the master holds must be derived from
some source other than the Colorado River compact. He regards as irrelevant
i California Legislature in agreeing to

the limitation. But if the intention and understanding of the California Legis-

The master’s proposal, he admits, is a patentable novelty.® It is entirely
unsupported in the language of the statute, in the legislative history upon which
the master relies, and in 30 years of judicial, administrative, and practical con-
struction of those words. It occurred to no one until after the trial in Arizona’s
fourth lawsuit over these documents had closed. The reference to the Colorado
River compact in the limitation was deliberate, rational, and purposeful. The
limitation was insisted upon by the upper basin States to protect their apportion-
‘ment under the Colorado River compact and required by section 4(a) of the
Project Act in the event, and only in the event, that Arizona did not ratify the
compact. The limitation, by restricting California’s appropriative rights in the
lower basin quantitatively, left a margin for exploitation by Arizona, thereby
reducing the possibility that Arizona, unrestricted by the Colorado River com-
pact, would invade the upper basin’s apportionment. The compact purpose, by
which Congress required a limitation only in consequence of Arizona’s failure to
ratify the Colorado River compact, is defeated unless it is recognized that the
law of the river is a seamless web : The words in article III( a) of the compact
must have only one meaning, whether read in the compact or read in the Project
Act by specifie incorporation. The quantitative difference between the two
meanings which the master discovers is 2 million acre-feet per annum, the mag-
nitude of the lower basin supply which is consumed on the tributaries.

The master’s patentable novelty has these results:

(1) It permits the master to resolve the major issues in a 30-year controversy
related to the compact in California’s favor, and in accord with the compact’s
express definitions, but to dismiss the compact as irrelevant to anything to be
here decided.

(2) It creates—if the upper basin’s compact apportionment is to be giv
offect at all beyond the upper basin’s present appropriations—a disparity be-
tween lower basin eclaims and supply far more severe than the worst drought
which can be imagined. California’s 4,400,000 acre-feet and the 3,100,000 acre-
feet from which California is excluded must be satisfied, if at all, from the
supply available from a newly created “mainstream? alone, and not—as the
compact would dictate—from the Colorado and its tributaries in the lower
basin. The utter impossibility of finding a permanent supply in the mainstream
adequate to sustain 7.5 million acre-feet of claims of the three States, undimin-
ished by their uses on the tributaries, creates a shortage of some 2 million acre-
feet, not by diminishing the mainstream supply physically, as a drought would
do, but by inflating the claims against that supply.

(3) It creates an entirely new river (the “mainstream”), in which water
rights are on a basis of “sovereign parity”—a concept that States have equal
priorities in unequal quantities of water—entirely different from water rights
in the rest of the Colorado River system, except that equitable apportionment
and priority are preserved as the basis and source of every “mainstream” right
against the users on all of the tributaries which feed water to that river. How

the two systems of rights can conceivably be adjudicated or administered to-
gether without total confusion is left unexplained, and we think no explanation
is possible. The Court will be left with that problem as soon as a central

—

en any

¢ (Footnote ours.) Because of loss to nature’s toll and the Mexican Treaty, 7,500.000
acre-feet of consumptive use from the truncated “main stream® requires a flow of about
10 million acre-feet to the lower basin at Lees Ferry. The California projection of net

losses, including Mexican Treuty‘requlrements, below Lee Ferry is about 2.5 million acre-
feet per annum.

B Referring to this construetion, the master conceded : “If we were issuing patents
on it. T think we should have to claim novelty” (Tr. 22.762). Novelty is a rewarded

virtne in patent law: less can be said for it in construing a statute upon which whole
economies have come to depend.
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Arizona project diversion from the master’s newly christened tributary above
Lake Mead is again presented for Federal authorization, or for construction as
a non-Federal project. (See Pp. 7supra and infra.)

The master’s rewriting the limitation rests on inferences from the Project
Act which no one discovered prior to the master’s draft report. It rests upon
the master’s selection of legislative history, but the master fails to disclose the
two controlling facts :

(1) No Member of Congress, even by remote inference, suggested that the
Project Act created a “mainstream” from Lake Mead to Mexico, with a separate
basis for interstate water rights.

(2) Agreement has been universal that the Project Act is controlled by the
Colorado River compact in the unlikely event that any inconsistencies between
the Project Act and the compact might be discovered.

III. DESTRUCTION OF PRIORITIES BY A CONTRACTUAL ALLOCATION SCHEME

The shortage—or more accurately the disparity between the mainstr
ply and the claims against it which have been inflated by exe
on the tributaries from the limitation accounting—is distribute:
“contractual allocation scheme.” This is deduced from the con
Secretary has made for storage and delivery of water.
a proration formula, undiscovered and undiscoverable fro
lations or from any of the Secretary’s contracts.
4,400,000 acre-feet, but forty-four seventy-fifths of an undetermined and undeter-
minable quantity. The numerator the master finds in the one figure which
appears in the limitation. The demoninator is 7,500,000 acre-feet, but not found
in the limitation nor (according to the master) can it be taken from the compact.
It is derived from his interpretation of a tristate compact which the Project Act
authorized the States of Arizona, California, and Nevada to make, but which
none ratified. Although the master holds (correctly) that Congress neither

r directed the Secretary to follow
it, the master concludes that the Secretary’s contracts substantially effectuate
that nugatory tristate compact. He strikes down ag invalid, however, the Secre-
tary’s provisions in the Arizona and Nevada contracts which were placed there
to make the accounting of these contracts conform to the compact and limitation
accounting; the master’s argument does not permit him to concede that the
Colorado River compact and the limitation accounting are compatible. The
result he reaches, derived from this rejected tristate compact, is even more
unfavorable to California than that tristate agreement would have been. (See
infra.)

If the master is wrong in rewriting the limitation to delete the incorporation
of the Colorado River compact, he cannot, possibly find his “forty-four seventy-
fifths” formula.

The converse is not necessarily true. Even if the master could divorce the
compact from the limitation and substitute the newly invented “mainstream’
for the Colorado River system, it does not follow, except by the discovery of
“sovereign parity,” that the shortage thus created ought to be prorated at all.
We say that, subject to the quantitative limitation on California, shortages should
be borne by application of the doctrine of equitable apportionment, including the
principles of priority and protection of existing uses ; section 8 of the Reclama-
tion Aet adopts those principles. .

To reach the master’s proration result the Court mus
Arizona v. California, 283 U.8. 423, 464 (1931) (expres
the Court’s opinion by Mr. Justice Brandeis), that the law of prior appropriation
survived the enactment of the Project Act. The Court must override the express
language of section 18 and section 14 of the Project Act, and overrule pro tanto
two decisions of this Court which have accorded section 8 of the Reclamation
Act interstate effect. Nebraska v. Wyoming, 325 U.S. 589, 612-616 ( 1945) ; see
Wyoming v. Colorado, 259 U.S. 419, 463-471 (1922). The Court must find that
Congress delegated to the Secretary a power to make an interstate allocation of
Dberpetual water rights, although Members of Congress were virtually unanimous
in their belief that Congress did not have that power to exercise by statute,

much less to delegate to the Secretary of the Interior.

If the master is right that water supply will be abundant, the objective pro-
posed by California presents no hazard to any existing project in any neighbor-
ing State, and it presents for a future project only the hazard that must be
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recognized and assumed by the sponsors of any new project anywhere in the
West. The risk ought not to be cast upon projects which have become the basis
of going economies, by the application of novel interpretations of the “law of the
river” discovered 30 years too late.

IV. NONEXISTENCE OF THE MASTER'S CONTRACTUAL ALLOCATION SCHEME

The question of the validity of the master’s “contractual allocation scheme”
is reached only if it is concluded (1) that the limitation must be rewritten to
delete its incorporation of the compact, and (2) that Congress validly delegated
to the Secretary of the Interior the power to forever allocate water rights in
the “mainstream,” and (3) that he did so.

The “contractual allocation scheme” founders on the incontrovertible fact that
no Secretary of the Interior ever purported to make any such allocation. The
contracts themselves contradict the existence of any such allocation. To find
his allocation scheme, the master not only rewrites the statutes, but he must
also rewrite the contracts. Thus he excises from the contracts the clauses
expressly reducing the Secretary’s delivery obligations by reason of the con-
tractees’ uses above Lake Mead. (Rep. 237-247.) Even these excisions do not
fit the contracts to the procrustean bed. The very water delivery contracts relied
upon by the master to create the contractual allocation likewise expressly recog-
nize the rights of New Mexico and Utah; the Arizona contract specifically
recognizes ‘‘present perfected rights”—obviously as of 1944. These provisions
must also be written out of the contracts to discover any correlation between
the master’s “contractual allocation scheme” and the contracts as they were
executed.

The master assumes California agencies voluntarily accepted a “Federal allo-
cation” by entering contracts which were even harsher to California than the
tristate compact which California had refused to ratify.

Moreover, if any Secretary made any “allocation” to California, that allocation
must be construed consistently with the limitation on California incorporating
the compact’s systemwide concepts. So construed, the Secretary “nllm‘at(?d”
to California 4,400,000 acre-feet per annum whenever the systemwide consumptive
uses in the lower basin are 7,500,000 acre-feet per annum, and one-half of any
systemwide consumptive uses in excess of 7,500,000 acre-feet per annum, up to
962,000 acre-feet thereof.

In any event, and however the limitation is construed, the Secretarial “alloca-
tion” (if any) requires that shortages in “Article 1II(a) waters” shall be borne
in inverse order of priority under the principles of priority of appropriation
and- equitable apportionment, thereby protecting California’s existing projects.
No contract purports to provide otherwise.

Very little could have been said in 1928, we think, in support of the master’s
elaborate structure had it been proposed in Congress. Clearly any enthusiasm
would have been limited to Members of Congress from Arizona, who were in fact
implacable in their opposition to the Project Act. Less can be said for it as an
invention which bears the patent date of 1960.

V. WATER SUPPLY AND JUSTICIABILITY

The master says that water supply cannot be determined within a margin
of error which, in fact, is larger than the total quantity which Arizona in her
bill of complaint claimed and described as unused.’ If the master is correct
that the Colorado River compact is (1) a ceiling on appropriations, and
(2) irrelevant, it is possible that water supply cannot be determined by
anyone. If so, there is no justiciable controversy before the Court.

Much of what the master says about the difliculties of determining water
supply he aseribes to deficiencies in the science of hydrology and in the hydrologic
data available. In fact, the data are better than those available to the Court
in any prior case in which water supply was determined. Determination of
water supply, we believe, is jurisdictional. Moreover, without such a deter-
mination, a basic and compelling fact about the impact of the recommended
decree is concealed. However inappropriate Congress language may have
been to achieve the result presumably intended, its intent with respect to specific
Projects was clear: It intended to make it possible to supply, in California,
the All-American Canal, the Palo Verde Irrigation District, and the Metro-

®Rept. 104 ; Arizona complaint, par. VII, p. 21.
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politan Water District of Southern California. This intent was recognized,
aflirmed, and asserted by both friend and foe of the project act. (See
infra.)

That intent is not frustrated alone by supervening drought. We recognize
fully that nature has already impaired the supply on which we relied. But
the purpose intended by Congress could not have been achieved, if the master
reads it correctly, even if the full supply anticipated were available; the
injury to California results from the master’s rewriting the applicable law
and’ the water delivery contracts. In so doing, he relieves Arizona from the
deductions which her pleadings conceded should be made from the quantities
claimed under that State’s contract with the Secretary, and awards substan-
tially more water than those pleadings demanded. :

The compelling inference from the facts of water supply, if they are developed,
is that the master has recommended a decision based on error. It is an error
the consequences of which can only be described by the word “disaster.”

We ask that the decree of this Court recognize that no limitation has been
imposed on California restricting her to use less than 4,400,000 acre-feet per
annum of the waters apportioned to the lower basin States by article III(a) of
the Colorado River compact from the main stream and the tributaries, plus
one-half of the excess or surplus waters unapportioned by that compact. We
ask that the appropriative priorities of our existing projects within that
4,400,000 acre-feet be protected, and that our rights in one-half of the excess
or surplus be recognized.

CoNcLUSION

California does not ask that any water be required to run to the ocean unused.
We do not ask to be relieved of any obligation which our State has fairly
assumed. We ask a decision that will fully protect the rights and virtually
all of the ultimate requirements of all existing projects in Arizona and Nevada
competing with California for water from the main Colorado River.

ExHIBIT 6
(ARIZONA)

SUMMARY OF THE ARGUMENT

1. The Water Dealt With by the Project Act and the Limitation Act

Neither construction of Iloover Dam nor the vast benefits resulting from its
operation, which have been and will continue to be enjoyed by the parties to
this action, could have been realized without the authorization of Congress.
That authorization was given in the Project Act by Congress in the exercise of
its plenary power over navigable waters.

The Project Aet did not become effective, however, until certain conditions
precedent, explicitly set forth in § 4(a) of the statute itself, had been fulfilled.
These conditions were: (A) ratification of the Compact within six months after
June 25, 1929, the effective date of the Act, by all seven Colorado River Basin
states; (B) failing such seven-state ratification (a) approval of the Compact
by six states, including California, and their waiver of the Compact requirement
that seven states ratify; (b) enactment by California of the Limitation Act and
(c) presidential proclamation of the effectiveness of the Project Act.

Seven-state ratification of the Compact within the prescribed six-month
period did not occur. But the alternative conditions laid down by Congress
for effectiveness of the Project Act were met in every respect (Rep. 26-27).

In specifying the conditions for effectiveness of the Project Act, Congress re-
quired that California should “* * * pgree irrevocably and unconditionally
with the United States and for the benefit of the States of Arizona, Colorado,
Nevada, New Mexico, Utah, and Wyoming, as an express covenant and in con-
sideration of the passage of this Act, that the aggregate annual consumptive
use (diversions less returns to the river) of water of and from the Colorado
River for use in the State of California, including all uses under contracts made
under the provisions of this Act and all water necessary for the supply of any
rights which may now exist, shall not exceed four million four hundred thousand
acre-feet of the waters apportioned to the lower basin State by paragraph (a)
of Article III of the Colorado River compact, plus not more than one-half of
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any excess or surplus water unapportioned by said compact, such uses always
to be subject to the terms of said compact” (Project Act, § 4(a)).
Qalif?rnia complied with thig condi'tion by enactment of the Limitation Act

of Arizona, Colorado, Nevada, New Mexico, Utah, and Wyoming as an express
covenant and in consideration of the passage of the said ‘Boulder canyon project
act’ that the aggregate annual consumptive use (diversions less returns to the

of the said Colorado river compact, plus not more than one-half of any excess
or surplus waters unapportioned by said compact, such uses always to be subject
to the terms of said compact” (Limitation Act, § 1).

The Special Master concluded that the provisions, general operative scheme
and legislative history of the Project Act establish that both § 4(a) of the Project
Act and the Limitation Act refer only to water in Lake Mead and flowing in the
main stream below Hoover Dam (Rep. 138, 151-52, 173-83). Therefore, he found
that the phrase, “waters apportioned to the lower basin States by paragraph (a)
of Article III of the Colorado River compact”, was intended by Congress to refer
only to water in the main stream, and not to water of tributaries. Hence, when
Congress thus made reference to the 7.5 million acre-feet per annum apportioned
to the Lower Basin by Article III(a) of the Compact, Congress was dealing with
main stream water only, i.e., water in Lake Mead and in the main stream below
Hoover Dam ; and consequently, by virtue of §4(a) of the Project Act and the
Limitation Act, California is limited to 4.4 million acre-feet of that water (Rep.
173 et seq.).

In addition, the Special Master concluded that Congress considered the limita-
tion on California to bhe part of an overall allocation of the entire quantity of
water dealt with in § 4(a) among three states only: of the first 7.5 million

Arizona equally (Rep. 174).

Arizona agrees with these conclusions of the Special Master and urges their
adoption by the Court.

The Master reached these results solely on the basis of the terms, purposes
and legislative history of the Project Act. He considered, and we agree, that
the Compact has utility as a decisive factor in this case only insofar as it serves
to determine the supply of main stream water legally available in the Lower
Basin and that the Compact is not relevant to the allocation of water from
Lake Mead and from the main stream of the river below Hoover Dam among
Arizona, California and Nevada (Rep. 138-41).

It makes little difference, therefore, whether the apportionment provisions of
Article III(a) of the Compact refer to main stream water only, as Arizona
contends (A Exe. 3), or whether those provisions cover hoth main stream and
tributary water, as the Master construes them (Rep. 173). Whatever may be
the correct interpretation of Article III(a), considered independently and apart
from the Project Act, it is the construction put upon Article ITII (a) by Congress
in enacting the Project Act, which made the Compact effective, and that con-
struction alone, which is controlling.

As the Special Master has found, the evidence is clear that Congress, in
enacting § 4(a), intended to provide for the apportionment of main stream water
exclusively—not water of tributaries as well (Rep. 173 ¢t seq.).

By referring in §4(a) to provisions of Article III(a) of the Compact, either
Congress construed those provisions as dealing with main stream water only, or,
if it regarded them as including tributaries, it in effect modified the terms of the
Compact referred to by limiting their application to main stream water.

In either event, the effect of §4(a) and the Limitation Act is to restricet Cali-
fornia to the annual consumptive use of 4.4 million acre-feet of water from the
main stream of the Colorado River plus one-half the excess or surplus above the

first 7.5 million acre-feet of such water available in any one year for use in the
Lower Basin.

T ey W T e e S

i e o i i R SR

A

T e



B

278

Il. The statutory apportionment

Section 4 (a) of the Project Act, in addition to requiring limitations on Califor-
nia’s use of main stream water as a condition precedent to its effectiveness, author-
ized Arizona, California and Nevada to enter into an agreement which should
provide, among other things :

‘(1) That of the 7,500,000 acre-feet annually apportioned to the lower basin
by paragraph (a) of Article III of the Colorado River compact, there shall be
apportioned to the State of Nevada 300,000 acre-feet and to the State of Arizona
2,800,000 acre-feet for exclusive beneficial consumptive use in perpetuity, and (2)
that the State of Arizona may annually use one-half of the excess or surplus
waters unapportioned by the Colorado River compact * * *.”

No such interstate compact has been made.

Section 5 of the Project Act, after authorizing the Secretary of the Interior
to contract for the storage and delivery of water in Lake Mead, provides :

“Contracts respecting water for irrigation and domestic uses shall be for
permanent service and shall conform to paragraph (a) of section 4 of this Aect.
No person shall have or be entitled to have the use for any purpose of the water

SAN JUAN-CHAMA RECLAMATION PROJECT

" stored as aforesaid except by contract made as herein stated.”

Section 8(b) authorized Arizona, California and Nevada, or any two of them,
to provide by compact for an equitable division of Colorado River water on
different terms from those suggested by Congress in § 4(a), subject to congres-
sional approval and consent, but provided that any such compact should be
subordinate to the Secretary’s water delivery contracts made prior to congres-
sional approval of the compact (Appendix B, p. 20a).

The Special Master has found that by these provisions Congress authorized
the Secretary of the Interior to enter into water delivery contracts which, in
the absence of an interstate compact, would control the allocation of main
stream water among Arizona, California and Nevada (Rep. 99-100, 152-54, 201).
But the Master has rejected Arizona’s contention that §4(a) establishes a
mandatory formula of water allocation which the Secretary is required “pre-
cisely to follow” in his water delivery contracts (Rep. 162-63).

Arizona adheres to her position before the Special Master and urges its adop-
tion by the Court (A Exc. 7, 8). It is Arizona’s contention that all contracts
made by the Secertary pursuant to the authority granted him by §5 of the
Project Act must conform to the formula for the allocation of water established
by §4(a). The formula of water allocation established by §§4(a) and 5 does
not leave to the Secretary’s discretion the determination of the quantity of
water to be delivered within each state pursuant to contract. The statute
fixed a formula for the apportionment of water stored in Lake Mead among the
states of Arizona, California and Nevada and this formula is mandatory upon
the Secretary and controls his water delivery contracts.

As a corollary, it follows that Arizona's existing water delivery contract,
insofar as it does not conform to the formula established by the Project Act, is
beyond the contractual competence of the contracting parties, exceeds the au-
thority of the Secretary and is without legal effect (A Exe. 7).

Furthermore, the provisions of Article 7(b), (d), (f) and (g) of Arizona’s
water delivery contract are invalid because they are contrary to the provision
of §5 of the Project Act, which requires that “contracts respecting water for
irrigation and domestic uses shall be for permanent service,” and because they
introduce tributary considerations into a main stream apportionment (A Exec. 8).

III. Appropriative and “Perfected Rights”

The Project and Limitation Acts and the Secretary’s water delivery contracts
made pursuant thereto complete the “statutory apportionment” among Arizona,
California, and Nevada of main stream water in Lake Mead and downstream
from Lake Mead (Rep. 100, 138, 152). Arizona agrees with the Special Master’s
holding that “this case involves a statutory, not an equitable, apportionment” of
water (Rep. 100) and that “the doctrine of equitable apportionment, and the law
of appropriation are * * * irrelevant to the allocation of such water among the
three states.” (Rep. 138; see Rep. 152).

Congress, by virtue of the structures erected under authority of the Project
Act, has impounded substantially all the water of the main stream of the Colo-
rado River (Rep. 153). Congress has done this in the exercise of its dominion
and plenary power over navigable waters of the United States.

Assuming that appropriative rights in the use of the water of the Colorado
River had vested before the Project Act, the enactment of the statute divested
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them in the absence of a congressional intention that they be recognized and
preserved.

The Special Master has found that § 6 of the Project Act (Appendix B, pp.
18a—19a) was intended to protect water rights in the main stream of the Colorado
River within the Lower Basin states “perfected” as of June 25, 1929 (the effective

date of the Act), against possible shortages in the water apportioned to the-

Lower Basin by the Compact (Rep. 234, 308-13).

Arizona disagrees (A Exec. 5, 6). The clause in § 6—*satisfaction of present
perfected rights in pursuance of Article VIII of said Colorado River compact”—
was intended to comply with the provisions of Article VIII, which discharged
the Upper Basin from claims of “rights, if any, by appropriators or users of
water in the Lower Basin against appropriators or users of water in the Upper
Basin” !, after storage capacity of 5,000,000 acre-feet had been provided in the
main Colorado River within or for the benefit of the Lower Basin. In short,
Article VIII provides for satisfaction of perfected rights only basin versus basin
and makes no provision for satisfaction of intrabasin rights. Congress intended
in § 6 of the Project Act to meet the requirements of Article VIII of the Compact
for the protection of the Upper Basin, and nothing more.

Assuming, however, that the Master’s construction of § 6 is correct, Arizona
agrees with his conclusion that the protection there provided covers only rights
acquired in compliance with state law and is effective only to the extent that
such rights represent actual diversions and beneficial use of specific quantities
of water applied to defined areas of land or to particular domestic or industrial
uses (Rep. 308).

Further, it is Arizona’s position that the term “present perfected rights” refers
only to those rights which were perfected as of November 24, 1922, the date the
Compact was signed, and not as of June 25, 1929, the effective date of the Project
Act. Arizona asserts that the Compact speaks as of the date it was signed
rather than as of the date it was confirmed and approved (A Exc. 6).

II. Claims of the United States to Tributary Water

The Master has found that there is no justiciable controversy with respect
;?) any of the tributaries in the Lower Basin except the Gila River System (Rep.
321-24).

Arizona agrees with the Special Master’s disposition of the dispute between
Arizona and New Mexico with respect to the allocation of the waters of the
Gila River between these two states. Arizona disagrees, however, with the
Master’s resolution of the controversy between it and the United States with
respect to the reservation of water for use in the Gila National Forest (Rep.
332-35) (A Exec.29-30).

@ila National Forest—The Master found that the Gila National Forest was
created as a public reservation by a presidential proclamation dated March 2,
1899, and was subsequently enlarged and modified (Rep. 342).

The Master also found that the United States intended, when it withdrew this
forest from entry, to reserve the water necessary to fulfill the purposes for
which the forest was created (Rep. 342). Accordingly, he has concluded that the
United States has the right to divert water from the Gila and San Francisco
Rivers in quantities reasonably necessary to fulfill the purposes of the Gila Na-
tional Forest, with priority dates as of the date of withdrawal for forest pur-
poses of each area of the forest within which the water is used (Rep. 343).

SUMMARY OF THE ARGUMENT

Arizona has filed exceptions to those parts of the Special Master’s Report
and Recommended Decree which sustained certain claims of the United States
to main stream water of the Colorado River for use on Indian Reservations
g(l)l_(_izé)ther federal establishments created out of public land in Arizona (A Exc.

e

Relying basically on a single decision of this Court,” which involved the res-
ervation of water of a nonnavigable stream for use on an Indian Reservation
created by treaty in the Territory of Montana, the Master has concluded that
the federal government has the power to reserve water of both navigable and
nonnavigable streams for the benefit of all federal establishments, regardless of

1 Unless otherwise indicated, italics appearing in quotations in this brief have been added

for emphasls.
2 Winters v. United States, 207 U.S. 564 (1908).
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navigable water within a state,

In upholding claims of the United States on behalf of Indian tribes, the Spe.
cial Master has conceived and applied the principle that the very establishment
of an Indian Reservation impliedly reserves in perpetuity for use on the
Reservation whatever quantity of water may be required in the indefinite
future to irrigate every irrigable acre within the Reservation, without regard
to the actual needs of the Indians on the Reservation. The resulting water
rights are held to be of fixed magnitude and priority and appurtenant to defined
lands, so that their use is not restricted to Indians but may be transferred to
non-Indians (Rep. 254-66).

The questions regarding water rights of the United States for use in the Lake
Mead National Recreation Area and in the Lake Havasu and Imperial Wildlife
Refuges are similarly dealt with by application of the same principles invoked in
the Special Master’s treatment of Indian Reservations (Rep. 297-300).

The Master’s Report does not examine into the source of the federal power
to reserve water of a navigable stream for use on federal establishments. Rather
the Master states that “it is unnecessary, for the pburposes of this case, to explore
the origin or limits of such power to reserve water against subsequent appro-
priators” (Rep. 259).°

The Special Master fails to recognize the distinction between the legal princi-
ples applicable to navigable waters and those which govern nonnavigable
streams. He fails to give effect to the well-established rule that, when a state

establishments,* since its only authority over such water is that which is
vested in it by the Commerce Clause and the treatymaking provisions of the
Constitution.

Prior to statehood, the right of the United States in navigable water of a
territory, unlike its title to territorial land, is not absolute but the right is
held for the benefit of the people and in trust for the future state.

under the so-called “Public Property Clause” of the Constitution (art. IV, §3,
cl. 2), which provides that “the Congress shall have the power to dispose of
and make all needful Rules and Regulations respecting the Territory or other
Property belonging to the United States”. No authority exists in the Executive
Department of the federal government to dispose of navigable waters for federal
purposes by executive order or otherwise in the absence of a definite and ex-
plicit delegation from Congress.

In any event, wherever the power to reserve these rights may be held to reside,
it must be exercised in a manner clearly manifesting the intent to make a res-
ervation of water. An inference that such rights were reserved in navigable
water may not be drawn simply from the fact that an Indian Reservation is
created in a generally arid region adjacent or proximate to a navigable stream.

The Colorado River Indian Reservation was created by Act of Congress and
enlarged by executive orders. The Fort Mohave and Cocopah Indian Reserva-
tions were created and the former was enlarged by executive orders. None of
these instruments can be construed to contain an express manifestation of intent
to reserve water of the Colorado River for the benefit of the Indians or Indian
lands. In fact, they contain no mention of water at all. Had the Master
considered these documents in the light of the applicable legal principles, he
would have found no such manifestation of intent as is required to reserve nav-
igable water and would therefore have been obliged to conclude, contrary to
his Report, that there had been no reservation of water.

Finally, even should it be held that water from the Colorado River was
reserved by implication for the benefit of these Indian Reservations, the quan-
PR TR

*In fairness and candor we should advige the Court that neither the briefs nor oral
arguments of the {mrtlos before the Special Master presented these considerations to
him in any substant al degree,

- 4 All Federal establishments on the mainstream of the Colorado River in Arizona, except
ghg E]nlorntdnt River and Fort Mohave Indian Reservations, were created after Arizona
ecame a state,
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tity of water reserved should be measured by the reasonably foreseeable needs
of thé Indians as shown by past experience rather than by the possible needs
of the potentially irrigable acres. The holding of the Master permits the maxi-
mum use of water and leads to results which are inequitable and indeed, in some
instances, unrealistic.

The Special Master has held that uses of water from the main stream of the
Colorado River on federal establishments are chargeable to the entitlement of
the state in which the use occurs (Rep. 247). Thus uses on the Colorado River,
¥ort Mohave and Cocopah Indian Reservations in Arizona are charge to Ari-
zona’s share of main stream Colorado River water, even though that state has
no jurisdiction or control over such uses. Therefore, whether or not there has
been a reservation of water for federal establishments, the question is presented
as to what principles should be applied by this Court in order to determine,
as between the United States on behalf of these Reservations and Arizona on
behalf of other users within the state, rights to the use of Arizona’s share of
Colorado River water. ;

We suggest that the same general considerations which have led the Court
to employ principles of equitable apportionment in the allocation of water be-
tween states, absent a statutory apportionment, are applicable here. While

i ri have the status of a true sovereign, nevertheless
the laws of the state are generally without force within the boundaries of Indian
Reservations within the state. In addition, since Inidans are wards of the
federal government, a true sovereign, it is peculiarly appropriate that equitable
principles should be applied in weighing the claims of the United States on their
behalf against those of the State of Arizona on behalf of other users within the
state. :

The Special Master has found that there is not sufficient evidence to make
a finding of the ultimate water requirements of the Gila National Forest (Rep.

San Francisco Rivers as might be reasonably needed to fulfill the purposes of
the forest (Rep. 342). He concludes that the United States has the right to
divert water from the main stream of the Gila and San Francisco Rivers in
quantities reasonably necessary to fulfill the purposes of the forest, with priority
dates as of the date of withdrawal for forest purposes of each area of the
forest within which the water is used (Rep. 343). He also states that private
rights in the Gila River System recognized by the Recommended Decree are
subordinate to the rights of the United States to divert water for the Gila Na-
tional Forest to the extent that the private rights are juni

0 reserve water for use in
the Gila National Forest, it is not necessary that that question be resolved in

this litigation, since congressional legislation demonstrates that there was no
intent to reserve water for national forests, but to the contrary that Congress

intended the acquisition of rights to water for national forests to be governed
by the laws of the State in which the forests are located.

ExHIBIT 7
(NEVADA) -
SUMMARY OF ARGUMENT
I

Since Nevada is one of the three sovereign States in the Lower Basin of the
Colorado River, she believed that it Was necessary, if her rights therein were
to be adequately protected, to intervene in this action. As one of these three
Sovereign States, Nevada stands on a par so far as the quality of her legal
rights are concerned with the other two States of the Lower Basin. The quanti-
ties of water claimed by the complainant and defendants, if fully allowed, would
deprive Nevada of her equitable share. .

While the total of Nevada’'s claim is smaller than that of the other two
States, Nevada’s need for this claimed water is far more urgent. For she is
unique in that the portion of her area lying within the drainage area of the
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Colorado River, has no other source of water. On the other hand, each of the
other States has alternative sources. .

As is true in all lengthy hearings, we find in this case, and especially after
the Special Master’s Report, that the issues have greatly sharpened. The basic
one now is as to the proper one theory for allocating the mainstream water
among the three Lower Basin States. It is Nevada’s position that, as a sov-
ereign State, she has a basic minimum right which entitles her to at least the
amount of water awarded in the Special Master’s Report, under whatever legal
theory may be used. !

While the Report awards Nevada a smaller amount of water than her proof
indicates that she would be entitled to, Nevada has not excepted to this because
it seems equitable under all the circumstances. Nevada has filed exceptions to
some of the more or less ancillary or subsidiary conclusions of the Special
Master. In not excepting to the basic award, Nevada emphatically asserts that
she is not waiving the right to urge an allocation to her in at least the amount
now recommended if the Court should determine that this case should be decided
on any other or different theory than that followed by the Special Master.

II

The 300,000 acre-feet of the Colorado River mainstream water allocated to
Nevada by the Special Master’s Report is the bare minimum which will be re-
quired for existing and future uses. In fact, it will not be sufficient to provide
for her growth and development as far in the future as the year 2000. It is
conservatively estimated that by that time, Southern Nevada will require a
'beneficial consumptive use of 431,600 acre-feet of water from Lake Mead, more
than 35 percent of the amount allotted by the Special Master.

The portion of the affected region included within Clark County, which area
encompasses the City of Las Vegas, the principal metropolitan center, has had
a fantastic growth. With a population of only 3,031 in 1910, Clark County
jumped to 16,414 in 1940, and then an explosive increase to 115,000 in 1956, and
to 127,016 in 1960. The rate of population growth in Nevada in the last seven
years is greater than that of any ocher State. Clark County has shown a greater
rate of increase than Nevada, Arizona, New Mexico or California ; having in-
creased almost 35 times since 1910. Compared with areas of similar climate,
such as Los Angeles, Phoenix and Albuquerque, it has shown a greater growth.
It is a sound and reasonable forecast that this population will increase to at
least 600,000 people by the year 2000.

There are present in the area all of the factors making for sound growth.
Large industrial developments, which are the outgrowth of great plants built
by the United States during World War II, are located in that area, and are
continuing to expand. These industries derive adequate water supplies from
Lake Mead and low-cost electric power from the Hoover Dam installation.
There is available for future industrial growth these factors of adequate water
supply, low cost electric bower, natural gas, and an attractive climate which
reduces construction costs. The area is well supplied with all types of trans-
portation, both railroad, air and adequate highways. There is ample room for
attractive homesite tracts which fit into the currently popular trend toward

the Colorado River, the area is supreme in its recreational and entertainment
facilities, and attracts thousands of tourists annually.

As a result of all these factors, it is very evident that by the year 2000, the
net consumptive use requirements from Lake Mead (diversions less return
flows) for the affected Nevada area will be:

Acre-feet

Domestic uses : 305, 700
Industrial uses 97, 000
Irrigation uses 28, 900
Total 431, 600

Nevada is unique in not having any available source of water other than
mainstream Colorado River water. On the other hand, both the States of
Arizona and California are cooperating with the United States in the current
rapidly progressing development of methods of converting salt or brackish
waters into water of usable quality at a low economic cost. Arizona has large
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amounts of this type of water which will be capable of reconversion, as does
also California, including limitless quantities of available sea water. Also,
California has a great surplus of water in the northern part of the State, the
transportation of which to the southern part of the State has been authorized
by its Legislature, approved by the voters of the State and the initial steps
of which are now in progress.

All of the foregoing, in Nevada’s opinion, are factors to be taken into account
in allocating the waters of the mainstream among the three affected sovereign
States. To Nevada, this water is indispensable.

III

The Special Master found the Project Act and the Limitation Act to be the
sole controlling statutes in allocating mainstream Colorado River water among
the three States. It is Nevada’s position that the Compact, the Project Act,
the Limitation Act, and the general Reclamation Law ° must all be considered
together as an integrated and interwoven body of law. Together they comprise
a single “bundle” or “‘package” from which the rights of the parties in this action
must be determined.

By Articles I1I(a) and ITI(b) of the Compact, there was an apportionment of
beneficial consumptive use of water of the entire Colorado River System in the
amount of 7,500,000 acre feet to the Upper Basin and 8,500,000 acre feet to the
Lower Basin. DBy Article III(d) of the Compact, the Lower Basin must, in
every 10-year period, permit 75,000,00 Oacre feet to pass Lee Ferry and into the
Lower Basin. The Compact additionally makes provision for supplying the water
granted to Mexico by the Mexican Treaty.

It does not allocate specific amounts of water to the separate Lower Basin
States, either in exact quantities or percentages of flow or in any manner, and it
is inevitably true that in the Lower Colorado River Basin, which is in the midst
of one of the greatest population explosions in history, that there must be an allo-
cation of mainstream water among the three Lower Basin States.

In the Project Act, Congress provided as a condition precedent for it becom-
ing effective (in the event all seven States did not ratify the Compact—and they
did not), that California should by appropriate legislation limit its demands for
water from the Colorado River.

For very real and cogent reasons, California promptly passed the Limitation
Act, limiting her right to use of Colorado River water to 4,400,000 acre-feet
of the total Compact apportionment of the 7,500,000 acre-feet made by Article
III(a) of that document, and one-half of any excess or surplus.

The Special Master has defined the additional 1,000,000 acre-feet of water
apportioned to the Lower Basin by Article III(b) of the Compact as excess
or surplus water. In Nevada's opinion, there is much reason to believe that
this so-called III(b) water is not excess or surplus, but water apportioned by
the Compact. In any event, the allocation to California recommended in the
Special Master’s Report is generous to California’s claim and that State is in
no position to complain. By reason of her Limitation Act, she cannot claim
more water than as awarded in the Special Master's Report.

The Special Master interprets Section 4(a) of the Project Act as being a
precise, definite and conclusive direction by the Congress to the Secretary of
the Interior to allocate the mainstream water among the three States by con-
tracts, He holds that the contracts which have been made by the Secrteary
with Nevada awarding her 200.000 acre-feet of water; with the State of Arizona,
awarding her 2,800,000 acre-feet of water: and with California awarding her
4,400,000 acre-feet of water all out of the first 7,500,000 acre-feet available
in the mainstream, are dictated by and are in accordance with this statutory
allocation.

There is no question that the United States had the right to construct and
operate Hoover Dam and to create the resulting storage behind it for irrigation
purposes, either under the General Welfare Clause of the Constitution (Art. I,
Sec. 8), United States v. Gerlach Livestock Co., 339 U.S. 725, 738 (1950) or,
conceding the navigability of the Colorado River, under the Commerce Clause
(Art. I, Sec. 8). United States v. Twin City Power Co., 350 U.S. 222 (1955) ;

5 Act of Congress approved June 17, 1902 (32 Stat. 388, 43 U.S.C. 1311), and acts
amendatory thereof or supplementary tl}ereto.
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Uniteq States v, Chandler Dunbar Co., 229 U.S. 53 (1912) ; United States v,
Appalachian Power Co., 311 U.S. 377, 42¢ (1940), ang to control and dispoge
of such stored waters, Tvanhoe Irrigation District v, McOrackcn, 357 U.S. 275,
295 (1958).

It followg that with the construction of Hoover Dam i
and the resultant complete control o
of Lake Mead, that the Uniteq States would be in ¢
stream anq that the waters thereafter used would }

Regardiegg of the specifie language of Section 5 of the Project Act re.quiring

elivery of stored water,
the Secretary had the basie right and obligation under

the genera] Reclamation
Law, to make contracts for the delivery of stored water, 0bviously such c¢onp-
tracts woulq be necessary to avoid utter chaos,

here wag nothing in any existing law which provided that such contractg
should be limiteq only to projects then in being. Op the other hand, the under-
lying basie rights of the Sovereign Stateg would indjcate the necessity of pro-
tecting the rights of the more slowly developin;: uses in Arizong and in Nevadg
as against the then great uses being insisted upon by Californij » Which hagqg pro-
£ressed more rapidly in her development., There wag no abuse of discretion on
the part of the Secrerary in making the contracts ags he did.

By the time thig action haq been commenced, the Federal Government by a
series of damg financed, constructed anq operated by it, haq taken physical
control of the Colorado River from Lake Meaq to the Mexican border, anq of all
waters stored in or flowing through that stretch of the river, Y reason of thig
legal ang factual situation, it is perfectly broper at thig time to finq that the
contracts made by the Secretary are valid. In the case of the State of

5(a), which burports to diminish this tota] amount by Nevada’s upstream
tributary uses is, as the Special Master finds, invalid, This baragraph wag
wrongfully inserted in the contract, is contrary to the terms of the Project Act,
and is ulirg vires.

The Secretary’s contracts, when interpreted in the light
Project Act, the Limitation Act and the general Reclamation L
mainstream waters among the three States in the precige am
legislative history of the Project Act clearly shows that the §
affected States believed were being allocated to those States,

The basie allocation of mainstream water evidenceq by these

be upheld, whatever interpretation is made of the litera] langy
ect Act,

The division of mainstream water proposeq in the Special Master’s decree is
a fair ang Just allocation, i theory of Statutory

allocation adopted by the Special Master, or that of a Judicial equitable appor-
ers,

48 an equitable apportionment theory, but in realijt
Judicial confirmation of existing rightg. i
equitable apportionment which woulq give effect to her future needs,
Nevada is willing to accept allocation of mainstream water ag
Special Master, even though it g less than the total

Dam had been built under the genera] Reclamation Lavw,
had made a similar contract, that contract could, in that situation have been
upheld in an action such gg this. Or, ir Wwe consider this action as one for g
Judieial equitable apportionment, it is broper to yse the contracts made by the
Secretnr,v, such as that with Nevada

» &S Q Yardstick, anq as evidence of a
water right which coulg and should be Sustained in any such decree,
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The voluminous record in this case justifies the use of the judiecial power in
dividing this urgently needed water among the three States. While the Special
Master stated that he followed the statutory allocation made by Section 4(a)
of the ’roject Act in his basic division, he definitely recommends the use of
judicial authority in providing that in years when there is less than a total
of 7,500,000 acre feet of mainstream water available for consumptive use, that
the allotments to the States should be reduced so that they take on a pro rata
share. And he further recommends the use of Jjudicial authority in his provi-
sions for protecting prior perfected rights, regardless of state lines, in years
of extreme drouth. Nevada believes all of these basic features of the proposed
decree are logical and proper.

v

Nevada has filed only four exceptions to the Special Master’s Report and
Recommended Decree, all of which are more or less of a perfecting nature.

Exception Number I requests apt language in the final decree herein to make
it clear that in Nevada, the basic contract with the State acting through the
Colorado River Commission of Nevada is sufficient and that additional sub-
contracts between the Secretary and the actual users are not necessary. The
Special Master points out in his Report (page 210) that the Nevada contract,
different from that of Arizona, does not require such sub-contracts. The Nevada
Commission is an active operating body controlling the diversion and delivery
of water diverted from Lake Mead and making the payments therefor. The
actual uses are, and will be, domestic and industrial in the main. There will
be a multitude of users and to attempt sub-contracts for all would result in chaos
and confusion,

Ilxception Number II requests that the provisions of the recommended decree
be amended to provide that no part of Nevada's allocation of water be used to
supply so-called “present perfected rights” in Arizona and California in years
when the allocations of such States are not suflicient to supply such rights, or
in the alternative, Nevada asks that a minimum figure (she suggests 250,000
acre-feet) be fixed below which Nevada’s allocations should not be reduced to
make contributions to others. This is necessary because the principal uses in
Nevada will be domestic uses and industrial uses in the nature of the sustenance
of life and the continuation of business. They are not of the nature that can
be temporarily suspended in years of short supply. Nor does Nevada have any
large quantity of perfected rights on the mainstream. On the other hand, the
other two States, each of whom have large quantities of perfected rights, use
the major portion of their water for irrigation use, a type of use which can
be reduced or even suspended in short water years. A minimum on Nevada’'s
rights is very vital to her and because of her small share of the mainstream
water would have minimal detrimental effect on the other two States.

Exception Number III requests that the Court appoint a Commissioner with
power to supervise the operation of the Colorado River in the Lower Basin and
to control the delivery of the waters thereof. The Special Master recommends
that these duties be imposed on the Secretary of the Interior. Nevada believes
that it is more just and equitable to have such an independent Commissioner,
subject to the control of this Court. The Secretary of the Interior operates in
many capacities and there is much chance of a conflict of interest between the
proprietary water demands of many of the agencies under him and those of other
water users. The Special Master’s suggestion, in effect, would constitute the
Secretary the owner, the attorney, the judge and the jury with respect to the
Colorado River water. This would not seem to be a desirable situation.

Exception Number IV requests that the decree provide that whatever officia®
is given the management and control of the lower Colorado River be required
to promulgate Rules and Regulations setting forth in detail the manner, method
and plan that will be followed in operating the river in determining annual allo-
cations and scheduling deliveries. Absent a set of Rules and Regulations such
as this, the various water users would be left in constant uncertainty and there
would be an invitation to unnecessary controversy. On the other hand, with
all parties knowing in advance the Rules and Regulations under which the river
is to be operated, the possibility of friction would be removed and intelligent ad-
vanced planning could be had by the various water using agencies.
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Exnprr 8
(UnN1TED STATES )

SUMMARY OoF ARGUMENT

A. Our first two exceptions, which are here treated together, concern the
question of whether Arizona and Nevada are to he charged with consumptive
use of water upstream from Lake Mead, or whether thejr full allocations may

. be taken from Lake Mead ang from the mainstream beloy without regarq to
the extent that they may have lessened the amount of water flowing ingo Lake
Mead. It ig the position of the Uniteq States that the authority of the Secre-
tary of the Interior under Section 5 of the Boulder Canyon Project Act to
contract for the storage and delivery of water includeg the authority to make
appropriate adjustments for upstream use, The Special Master rejected thig
Position, holding that the only power of physical control, and therefore the
only authority to contract, existeq With respect to the water in Lake Meagq and
the mainstream below Lake Mead.

he provisions of the Boulder Canyon Project Act, when p ad in the light
of its history, indicate an intent to authorize the Se\(-remr,v of the Interior to
divide the mainstream waters available in the Lower Basin. Hoover Dam
was constructed to impound anqg regulate those waters. Thig purpose would pe
impaireq by permitting Arizona anq Nevada to make diversions upstream with-
out a corresponding reduction in their entitlementg to storeq water,

The Special Master’s rejection of this Droposition rests in part on a theory
that to make adjustments for npstream uses would impair the bermanency of
the Socrel:lry’s contracts in violation of the Project Act and also in violation
of State Iuw, But, as the United States understands {he efiect of making such
deductions for upstream usé, existing contract rights would not be curtailed.
Either the upstream uses would be subject to prior contract, or, if they are
prior, woulq result in authority to the Secretary to limit the quantity of water
to be allocated by contract to less than the full amount. Ip either event, no
existing contracts would lose their requiresd Dermanency,

We believe that this iutm‘prol:ui(m gives addeqd certainty o the allocations
under the Projoct At and would give some brotection to California’s established
projects,

B. Our thirq exception relatey to the extent that Congregs has subjecteq the
authority- of the Se(-rol‘m'_\' of the Interior under the Boulder Canyon Project
Act to State law, Although the Special Master refused to DASs upon the legality
of rights of the United States to make deliveries under contracts it has made,
he did include in hig findings g statement that rights under those contracts wonld
be subject to internal State law. Thig Dosition is also reflected in hig recom-
mended decree. We urge that these conclusions should be disapproved.

As we read the Project Aet, the Secretary ig given full authority to bhuilg a
dam, store mainstream water, and deliver jt to users under contracts to he
executed by him. W believe that thig aflitmative authority is not limited by
a4 requirement that he comply with Ntate law. This is in accord with general
principles under which the Uniteq States may perform jts functions without
regulation by the States. It ig also in accord With decisions of this Court witn
respect to the authority granted the federal government in comparable statutes
dealing with the use of water where it has been held that control of the opera-
tion of these federal projects shall rest entirely in the Se(-rerm'y. And it is
in accord with 59 years of administratiyve practice under the reclamation lays,

The countervailing argument is that by Section 18 of the Project Act Congress
subjected the authority of the Swr(*tnr,\' to State Iaw. 3oth the legislative
history of this section and the interpretation of comparable provisions of the
Reclamation Act and the Federal Power Act indicate that Section 18 does not
mean what the Special Master believed.

C. Our fourth exception takes issue with g single sentence in the Special
Master's report in which he held that the Nevada contract, unlike the Arizona
contract, contemplated that the State should subdivide the allocation among
users.  Our position is that Section 5 of the Project Act requires that deliveries
from Lake Mead be made to users only pursuant to contracts with the Secre-
tary of the Interior. Insofar as the contract with Nevada contemplates use by
Nevada, it may fulfill the requirements of Section 3. With respect to other
users, we urge that the language of the Nevada contract does not show an
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intent to depart from the procedure required by Section 5 of the Project Act
and followed in Arizona and California.

D. Finally, we excepted to the failure of the Special Master to recognize the
right of the United States to use on its wildlife refuges water reclaimed by
federal work on those refuges. Our position here is simply predicated on
the theory that he who reclaims water may use it.

Mr. Evy. The last two matters to which I should now like to call
your attention are two reports by Raymond A. Hill, consulting engi-
neer, Los Angeles, Calif. The red-backed document, exhibit 9, dated
March 7, 1961, is captioned “Limitations on Upper Basin Develop-
ments Due to Shortage of Colorado River Supply,” and the burden of
Mr. Hill’s study and statistics is to indicate that, whenever upper basin
depletions rise above the present level of about 4 million acre-feet pro-
jected for 1975, some kind of curtailment must be expected in the
existing uses in the lower basin if the central Arizona project is
constructed.

The yellow-backed document, exhibit 10, which is dated May 18,
1961, by Mr. Iill, is captioned “Limitations on Lower Basin Uses of
Water Due to Shortage of Colorado River Supply.”

These companion studies are the most recent and I believe the best
informed and objective studies of this water supply problem that are
available,

Mr. Hill, as some of you know, in 1953 or thereabouts, prepared a
report for the State of Colorado, which was subsequently printed as
a Senate document, on this same general subject.

I shall ask to have these two documents also incorporated in your
record, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. AspiNarn. Mr. Chairman, would it not be just as well to have
these in the file?

Mr. Evy. They are reasonably short, Mr. Aspinall, and I believe
you will find considerable interest in them. .

Mr. AspiNaLL. They are propounded on the idea that there would
be ap;)roximately 6,500,000 acre-feet of water for use by the upper

basin

Mr. Evy. Mr. Hill’s report of 1953 did so, based on the water-sufpply
studies then available. This brings it down to date in terms of the
figures now available.

Mr. Roeers. Is there objection to the incorporation in the record
of these two documents?

The Chair hears none. The documents will be included in the
record.

(The documents referred to follow:)

Leeps, HiLL, & JEWETT, Inc.,

Los Angeles, Calif., March 7, 1961.
Mr. STANLEY MoSK, )

Attorney General of the State of California,
Sacramento, Calif.

DEeAR S1r: Pursuant to requests from your office, I have reviewed the report
of the special master to the Supreme Court of the United States in the action,
Ntate of Arizona v. State of California, published and unpublished reports of
Federal and State agencies, and my own report of 1953 to the State of Colorado,
to determine the impact of the recommended decree on California, on the other
States of the lower basin, and upon the States of the upper basin.

There is submitted herewith my report on the impact of this decree on the
States of the upper basin. This has been limited primarily to the extent of the

B —

i

S AT ¥ il

P




SAN JUAN-CHAMA RECLAMATION PROJECT

288

shortage of water to be borne by the upper basin
each upper basin State, if California’s existing uses are not to be curtaile:
under the apportionment formula recommended by the special master. T
limitations imposed upon upper basin developments by physical conditions ani
by the provisions of article 11I (c¢) and (d) of the Colorado River compact can
readily be evaluated from the data presented in this report.

In brief, I find, if California’s existing uses are not to be curtailed under the
recommended decree, that the water supply available to the upper basin frou
the Colorado River system will be exhausted by existing projects, by projects
under construction, by projects already authorized, and other projects proposed
for construction during the next 20 years.

Respectfully submitted.

and the resulting impact or.

RaYyMoND A. HiLL.

LiMiTATIONS ON UPPER BASIN DEVELOPMENTS DUE TO SHORTAGE OF CoLORADO
RIVER SUPPLY

(March 7, 1961)

When the Colorado River compact was entered into in 1922 there was appor-
tioned from the Colorado River system in perpetuity to the upper basin the ex-
clusive beneficial consumptive use of 7,500,000 acre-feet of water per annum,
including all water necessary for the supply of any rights then existing. How-
ever, Simon H. Rifkind, special master, in his report of December 5, 1960, to
the Supreme Court of the United States in the action, State of Arizona v. State
of California, stated :

“This apportionment is accomplished by establishing a ceiling on the quantity
of water which may be appropriated in each basin as against the other (p. 140).

“I regard article III (a) and (b) as a limitation on appropriative rights and
not as a source of supply (p. 149).

“Jor compact purposes, article IIT (a) and (b) can refer only to limits on
appropriations, not to the supply of water itself” (p. 149).

The States of the upper basin have proceeded on the assumption that they were
entitled to consume the quantity of water apportioned to them by the compact
in disregard of any developments in the lower basin, subject only to physical
limitations on the available water supply and compliance with the provisions
of article I1II (c) and (d) of the Colorado River compact. The Colorado River
storage project and participating projects, now under construction, have been
considered to be only a major step toward such full development of the water
resources of the upper basin.

The special master, however, questioned this premise. He in effect assumed
that the upper basin will be limited to about two-thirds of its “ceiling” on ap-
propriations. The following statements in the report are significant in this
connection :

«A second and controlling assumption * * * is that the upper basin will de-
plete the virgin flow at Lees Ferry by between 6,500,000 and 6,800,000 acre-feet
per annum. Yet there is nothing to indicate that the upper basin depletions.
which have never exceeded 2,200,000 acre-feet per annum measured at Lees
Ferry, will expand to anywhere near 6,500,000 acre-feet. * * * In sharp conflict
with this assumption is the estimate expressed in the report of the Senate con-
mittee which studied the Colorado River storage project and potential reservoir
construction in the upper basin. That report estimates that future upper basin
consumptive use will not exceed 4,800,000 acre-feet per annum (depletion of
the flow at Lees Ferry would be less), even if the extensive storage capacity
envisaged but not as yet authorized for the upper basin were eventually con-
structed” (pp. 111-112).

Then on page 115 of his report the master concluded :

“Existing California uses are in no danger of curtailment unless and until
many vast new projects, some of which are not even contemplated at this time.
are approved by Congress and constructed.”

In this connection, the master stated on the preceding page:

“Moreover, if ever the equities between California’s existing uses and nev
uses in the Colorado River Basin have to be resolved, it will be for Congres
to resolve them. No new projects, whether in the lower or upper basins, which
would affect lower basin main stream supply can be constructed in the Colorad”
River Basin without congressional action or acquiescence.”
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The magnitude of such uses and the total supply of main stream water needed
were set forth in the footnote on page 104 which reads:

“According to the evidence presented in this case, existing California projects
presently consume 4,483,885 acre-feet of water per annum from the main stream.
see page 128, infra. This means, under the apportionment formula proposed
in this report, that a total supply of main stream water sufficient to satisfy
7,667,770 acre-feet of consumptive uses in the lower basin per annum would
satisfy all of California’s present uses.”

The total consumptive use in California, however, had increased prior to 1958
(footnote, p. 128) to 4,586,392 acre-feet. The corresponding total supply of
main stream water under the apportionment formula proposed would be in-
creased to 7,872,774 acre-feet per year.

The total quantity of water required to be delivered by the upper basin in
Colorado River at Lees Ferry to avoid curtailment of existing California uses
would be about 10 million acre-feet per year, more probably 10.5 million acre-
feet per year, because of deliveries to Mexico pursuant to the treaty of 1944 and
reservoir and channel losses and operational wastes not offset by tributary inflow
between Lees Ferry and the international boundary.

MAGNITUDE OF SHORTAGE

The delivery of an average of at least 10 million acre-feet per year of water
in Colorado River at Lees Ferry, without limitation of the original apportion-
ment of 7.5 million acre-feet for beneficial consumptive use in the upper basin,
would require that the average natural undepleted flow of Colorado River at
Lees Ferry be at least 17.5 million acre-feet per year. The true natural supply
has been far less than this quantity. Hence, if the premise of the special master
be valid, a very severe shortage of water will be imposed on the upper basin.

The undepleted or virgin flow of Colorado River at Lees Ferry, as given on
page 118 of the report of the special master, is quoted below :

TABLE A:—Average annual virgin flow for selected periods

Acre-feet
Period per year
1909-56 15, 211, 000
1914-56 14, 920, 000
T SIS S 14,008, 000
1930-56 13, 085, 000

Measurements of the actual flow of Colorado River at Lees Ferry were not
commenced until about the beginning of the water year 1921-22, so that authen-
tic records of the historical flow at Lees Ferry are available only for that water
year and subsequent years. Estimates of the magnitude of the actual flow prior
to 1922 could be grossly in error; hence the estimates of the average virgin flow
for the period 1909-56 and the period 1914-56 are questionable.

R. D. Goodrich, then Chief Engineer, Upper Colorado River Commission, in
Engineering Report No. 22 dated November 14, 1955, concluded :

“(1) On the basis of all the data now available, the present ‘safe yield’ of the
Upper Colorado River at Lees Ferry appears to be from 13 million to 14 million
acre-feet annually. This yield is more than ample for the projects now proposed
if sufficient carryover storage is provided on the main stem and larger tributaries
to properly regulate flow to the lower basin.”

The writer, in a report to the State of Colorado, dated October 31, 1953, stated

ok i
“YWhen this (Colorado River) compact was negotiated it was thought that the
flow of Colorado River under natural conditions would average considerably
more than 15 million acre-feet per year. It is now evident that such is not the
case and that the provisions of section (d) of article III will probably limit
depletions of the waters of the upper basin to some amount less than that allo-
cated in section (a) of the same article.”

In testimony before the special master in the action, Arizona v. California in
1958, the writer pointed out that the flow of Colorado River at Lees Ferry in
recent years has been much below normal. and that the dependable undepleted
supply was no more than 13.7 million acre-feet per year, involving complete
regulation of inflow to reservoirs for long periods, such as the historical period
from 1926 to 1956 and thereafter until the reservoirs might refill.
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The assumption that any larger virgin flow of Colorado River could be put
to beneficial use depends on estimates of flow at Lees Ferry prior to 1922 anq
on the feasibility of complete regulation in reservoirs of the variable flow of
Colorado River over periods of 50 or more consecutive years. It should be
accepted by all concerned, therefore, that 14 million acre-feet per year is the
upper limit of the dependable supply obtainable from the undepleted or virgin
flow of Colorado River at Lees Ferry. .

The upper limit of depletions of the natural or virgin flow of Colorado River
at Lees Ferry is thus no more than 4 million acre-feet per year if California’s
existing uses are not to be curtailed under the apportionment set forth in the
decree recommended by the special master to the U.S. Supreme Court. The
resulting shortage in the supply of water, required for development of the upper
basin, is almost one-half of the total supply envisioned by the Compact Com-
mission in 1922 as being available for use in that basin.

PROJECTS FORECLOSED

It is generally recognized that depletions caused by projects in operation or
authorized prior to 1949 for construction in the upper basin will amount to
2,548,000 acre-feet per year. This amount of deépletion is broken down among
the States of the upper basin in ILD. No. 3064, 83d Congress, 24 session, page
148, as follows :

ABORB Lo e acre-feet per year__ 11, 000
COlOPARG-RE O Ll el P o o e A O [ [ N 1, 591, 000
New: Mexleouaote. o === PRGSO AR e |V Co A R 79, 000
LeL7 L T e e R R SR L R e i AT 628, 000
b b n e S R S L L BN DO RS 1 ST 239, 000

There would thus remain available to the upper basin only about 1,450,000
acre-feet per year for all other purposes, if California’s existing uses be not
curtailed under the decree recommended by the special master. The impact
of any such restriction on the upper basin as a whole would be more severe
on some States than others.

Arizona has only a minor interest in the upper basin, and its foreseeable
needs are fully covered by the allocation to it of 50,000 acre-feet per year as
provided in article III of the Upper Colorado River Basin Compact of 1948.

Under the provisions of that article, Colorado is apportioned 51.75 percent of
the remainder of the supply available for use each year in the upper basin from
the Colorado River System. Depletions and reservoir losses due to existing
and projected developments in Colorado, if sufficient water were to be physically
and legally available, are given in table B. It is apparent from this tabulation
that the projected depletions in Colorado would exceed, before 1980, Colorado's
share of the 4 million acre-feet per year available.

This share would permit full uses on all existing projects, all participating
projects, and the Collbran project. It could permit development of the pro-
posed Fryingpan-Arkansas project, but only by severely limiting the future
development of the Blue River project of the city of Denver. All of the future
participating priority projects in Colorado would be foreclosed, including the
Savory-Pot Hook project serving areas in both Wyoming and Colorado and
the Animas-La Plata project serving areas in both New Mexico and Colorado.
Neither would there by any room for expanded municipal and industrial uses
of water in Colorado. The great mineral resources of western Colorado would
have to remain undeveloped because of lack of water if the premise of the
special master be valid. :

The impact on New Mexico would be more severe because the projected deple-
tions in New Mexico would exceed its share (11.25 percent) of the supply avail-
able to the upper basin by about 1975, as shown in table C. Depletions by exist-
ing projects and the participating projects under construction would then
amount to 88,000 acre-feet per year. The New Mexico share of losses from the
storage project reservoirs now under construction will be about 78,000 acre-
feet per year. This leaves only about 280,000 acre-feet per year for all other
projects in New Mexico.

The San Juan-Chama project, proposed for early construction, would deplete
Colorado River by 110,000 acre-feet per year. Depletions due to the proposed
Navajo project are expected to amount to 125,000 acre-feet in 1975, and within
10 years later to 252,000 acre-feet per year. It is apparent that there would
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not be sufficient water for both of these projects, if California uses are not to
be curtained under the decree recommended by the special master to the Supreme
Court of the United States.

The impact on Utah would be even more severe because projected depletions
in this State, shown on table D, would exceed its share of 4 million acre-feet
per year prior to 1975. Depletions by existing projects and those authorized
before 1949 for construction in Utah alone account for more than two-thirds of
the 23 percent available to that State, if California’s existing uses are not to be
curtailed under the decree recommended by the special master. Utah must,
of course, bear its share of reservoir losses from Colorado River storage projects,
so that there would be little more than half enough water available for partici-
pating projects in Utah, already authorized and in part under construction.

Wyoming would be in a somewhat better position, but its 14-percent share of
4 million acre-feet would be exhausted soon after 1980 if developments proceed
as projected (table E). Depletions by existing projects amount to 239,000 acre-
feet and participating projects to Colorado River storage project are estimated
to deplete the flow of Colorado River by 104,000 acre-feet in 1980 and eventu-
ally by 156,000 acre-feet per year. The Sublette project and the portion of the
Savory-Pot Hook project in Wyoming are expected to deplete the river to the
extent ef 65,000 acre-feet in 1980, and eventually to the extent of 118,000 acre-
feet per year. There would remain, therefore, a very small margin, if any, for
municipal and industrial uses unless the participating projects were cut back.

The total projected depletion of the virgin flow of Colorado River at Lees
Ferry is recapitulated in table F with the assumption that there would be no
expansion of existing uses in the upper basin portion of Arizona. The totals
shown in that table are summarized below : .

Total of projected depletions in upper basin

Year Acre-feet
1965 2, 779, 000
it TR RS R 3, 526, 000
1980 4, 855, 000
1990 5, 629, 000
2000 6, 134, 000

The foregoing estimates of depletion of the flow of Colorado River at Lees
Ferry were based on published and unpublished reports of the U.S. Bureau of
Reclamation and various State agencies. The magnitude of these projected
depletions differs little from that set forth in earlier reports by the Bureau of
Reclamation, but the probable time of development has been condensed to
conform to construction schedules, the status of feasibility reports, and esti-
mated dates of submission of other feasibility reports.

In my opinion, the economic potential of the upper basin justifies and will
force early development to the limit of the water supply available, now that the
upper Colorado River storage project is under construction. This situation is
glowingly described in a pamphlet recently issued by the U.S. Bureau of Re-
clamation, as follows:

“The Upper Colorado River Basin may have been late in exploration, slow in
settlement, and limited in development, but the upper basin boldly faces a new
future which will see its many resources utilized on an ever-widening scale.

“The future of the Upper Colorado River Basin lies in its resources. The
most important resource is water—water which is corralled and put to work
rather than allowed to plunge wildly toward the sea, wasting its energy in the
rapids of the colorful canyons.

“The Upper Colorado River Basin has the water—it has land to be irrigated—
it has canyons with damsites where much water can be stored and where
hydroelectric power can be produced—it has petroleum, coal, and natural gas—
it has oil shales and rare hydrocarbons—it has mineral resources of uranium
and other atomic ores, of many strategic metals, of phosphate and other needed
nonmetallic ores. :

“But, these many resources are largely dormant—sleeping giants yet to be
awakened. The future will see the use of upper basin resources on an aver-
widening scale under a development program which will bring together the
resources of water, power, land. and minerals * * *

“The future begins to unfold for the Upper Colorado River Basin.”
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‘ TasLe C.—Projected deplctis,), . § H
INHERENT CONFLICT :

If California’s existing uses are in no danger of curtailment under the ap- 4
portionment formula recommended by the special master to the Supreme Court
of the United States, the burden of the inevituble shortage of water supply will Project or servie.
fall on the upper basin States. i

Arizona and Nevada would be free to develop and use much more water from
the mainstream of Colorado River than they could use beneficially on existing
Projects supplied from that source. Hence, to make use of the water appor-
tioned to them under the recommended decree, Arizona and Nevada would have

Depletions by existing projects and pir. .
1949 .

j j i icipating pro jects—CRSP_.
to construct new projects. These projects would be as feasible as any of the gga‘c‘f’é;‘r‘r‘é‘l’ftr;,’gfe‘cfs_cs :
projected projects in the upper basin. Neither Arizona nor Nevada can be Future pamcipntingn;oj?cts., .....
expected to forgo use of the wuter apportioned to them. Their new projects Future municipal and industrial.___

will thus be competitive with every new project in the upper basin. EBAR O oM Y0P o .

California, even under the presumption that its existing uses are in no danger
of curtailment, will still be dependent upon the unused part of the water ap-
Dortioned to the other States in both the upper basin and lower basin. This will

{ . .
be true even to the extent of supplying water through existing works in i TABLE D.—Projected depletions i1 1,
California to meet demands that are already greater than those stated in the E Unt sq
report of the special master. : ¥
It is not to be expected, on the other hand, that Colorado or New Mexico
or Utah or Wyoming will acquiesce willingly in limitations on their development i Project or service
suflicient to insure enough water, under the apportionment formula recommended ¢
by the special master, to satisfy existing California uses. .
It follows, therefore, that should the Supreme Court resolve the present con- = e
troversy between Arizona and California in accord with the recommendations Depletions byexigti}lgpg)iggtgmd thoseaut!: =g
of its special master, there will be created a new and greater conflict involving | g@;ﬂf‘c‘l’;‘g‘rﬂ‘ggﬂt“&_ __________ .
all the States of the Colorado River Basin. | Future participating projects___
The opinion of the special master, quoted below, thus has particular sig- Fuature municipal and industrial... oo e
nificance : Share of reservoir losses......._.._.._._.__.._. o
“* * * if ever the equities between California’s existing uses and new uses in Total expected depletion___......___._ “
the Colorado River Basin have to be resolved, it will be for Congress to resolve : —
them. No new projects, whether in the lower or upper basin, which would K -
i affect lower basin mainstream supply can be constructed in the Colorado River TABLE E.—Projected depletions in 'y
i Basin without congressional action or acquiescence.”
RAayMonD A. Hiry. (In th %
i Los ANGELES, CALIF., March 7, 1961. ) -3
TABLE B.—Projected depletions in C(})Florado of flow of Colorado River at Lees Project or service
erry

[In thousands of acre-feet]

vor. o0
Depletions by existing projects and those aut!
Expected depletions Pag,iclpating projects—CRSP............ e
Project or service Other curren tl projects-...--i-- secs g
Future participating projec: L -
1965 1970 1980 1990 2000 Future x,;lunicipal and industrial. R
Share in reservoir losses. - ......-- B
Depletions by existing projects and projects authorized before Total expected depletion. .....cceaev-- -3
RO e i e e S 1,591 [ 1,591 | 1,501 1, 501 1, 591 e
] gat;lx;ticimtingt projects—CRSP...___._..____ f; 25 25 35 232 3
5 er current projects.....__________ 7 162 222 . . : -
Future participating projects 17 97 311 520 601 TABLE F.—Projected depletion in u;pe#
Municipal and industrial.__ | 16 220 335 460 . ’*
Share of reservoir losses 52 155 357 409 477 o u;
n thns
Total expected depletion. -| L702 | 1,961 [ 2,676 | 3,112 | 3,436 —
State responsible :
-
Arizong, existIng Uses..__—--—oewmeeceoeemoe- "
: Colorado. - O
H Nev{: Mexico. . .oecmeeeeeaeee L
3 tah. A
b Wyoming. .. i s
§ Total projected depletlons...-.--------- K
¥
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of Colorado River at Lees

Expected depletions

1970 1080 1990 2000

1,501 | 1,501 | 1,591 1,591
35 3

35 5

162 222 272

311 520 601

16 220 335 460
155 357 409 477

1,961 | 2,676 | 3,112 3,436
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Tasre C.—Projected dcplctiohs in New Mcezico of flow of Colorado River at Lees

Ferry

[In thousands of acre-feet]

Project or service

Expected depletions

1965 1970 1980 1990 2000
79 79 79 79 79
9 9 9 9 9
Other current projects_ ... 20 171 367 426 426
Futir DArtiCIN I OIOII0LE . i n ok s st = aus s apsusansnisuey=|absaionia 13 27 39 39
Foturs MR AUl SRURBITEN. - . - o i vadnsns oo yous [aabinis [aabaaE vk Lams s di o wiss sna [se s slan
Share of reservoir losses S S e 11 34 8 89 104
Total axpapted GorItIOn . ool o inaircasaronearsnsnn 119 306 560 642 657

TaBLE D.—Projected depletions in Utah of flow of Colorado River at Leces Ferry

[In thousands of acre-feet]

Project or service

Expected depletions .

1965 1970 1980 1990 2000

Depletions by existing projects and those authorized before 1949 628 628 628 628 628
Participating projects—CRSP. 20 173 233 255 255
Other current projects_. . R AAPRREELGN, | SN ERS BT
Future participating proj 13 13 13
Future municipal and indus 40 120 190 -
Share of reservoir 10sses. .-« - cceccmaacnanans 23 69 159 182 212

Total expected depletion. .. 676 880 | 1,073 | 1,198 1,298

TABLE K.—Projected deplctions in Wyoming of flow of Colorado River at Lees

Ferry

[In thousands of acre-feet]

Expected depletions
Project or service
1965 1970 1980 1990 2000

Depletions by existing projects and those authorized before 1949. 239 239 239 239 239
Participating projects—CRSP._... P 14 44 104 156 156
O T IR s ads wsnmipstnavadonssvsonsasm]avsntinnlhoenuins
Future participating projects. .. i 4 38 65 100 118
Future municipal and industrial. .o oo ) 5 30 60 90
Share in reservoir losses. -. 14 42 97 111 129

Total expected depletion. .. 271 368 535 666 732

TasLe F.—Projected depletion in upper basin of flow of Colorado River at Lees

Ferry

[In thousands of acre-feet]

State responsible 1965 1970 1980 1990 2000
Arizona, existing uses 11 11 11 11 11
Colorado. - 1,702 | 1,961 | 2,676 | 3,112 3,436
New Mexico..... 119 306 560 642 657
Utah. 676 880 1,073 | 1,198 1,298
Wyoming. .. 271 368 535 666 732
Total projected depletions 2,779 | 3,526 | 4,855 | 5,629 6,134
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Leeps, HiLL & JEWETT, INC.,
Los Angeles, Calif., May 18, 1961.
Mr. STANLEY Mosk,

Attorney General of the State of California,
Sacramento, Calif.

Dear Sir: Pursuant to requests from your office, I have reviewed the report
of the special master to the Supreme Court of the United States in the action,
State of Arizona v. State of California, and published and unpublished reports
of Federal and State agencies, to determine the impact of the recommended
decree on California, on the other States of the lower basin, and upon the States
of the upper basin. My report concerning the upper basin was submitted to you
on March 7, 1961. There is submitted herewith my report on the impact of this
decree on the States of the lower basin and particularly on California. In brief,
I find that:

(1) Irrespective of the recommended decree, there soon will be insufficient
water in the Colorado River to fulfill the delivery obligations of the Secretary of
the Interior under existing contracts, an aggregate of 8,462,000 acre-feet per year.

(2) The supply apportioned to California by the recommended decree would
only temporarily satisfy existing uses in California.

(3) The supply of water permanently available to California from Colorado
River, if the recommended decree be entered, will not exceed 3,300,000 acre-feet
ber year, three-quarters of the minimum supply that otherwise would be
available,

Respectfully submitted.

RAayMoND A, Hir.

LIMITATIONS ON LOWER BASIN UsEs oF WATER DUE TO SHORTAGE oF
CoLoraDO RIVER SupPPLY

(May 18, 1961)

When the Colorado River compact was entered into in 1922 there was appor-
tioned from the Colorado River system in perpetuity to the upper basin and to
the lower basin, respectively, the exclusive beneficial consumptive use of 7,500,000
acre-feet of water per annum, which included all water necessary for the supply

by definition, included all tributaries within the United States.
However, Simon H. Rifkind, special master, in his report of December 5, 1960,
to the Supreme Court of the United States in the action, Stai:‘e of Arizona v. State

River and apportioned the supply available for diversion from Colorado River
for beneficial consumptive use in Arizona, California, and Nevada, as follows:

“(1) If sufficient main stream water is available for release, as determined
by the Secretary of the Interior, to satisfy 7,500.000 acre-feet of annual con-
Sumptive use in the aforesaid three States, then, of such 7,500,000 acre-feet of
consumptive use, there shall be apportioned 2,800,000 acre-feet for use in Ari-
zona, 4,400,000 acre-feet for use in California, and 300,000 acre-feet for use in
Nevada ;

“(2) If sufficient main stream water is available for release, as determined
by the Secretary of the Interior, to satisfy annual consumptive use in the afore-
said States in excess of 7,500,000 acre-feet, such excess consumptive use is
surplus, and 50 percent thereof shall be apportioned for use in Arizona and 50
percent for use in California ; provided, however, that if the United States so
contracts with Nevada, then 46 percent of such surplus shall be apportioned for
use in Arizona and 4 percent for use in Nevada.

“(3) If sufficient main stream water is available for release, as determined
by the Secretary of the Interior, to satisfy annual consumptive use of 7,500,000
acre-feet in the aforesaid three States, then the available annual consumptive

‘use shall be apportioned as follows: For use in Arizona, 2.8 million acre-feet ;

for use in California, 4.4 million acre-feet; and for use in Nevada, 0.3 million
acre-feet. .
“(4) Any main stream water consumptively used within a State shall be

charged to its apportionment, regardless of the purpose for which it was
released ;”

L“-\,
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The impact of the recommended decree on California and on the other States
of the lower basin thus depends upon the quantity of main stream water that
will in fact be available from Lake Mead for beneficial cousumptive use in
Arizona, California, and Nevada.

WATER SUPPLY

Contrary to the belief of the special master, Colorado River is an ordinary
stream, larger than most in the western portion of the United States but not large
enough to satisfy demands upon it. It is true that the flow of Colorado River
varies widely from month to month and from year to year, but no more so than in
all other streams in the semiarid regions of the world, Colorado River is unique
in only one respect: Its erratic flow will be controlled and be regulated to any
desired degree by storage in reservoirs now in service or under construction at
the present time,

Actual measurements of the flow of Colorado River at Lees Ferry were not
commenced until just prior to the beginning of the 1921-22 water year. The
values listed on page 117 of the report of the special master for the water years
between October 1895 and September 1921 were derived by correlation with the
flow of major tributaries of Colorado River. It is significant, therefore, that the
average discharge of Colorado River at Lees Ferry for these 2 years before
actual measurements were begun was computed to be 15,485,000 acre-feet per year
as compared to an average for the Succeeding 37 years of 12,371,000 acre-feet per
year.

The questionable validity of the reported discharges at Lees Ferry prior to
1922 is borne out by the tabulation on page 146 of the report of the special master.
This lists the aggregate flow in 54 successive 10-year periods. The range of

feet as compared to a range in the second half from 140 million to 101.5 million
acre-feet, Significantly, in 26 of the first 27 of these 10-year periods the aggregate
flow was greater than the aggregate flow in any 1 of the succeeding 27 10-year
periods.

It is generally recognized also that standards of measurements of streamflow
have been improved over the years to minimize the magnitude of errors inherent
in the older systems of measurement. Hence, there is little, if any, Jjustification
for consideration of any larger supply under historical conditions than the meas-
ured flow at Lees Ferry: an average of 12,371,000 acre-feet per year from 1922
through 1958, and less if the dry years just past be added to the record.

Such long-term averages can be used as a measure of the available water
supply only if the erratic flow of the Colorado River can be regulated completely
in reservoirs upstream from all principal points of diversion of water for use
in the lower basin. The average supply that was available historically over
shorter periods of time is shown in the following tabulation :

TABLE A.—Average historical flow of Colorado River at Lees Ferry for periods
of different lengths since 1921

[Quantities in acre-feet per year]

Length of period Smallest Greatest Length of period Smallest Greatest
average average average average

9,145,400 | 15,642,400 || 25 vears.
10,151,000 | 14,098,600 || 30 years
11,374,700 | 12,819,600 || 35 vears
11, 600,

----| 11,281,200 | 12,558, 500
-1 11,832,900 | 12,603, 200
--| 12,147,600 | 12,183, 600

If, as stated by the special master on page 109 of his report, it were most
unlikely that Hoover Dam could be operated flexibly enough to translate the
total inflow into an average yearly release over g period longer than 10 years,
one would have to consider the wide range from 10,151,000 to 14,098,600 acre-
feet per year shown in the preceding table. His assumption was unwarranted,
however, because there has been almost enough and there soon will be enough
Storage available in primary reservoirs for regulation of the erratic flow of
Colorado River to any desired degree.

Three reservoirs below Lees Ferry, having an aggregate usable capacity of
29,226,000 acre-feet, are now being operated to regulate the main stem ‘of Colo-
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rado River above all major points of diversion in the lower basin. Glen Canyon

: : A Deduction of the per
reservoir on the main stem, a short distance from Lees Ferry, is unde Permauer,;

r construye. i TG ¥ ;
tion and will have a usable capacity of 21,500,000 acre-feet, In addition, there {’Vﬂ‘ffefetﬁuﬁg“{hgnff;ﬁﬁﬁf.'."
are three other major reservoirs of the Colorado River Storage project under 11.3 to 10.2 million aire-r )
construction which will have an ageregate effective capacity of 4,468,000 acre- supply in the next 40 years v
feet. Hence, within a very few years the total volume of storage in primary ears S Wil o
reservoirs available for regulation of the flow of Colorado River will exceed i y At ihis stage of developuer,: | -
55 million acre-feet. i of Colorado River at Leex~' l‘t' by
All of the experts in the hearings before the master presented, studies showy- ! sum of 2,548,000 and 1 14(5 ()';1; r i
ing the physical feasibility of translating the variable flow of Colorado River i feet of losses from rese,rvoi,r\'l o
into uniform yearly releases over periods of 30 to 50 years by regulation of i The States of the upper f- - e
these flows in the reservoirs that are now in service OT now under construction, the assumption that thl()a : a’lfl,'\'ff
I was the only witness who questioned the-praeticnbility of full regulation over | tioned to them by the C(})lor':.l'
periods much longer than 30 years, but I pointed out that the variable historiea] H tions on the available water ‘\,I'," " E
flow of Colorado River at Lees TFerry could have been regulated completely to I (c) and (d) of that (_0“'1,‘_"‘ ~
a uniform yearly flow of 11,800,000 acre-feet Der year from 1926 to 1957 by the use of one-half of the water : ‘ o
use of 21 million acre-feet of storage, which is less than the capacity available a recent pamphlet issued by ‘( ll‘:_‘ { \"
in ’Ir:ake Mead alone, A ol see the use of upper basin resour. . - ¢
he record also shows that if Hoover Dam had been built in 1921, when ment program which will Brins 1
actual measurements at Lees Ferry were begun, the variable inflow to Take inerglsb‘ * %9 el
Mead could have been regulated completely, resulting in 2 uniform annual mOther ro'ecis under construc:: .
release of substantially 12 million acre-feet per year for almost 40 consecutive % ;ectedl;o i-uuse depletions of f’,‘ .
years. Similarly, if Glen Canyon Dam, now under construction, had been built 2‘5[ ears. These incl%de the Blue Kive
40 years ago, the historical flow of Colorado River at Lees Ferry could have tyof th'e city of Denver whic{hAb ia
been equated to a uniform annual release of substantially 12 million acre-feet; g¢ jeet i Col{)rado which may be ;- .,’
Lake Mead would then have been available, with many times the capacity plx:o_ect :nd the San men-Ciru: ,‘: 2 ,:
necessary, to reregulate the supply reaching Lake Mead to conform to any Bu(t);is)‘i-ized by the curren;: Cou"'r«:;~ f,
demand that might have arisen, that are now or soon will he wni.r 4 |
There is thus no escape from the conclusion that the variable inflow to reser- depleti will reduce the probhi. e
voirs on Colorado River in the future can be regulated to any desired degree 13%‘2 lg%s illion acre-feet I;r'v(.v:r‘ b
by use of the storage capacity that is now available or will become available by ~ oth. BIVHO ,?3 ? de: lgﬁu;w"v. i )
1964 when Glen Canyon and the other reservoirs of the Colorado River storage nxELaer permqu ’é . I')lt Jolly--
roject will be in service. other projects wi L0 VNS A frew
P UPPER BASIN DEPLETIONS irrigation projects in Colorado hav. we |
ects of the Colorado River storace e
The supply of water in Colorado River at Lees Ferry under historical con- development in other States of the g
ditions, approximately 12 million acre-feet per year, was that remaining after depletions caused by these projects = i§
depletions of the natural Supply in the upper basin. These amounted to 672,000 acre-feet in 1990, unless the reg
1,854,000 acre-feet Der year on the average during the period of actual measure- from the U.S. Bureau of Reclamn.un'
ments of flow at Lees Ferry, less in the early years and more in recent years. In addition, there is a potential cem
It is generally recognized that depletions caused by projects in operation or on which the future development ¢+
authorized prior to 1949 for construction in the upper basin will soon amount ! the flow of Colorado River ar 1. -
to 2.548,000 acre-feot per vear. Ilence, if all of these projects had been in { probably amount to 500,000 acre-:
existence in 1922, the average available supply in Colorado River at Lees Ferry the rate of development of the trem.: i
would have been about 700,000 acre-feet Der year smaller than it was his- resources in the upper basin.
torically. This leaves a net of 11.3 million acre-feet per year as the average The totals of these foreseeable ar! "
supply available in the Colorado River at Lees Ferry under existing conditions. of the Colorado River at Lees Ferry :irq 1
There must then be deducted the depletions that will be caused by participat- age supply in future years, the last ‘l' B
ing projects of the Colorado River storage project which are now under con- feet per year being the most proballeg
struction. In addition there will be losses by evaporation from the reservoirs equal to the average historical deplet.
of the Colorado River storage project. The magnitude of these new and in-

creased depletions is shown in the following tabulation : TABLE C.—Projected permanent dey!: fz
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Deduction of the permanent depletions that will be brought about by these
projects now under construction, approximately 1.1 million acre-feet per year,
will reduce the average available supply in Colorado River at Lees Ferry from
11.8 to 10.2 million acre-feet per year, assuming that the natural undepleted
supply in the next 40 years will be substantially as great as that over the past 40

ears.

4 At this stage of development of the upper basin, the total depletion of the flow
of Colorado River at Lees Ferry will be about 3.7 million acre-feet per year, the
sum of 2,548,000 and 1,146,000 acre-feet per year which includes 0.7 million acre-
feet of losses from reservoirs by evaporation.

The States of the upper basin of Colorado River, however, have proceeded on
the assumption that they are entitled to consume the quantity of water appor-
tioned to them by the Colorado River compact, subject only to physical limita-
tions on the available water supply and compliance with the provisions of article
III (c) and (d) of that compact. None of them can be expected to forgo the
use of one-half of the water apportioned to them. Furthermore, as set forth in
a recent pamphlet issued by the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation: “The future will
see the use of upper basin resources on an ever-widening scale under a develop-
ment program which will bring together the resources of water, power, land, and
minerals * * *”

Other projects under construction or for which authorization is pending are
expected to cause depletions of about 600,000 acre-feet per year within the next
25 years. These include the Blue River project, a transmountain diversion proj-
ect of the city of Denver which is nearing completion; the Fryingpan-Arkansas
project in Colorado which may be authorized by the current Congress ; the Navajo
project and the San Juan-Chama project in New Mexico which may also be
authorized by the current Congress; and other Federal and non-Federal projects
that are now or soon will be under construction. These additional upper basin
depletions will reduce the probable future average supply at Lees Ferry from
10.2 to 9.6 million acre-feet per year.

Further permanent depletions of the flow of Colorado River are inevitable;
other projects will be built and new uses of water will develop. A total of 22
irrigation projects in Colorado have been proposed as future participating proj-
ects of the Colorado River storage project. Others in the same category await
development in other States of the upper basin. It is anticipated that the new
depletions caused by these projects will amount to 416,000 acre-feet in 1980, and
672,000 acre-feet in 1990, unless the requisite funds for construction be withheld
from the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation.

In addition, there is a potential demand for municipal and industrial water
on which the future development of the upper basin will depend. Depletions of
the flow of Colorado River at Lees Ferry, resulting from such new uses, will
probably amount to 500,000 acre-feet per year by 1990, or sooner, depending on
the rate of development of the tremendous deposits of oil shale and other mineral
resources in the upper basin.

The totals of these foreseeable and probable permanent depletions of the flow
of the Colorado River at Lees Ferry are set forth in table C. The residual aver-
age supply in future years, the last item in this table, is based on 12 million acre-
feet per year being the most probable future supply with upstream depletions
equal to the average historical depletion.

TABLE C.—Projected permanent depletions in upper basin and residual flow of
Colorado River at Lees Ferry

[Quantities in thousands of acre-feet]

Item 1965 1970 1080 1990
Avivona, esisting ases.. .. ol il 11 11 11 11
Colorado depletion ______ 1,702 1, 961 2,676 3,112
New Mexieo depletion 119 306 560 642
Utah depletion_._._._ 676 880 1,073 1,198
Wyoming depletion....... 271 368 535 666
Total projected depletions. .. ....o.oococoocooo___ 2,779 3, 526 4,855 5,629
Average historical depletions. . oo oo coeeoemoeoeee oo 1,854 1,854 1,854 1,854
New and increased depletions.............._____ 925 1,672 3,001 3,775
Residual average supply in Colorado River at Lees
|, S i 11,075 10,328 8,999 8,225
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It will be noted from the foregoing table that the anticipated permanent de-
pletions of the flow of Colorado River at Lees Ferry are much smaller than the
7.5 million acre-feet Der year apportioned to the upper basin by the Colorado
River compact of 1922; actually, the total in the year 1990, including Treservoir
losses, amounts to only 75 percent of the amount apportioned to the upper basin
for beneficial consumptive use.

It is to be expected, however, that the upper basin States will employ aj]
means within their power to apply to beneficial use the remainder physically
available to them, subject only to compliance with the provisions of article ITT
(¢) and (d) of the Colorado River compact, which are :

“(c¢) If, as a matter of international comity, the United States of America
shall hereafter recognize in the United States of Mexico any right to the use of
any waters of the Colorado River system, such waters shall be supplied first
from the waters which are surplus over and above the aggregate of the quanti-
ties specified in paragraphs (a) and (b); and if such surplus shall prove in-
sufficient for this purpose, then, the burden of such deficiency shall be equally
borne by the upper basin and the lower basin, and whenever necessary the States
of the upper division shall deliver at Lees Ferry water to supply one-half of
the deficiency so recognized in addition to that provided in paragraph (d).

“(d) The States of the upper division will not cause the flow of the river at
Lees Ferry to be depleted below an aggregate of 75 million acre-feet for any
veriod of 10 consecutive years reckoned in continuing progressive series begin-
ning with the first day of October next Succeeding the ratification of this
compact.” :

Deliveries of water in Colorado River at Lees Ferry pursuant to the provi-
sions of article IIT (d) will almost certainly be at substantially uniform annual
rates of 7.5 million acre-feet per year because that procedure would result in the
maximum conservation of water and the greatest revenue from the sale of power
and energy that can be produced at Glen Canyon Dam.

Deliveries of 1.5 million acre-feet of water each year to Mexico, pursuant to
the Treaty of 1944, can be made at the present time without curtailment of any
existing uses of water from Colorado River, although the surplus referred to in
the Coloado River compact does not in fact exist. This situation, however, will
come to an end when filling of Glen Canyon reservoir is begun.

If Colorado, New Mexico, Utah, and Wyoming are then held to be responsible
for one-half of the 1.5 million acre-feet per year to be delivered to Mexico pur-
suant to the treaty, the average flow in Colorado River at Lees Ferry will then
have to be not less than the sum of 7.5 million acre-feet under article IIT (d)
and 0.75 million acre-feet under article IIT (¢), a total of 825 million acre-
feet per year. In this event, the limit of upper basin development will be reached
by 1990 when permanent depletions will have reduced the available supply in
Colorado River at Lees Ferry to about 82 million acre-feet per year (table C).

TEMPORARY DEPLETION BY RESERVOIR FILLING

Glen Canyon Reservoir and the other large reservoirs now under construction
must be filled, if they are to serve their purpose, while there is a surplus of
water available above then existing uses. The 8ross capacity of Glen Canyon
Reservoir is 28,040,000 acre-feet ; the gross capacity of the other three is 6,630,-
000 acre-feet ; the total capacity now unfilled is 34,670,000 acre-feet. More than
this quantity of water will be required because of losses by percolation into the
geological formations bounding the reservoirs which are now devoid of water.
Other reservoirs are planned for construction in the upper basin as the need
for upstream regulation develops during the next 30 years. The total quantity
of water required for filling all reservoirs, including percolation losses from
them, may be almost 50 million acre-feet. £

Various schedules for filling the reservoirs of Colorado River storage project
have been advanced. The latest and most authoritative, which was recom-
mended to the Secretary of the Interior in January 1960, provides in essence
that :

1. The total quantity of water to be released from Glen Canyon Reservoir
in each year shall be sufficient, without accumulative draft on Lake Mead below

in the lower basin, to offset net reservoir and river channel losses, and to pro-
vide for the delivery of water to Mexico pursuant to the treaty of 1944.
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2. The total flow in Colorado River at Lees Ferry caused by such releases
in each year plus the actual flow at Lees Ferry in the 9 years preceding shall
be not less than 75 million acre-feet.

If the foregoing schedule, or any basically similar schedule, be adopted, the
flow of Colorado River at Lees Ferry will be little more than 8 million acre-feet
in any year after 1963. Otherwise Glen Canyon Reservoir and the other reser-
voirs upstream cannot be filled before permanent depletions in the upper basin
become great enough to eliminate the temporary surplus that now exists. This
is shown graphically on plate I.

NET AVAILABLE TO LOWER BASIN

During the period from October 1937 to September 1949 the estimated historic
gain from Lees Ferry to Hoover Dam, as shown on page 123 of the report of
the special master, exactly equaled the evaporation from Lake Mead noted on
page 124 of that report. In the 3 preceding years, during which Lake Mead was
being filled, there was a net gain in supply because the average area of Lake
Mead was then relatively small; on the other hand, in recent years the losses
from the reservoir have been more than the tributary inflow between Lees
Ferry and Hoover Dam. Hence, under historice conditions, it could be assumed
that the supply available for diversion or release from Lake Mead is of the
same magnitude for all practical purposes as the total flow of Colorado River
at Lees Ferry.

In the future, however, when the variable flow of Colorado River will be
regulated in Glen Canyon Reservoir and other reservoirs above Lees Ferry,
Lake Mead may be operated at a lower average level to minimize evaporation
losses. Various estimates of the possible reduction have been made from which
it appears that an average net gain of 200,000 acre-feet per year may properly
be assumed. Hence, under future conditions, the supply available to the lower
basin from Lake Mead can be expected to be 200,000 acre-feet per year more
than the residual flow of Colorado River at Lees Ferry.

A substantial part of the supply that can be diverted or released from Lake
Mead will not be available for beneficial consumptive use in Arizona, California,
and Nevada. There are now and will continue to be evaporation losses from
reservoirs downstream from Hoover Dam and there are now and will continue
to be large evapo-transpiration losses along the channel of the river between
Hoover Dam and the International Boundary. The magnitude of these losses
in the past is given on page 125 of the report of the special master, a total of
about 1.25 million acre-feet per year. Some reduction in channel losses will
probably take place, particularly when the Parker Indian Reservation is de-
veloped, but the best that can be anticipated is that the total nonbeneficial
consumptive use of water between Hoover Dam and the International Boundary
will be reduced progressively to about 800,000 acre-feet per year.

The United States is obligated by the Treaty of 1944 to deliver at least 1.5
million acre-feet per year of water to Mexico in the channel of Colorado River
in accordance with a schedule of deliveries. Certain over-deliveries are un-
avoidable because of the long distance between Lake Mohave, the regulating
reservoir below Lake Mead, and the International Boundary, and it is not to
be anticipated that the total quantity of water passing into Mexico will be
held to less than 1.7 million acre-feet per year.

Under present conditions, therefore, at least 2.9 million acre-feet per year
of the water released from Lake Mead is not available for beneficial consump-
tive use in Arizona, California, and Nevada. In the future, this unusable por-
tion of the total supply may be reduced to 2.5 million acre-feet per year, the
sum of 1.7 million acre-feet per year passing into Mexico and 0.8 million acre-
feet per year nonbeneficial consumptive use between Hoover Dam and the
International Boundary. g

As pointed out earlier in this report, 12 million acre-feet per year would be
the most probable future supply of water in Colorado River at Lees Ferry if
upstream depletions were equal to the average of all historical depletions. This
obviously will not be the case because current depletions are more than this
average and there will be progressively greater permanent depletions as shown in
table C. In addition there will be temporary depletions due to filling of the
reservoirs of the Colorado River storage project. Hence, as shown in table D,

PR i S ST
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the net supply of water available for beneficial consumptive use in the lower
basin from the mainstream of Colorado River will be no more than 5,500,000
acre-feet per year.

Should the decree recommended by the special master be entered by the
Supreme Court, the supply so apportioned to California would be 44/75 of this
amount, a net of 3,227,000 acre-feet per year. It is significant that this ulti-
mate supply from Colorado River is little, if any, greater than the perfected
rights of California projects, as defined by the special master.

The degree to which beneficial consumptive uses in the lower basin of water
from the mainstream of Colorado River will be limited in the future can be
evaluated in a different manner than that set forth above.

The flow of Colorado River has been depleted historically between Lees Ferry
and the International Boundary by diversions for beneficial consumptive use,
by reservoir evaporation losses, and by nonbeneficial channel losses, offset in
part by tributary inflows. The historical net depletion in each year is simply
the difference between the total flow at Lees Ferry and the total quantity pass-
ing the International Boundary adjusted for changes in the quantity in storage
in intervening reservoirs. Such net depletions were less than 3 million acre-feet
per year until Hoover Dam was constructed ; for the next 13 years they aver-
aged 4 million acre-feet per year; they are now more than 6 million acre-feet
per year. For example : the net depletion of the flow of Colorado River between
Lees Ierry and the International Boundary was 6,193,000 acre-feet in 1956; in
that year the diversions by the metropolitan water -district were 481,493 acre-
feet (p. 128, report of the special master). Since then the metropolitan water
district increased its diversions progressively to 839,000 acre-feet in 1959-60,
and it now has facilities for diversion and transportation of much more water.

The quantity of water required from Colorado River at Lees Ferry to satisfy
all existing uses is thus at least 6.5 million acre-feet per year plus the quantity
that passes into Mexico. The latter will be not less than 1.7 million acre-feet
per year, so that not less than 8.2 million acre-feet per year must enter the
lower basin. It is significant that this total of 6.5 million acre-feet per year is
only 77 percent of 8,462,000 acre-feet, the aggregate delivery obligation of the
Secretary of the Interior under existing contracts. It is apparent from table D
that the flow of Colorado River at Lees Ferry will soon be less than 8.2 million
acre-feet per year unless the Secretary of the Interior adopts a very slow sched-
ule of filling the reservoirs of the Colorado River storage project.

It must be recognized, therefore, that all existing projects in the lower basin
are dependent on the unused part of the water apportioned to the upper basin
by the Colorado River compact. It must be recognized also that California’s
existing uses are dependent on the now unused portion of the water allocated
to Arizona under the decree recommended by the special master to the Supreme
Court.

CONCLUSIONS

In brief, I find from review of the report of the special master and from
analysis of published and unpublished reports of Federal and State agencies
and from our own studies that:

(1) Irrespective of the recommended decree. there soon will be insufficient
water in Colorado River to fulfill the aggregate delivery obligation of the Secre-
tary of the Interior under existing contracts with the States of Arizona and
Nevada and with the political subdivisions of California which have separately
entered into contracts with the United States.

(2) The supply apportioned to California by the recommended decree would
only temporarily satisfy existing uses in California.

(3) The supply of water permanently available to California from Colorado
River, if the recommended decree be entered, will not exceed 3,300,000 acre-feet
ple;{ year, three-quarters of the minimum supply that otherwise would be avail-
able.
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TaeLE D.—Nc¢t available supply for lower basin f'rom mainstream of Colorado
River

[Quantities in thousands of acre-feet in year]

Item Deseription 1970 1980 1990

1 | Residual average supply in Colorado River at Lees Ferry resulting .

from permanent depletions in upper basin. ... _________ 10, 328 8,999 8,225
2 | Addiuonal temporary depletion due to reservoir filling. ... 2,428 1, 199 425
3 | Probable supply in Colorado River at Lees Ferry. oo oovomoooanoo 7,900 7, 800 7,800
4 | Supply available for diversion or release from Lake Mead. 8, 100 8, 000 8, 000
5 | Deliveries to Mexico, including operational waste. ... 1,7 1, 700 1,700
6 | Other reservoir and channel losses ks 1, 000 900 800
7 | Net available for benelicial consumptive use in lower basin States. 5,400 5, 400 5, 500

NoOTES.—

Item 1: Based on 12,000,000 acre-feet per year as most probable future supply at Lees Ferry with upstream
depletions equal to average historical depletions. See table C.

Item 2: Anticipated rates of filling of Colorado River storage project reservoirs. See plate 1.

Item 4: Allowance of 200,000 acre-feet per year net gain between Lees Ferry and Hoover Dam on account
of reduction in average evaporation loss from Lake Mead.

Item 6: Assumed progressive reduction in nonbeneficial consumptive uses between Hoover Dam and In-
ternational Botundary from total of 1,265,700 acre-feet per year, computed from data on p. 125 of special
master’s report.

Mr. Evy. I should like to comment briefly on the matter of amend-
ments to the measures before you.

First, while the Fryingpan-Arkansas bill is not formally before the
committee today, I desire to say that representatives of the State of
Colorado and of the sponsors of the Fryingpan-Arkansas project came
to Los Angeles for a conference with representatives of the Colorado
River Board and attorney general of California. We found these

eople, as we knew them to be before, to be reasonable men. And on
oth sides we struggled to reach some agreement which would dispose
of our differences.

This was accomplished, with the exception of one very important
issue upon which they could not yield, nor could we.

The I'ryingpan-Arkansas bill, Mr. Aspinall’s bill H.R. 2206, incor-
porates those amendments. The one amendment which it does not con-
tain is one which limits in effect transmountain diversions in Colorado
to 25 percent of the total which may be available to that State.

When this bill is considered in committee, we shall ask the Califor-
nia members of the committee to again urge that amendment.

But I may say that with respect to the other amendments, Califor-

mnia has withdrawn those which were not acceptable to the sponsors of

the Fryingpan-Arkansas project. They, in turn, have accepted those
which now appear in the bill.

I desire to express my appreciation to Judge Chenoweth and Mr.
Aspinall and the attorneys for Colorado and the project, for the amic-
able way in which this matter was adjusted.

With respect to the San Juan-Chama-Navajo bill now before you,
we think that the amendments which appear in ¥L.R. 2206, or their
counterparts, are fair and should be included in the San Juan-Chama

“bill. Mr. Matthew will give the background of some of those matters

when he testifies.
We are particularly concerned that there be in the San Juan-Chama
bill also a limitation upon transmountain diversions.
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This is not an academic matter to us. When the Colorado River
compact was negotiated, it was explained by the upper basin repre-
sentatives that transmountain diversions in the entire upper basin
would never exceed a half million acre-feet. We know how wrong
that estimate was. None of us know—I do not pretend to tell you—
what the effect of transmountain diversions may be upon the quality of
water as compared to the use of the same quantity within the basin.
We do know that this matter is of urgent importance.

Quality of water is likely to be the dominating and limiting factor
upon the development of the Colorado River.

The Mexican water treaty involves that issue. It islatent. We know
it exists. We know the troubles we are having with quality of water
in California. We know or can suspect the degree to which quality
will be impaired as these upper basin transmountain diversions in-
crease. And we do earnestly ask your consideration of that problem.

The other amendments, Mr. Saund, Mr. Hosmer, and Mr. Johnson
will have in hand and will discuss with you when you mark up the bill.
But their background and the particular relation of the water supply
problem on the San Juan project to the impact on California will be
dealt with by Mr. Matthew.

Thank you very much.

Mr. Rocers. Thank you, Mr. Ely. -

Mr. Matthew ?

STATEMENT OF RAYMOND MATTHEW, CHIEF ENGINEER, COLORADO
RIVER BOARD OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. Marraew. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

For the record, my name is Raymond Matthew. I am chief engi-
neer of the Colorado River Board of California, which is an agency
created in 1937 by the- State legislature with the duty and responsi-
bility of protecting and safeguarding the rights of California, its
agencies and citizens, in and to the waters of the Colorado River
system.

: I have with me Mr. D. E. Cole, principal hydraulic engineer of the
Colorado River board.

I believe you have copies of my statement. It is short. I will pro-
ceed with it, Mr. Chairman, if that is your pleasure.

Mr. Rocers. You may proceed.

Mr. Marriew. Water supply and use: Two questions of tremen-
dous significance are inherent in the consideration of the proposed in-
crease in use of Colorado River system water in New Mexico. One is
the matter of New Mexico’s legal entitlement to water under the
terms of the Colorado River compact and the Upper Colorado River
Basin compact and in the light of the special master’s report and pro-
posed decree in the Arizona v. California suit; the other involves the
adequacy of the water supply physically available in the San Juan
River and its iributaries.

New Mexico's entitlement to water: There is serious question whether
the New Mexico entitlement to water under the Colorado River com-
pact.and the Upper Colorado River compact would amount to enough
on the average to supply the estimated requirements of both the pro-
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posed Navajo Indian project and the initial stage of the San Juan-
Chama project, in addition to the requirements of other New Mexico
projects, existing and authorized, for use of Colorado River system
water.

Under article 111 of the Upper Colorado River Basin compact, New
Mexico is entitled to 11.25 percent of the total quantity of consump-
tive use per annum available each year to the upper basin, after de-
ducting 50,000 acre-feet per annum for use in Arizona. Thus the ade-
quacy of New Mcxico’s legal entitlement would appear to depend di-
rectly upon the total supply available for use in the upper basin.

In his report of December 5, 1960, in the U.S. Supreme Court suit,
Arizona v. California, et al., Special Master Simon H. Rifkind treats
the Colorado River compact, as Mr. Ely has already told you, as a
ceiling on appropriations, not a reservation of water in perpetuity.
He says in effect that the annual quantity of water available in the
future to the lower basin in the main stream, a quantity which will
be governed in large degree by the extent of upper basin development,
is a matter to be determined by the Congress, not the Court.

Whether this is so or not, the Congress obviously must be fully in-
formed as to the total available water supply and use, in order to
weigh carefully the possible effects of any new authorizations upon
the water supply that would remain available for existing and author-
ized projects. The water supply at Lees Ferry, the dividing point
between the upper and lower basins, would have averaged in a state
of nature only 14 million acre-feet a year for the last 40 years. This
is an approximately accurate measure of the total water supply avail-
able in the Colorado River Basin, excluding the supply on lower basin
tributaries. This supply of 14 million acre-feet a year is all that can
be safely depended upon in considering proposed developments and
weighing their potential effects upon existing and other proposed
uses of water.

Manifestly with that quantity of water the upper basin cannot
achieve an annual consumptive use of water as great as the 7.5 million
acre-feet a year apportioned it by the Colorado River compact and
at the same time fulfill the obligation of the four upper division States
under the compact to deliver not less than 75 million acre-feet to the
lower basin at Tees Ferry in every period of 10 consecutive years, plus
whatever obligation there may be to deliver additional quantities re-
quired by the Mexican water treaty. The quantity of water available
for use in the upper basin will be substantially less than the compact
apportionment, entirely aside from consideration of additional factors
raised by the special master’s report and proposed decree in the
Arizona suit.

As has already been brought out, of course, by simple subtraction,
with a water supply of 14 million acre-feet, and deducting the required
delivery of water at Lees Ferry under article 3d of the compact, you
arrive at 614 million acre-feet. And, of course, because of the varia-
tions in occurrence of runoff, it is probable that you could not fully
conserve all of that water. There might be something less. -

Existing and presently authorized projects in the upper basin will
consume when fully developed, about 3.9 million acre-feet of water a
year on the average. Projects now pending approval, including the
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Fryingpan, Savery-Pot Hook, Navajo and San Juan-Chama, would
bring the total to about 4.4 million acre-feet a year. DBut under the
special master’s proposed decree in the Arizona suit, and assuming a
full natural supply at Lees Ferry of 14 million acre-feet a year aver-
age, the consumptive use of 3.9 million acre-feet a year in the upper
basin would result in a 20-percent shortage in meeting the full require-
ments of existing California projects, if Arizona and Nevada devel-
oped uses for all the main stream water proposed to be allocated to
them. Use of as much as 4.4 million acre-feet a year in the upper basin
would, under the same circumstances, reduce the supply for the Colo-
rado River aqueduct of the Metropolitan Water District of Southern
California to 20 percent or less of constructed capacity. This district
has appropriative rights dating back to the midtwenties. It serves a.
population already exceeding 7 million and a most important indus-
trial economy. Further substantial increase in upper basin use would,
in addition to depriving the Colorado River aqueduct of all its water
supply, cause very substantial curtailment of supply for the long-
established California agricultural projects depending upon Colorado
River water, which have appropriative rights and developments initi-
ated over a half century ago, with works constructed to serve about a
million acres of farmland and associated municipal and industrial
water requirements.

New Mexico’s entitlement of 11.25 percent would be 433,000 acre-
feet a year if the total supply available for upper basin use were 3,900,-
000 acre-feet a year; 489,000 acre-feet if the total were 4,400,000. IHow
far w;ould such entitlements go toward meeting New Mexico’s aspira-
tions?

New Mexico State Engineer S. E. Reynolds testified last year in
hearings on the Navajo and San Juan-Chama project bills that com-
mitted uses from the Colorado River system by present and authorized
projects in New Mexico will be 275,000 acre-feot, a year, net, depletion.
(See table 1.) And this table, Mr. Chairman, has already been men-
tioned by Judge Saund, but I wanted to review it here in my statement.

Mr. Reynolds also testified that new requirements for other develop-
ments proposed and contemplated would amount to 508,000 acre-feet a
Year net depletion, including 362,000 acre-feet for the Navajo irriga-
tion project and the initial stage of the San Juan-Chama diversion
project. The total annual requirement for New Mexico’s existing, au-
thorized and contemplated projects amounts to 783,000 acre-feet. In
order for the New Mexico entitlement to equal the 783,000 acre-feet a
year total requirement indicated by Mr. Reynolds’ figures, the total
available for upper basin use would have to be approximately 7 million
acre-feet a year, which would substantially exceed the amount that
the upper basin can use in view of the available water supply, without
considering additional factors inherent in the special master’s report
and proposed decree.

There follows table 1, which sets forth those figures from Mr.
Reynolds® testimony, which appears on page 78 of the House sub-
committee hearings on H.R. 2352, 86th Congress, 2d Session.

o e B AL 35 i
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(The table referred to is as follows:)

TapLE 1.—New Mexzico water requirements from upper Colorado River system'—
Average annual stream depletion at sites of use

Committed uses by present and authorized projects: ’;'Z'r’é‘.’}’é?é'
Present uses —— i TS
Share of evaporation CRSP main stem 73.3
Hammond project e TS
Fxtension of Indian projects - oo 24.7
Navajo Reservoir l0SSeS oo 39.0
Utah Construction Co oo e 39.0

275.1

Proposed : g
Navajo irrigation project - ommooeomm o e 252.3
San Juan-Chama, initial stage oo e - 110.0

362.3

Other: ;

Municipal and industrial - - 112.5
Animas-La Plata project-—— oo mm e mmm e 33.4
145.9

Subtotal - 508.2
Total & 783.3

1 Per testimony of New Mexico State Engineer S. E. Reynolds.

For committed uses by existing and authorized projects, plus only
the requirements for the Navajo irrigation and initial stage San
Juan-Chama projects, New Mexico would be depleting the flow of
San Juan River by 637,000 acre-feet a year. This amount of use
would be 204,000 acre-feet a year in excess of New Mexico’s entitle-
ment if the total average annual supply available for upper basin
use were 3.900.000 acre-feet, and 148,000 acre-feet in excess if the
total were 4,400,000 acre-feet. In order for the New Mexico entitle-
ment to equal 637,000 acre-feet a year, the total available for Upper
Basin use would have to be approximately 5.7 million acre-feet a year.

It appears likely that the net use of water on the Navajo Indian
project would be 75,000 to 100,000 acre-feet a year more than esti-
mated in the planning report, and consequently the excess of New
Mexico uses over her entitlement would be that much greater. Some
50,000 acres of the project service area lie 20 to 40 miles from the
San Juan River and it is highly questionable if there would be much
if any return flow therefrom to the river.

As previously indicated, a total upper basin use of even as much
as 4,400,000 acre-feet a year would reduce the water supply available
for use in California under the proposed decree in the Arizona suit
to only a fraction of the requirements of projects long constructed
and in operation, with water rights established by appropriation
under State law and by contracts with the Secretary of the Interior
under the Boulder Canyon Project Act.

The Rifkind opinion puts squarely up to the Congress the question
of authorization of new projects which upon analysis in the light

of the limited water supply available would be found to impair the

|
!
f
Z
S
B | .

¥

; -

SAN JUAN-CH N o

supply needed by existing a:
situation emphasizes the 1o -
involved, including the tor:) -
ing and proposed uses. tli.
compacts, and the significa..
decree by Judge Rifkind i
additional developments.
Adequacy of project water -
Aside from the problem of \
whether the longtime aver:.
Juan River is sufficient, witl, -
provided by the Navajo Re-i
of existing and authorized .+
the additional requirements of
templated inbasin uses includ::

initial stage of the San Juun ¢+ |

supply and reservoir operatic:
Interior Department report w. re
1928 to 1951, inclusive. Since 1.5
4-year period of low flow of re.m

riod 1953-56, inclusive, the «

alf the estimated averaz. :

years 1943-56, inclusive, it w.
for the longtime period.

An annual summary of Navje
by the State of New Mexico. con
has been submitted for the rec i
study assumes upstream dep'

t Basin, even with the regulat::
g Navajo Reservoir would be i1

initial-stage State San Juan (

Pass diversion, and a conten:
- = . ’ .

project. It indicates that t:.

contemplated requirements. 1"

(drawn to dead storage) '

i cluding the 3 consecutive
i nearly empty at the end of !

1951, 1954, 1955, and 1956 w

| assumed normal release reqiz’

shortages of 15, 36, 3%, 51.
year period of study the con:p o
is only 710,000 acre-feet. (-
acre-feet. The assumed annt:
acre-feet for irrigation an!:

i Assuming that practicis
! borne by the irrigators below

shortages in the 5 critical ¥t
cent of the assumed irricati”
shortage in the 3 years 1004
acre-feet, or about 2 full year
Indian project.

industrial uses cannot stand - % |




PROJECT

'olorado River system '—
8 of use

Thousand
acre-feet

1 projects, plus only
d initial stage San
pleting the flow of
[his amount of use
ew Mexico’s entitle-
le for upper basin
et in excess if the
New Mexico entitle-
wailable for Upper
ion acre-feet a year.
the Navajo Indian
ear more than esti-
the excess of New
uch greater. Some
4§Ie5 from the
e ould be much

se of even as much
er supply available
in the Arizona suit
s long constructed
- by appropriation
ary of the Interior

ngress the question
alysis in the light
ound to impair the

SAN JUAN-CHAMA RECLAMATION PROJECT 307

supply needed by existing and previously authorized projects. This
situation emphasizes the need for intensive consideration of all factors
involved, including the total water supply available, the total exist-
ing and proposed uses, the several Stafes’ entitlements under the
compacts, and the significance and impact of the report and proposed
decree by Judge Rifkind in the Arizona suit, before launching any
additional developments.

Adequacy of project water supply :

Aside from the problem of New Mexico’s entitlement is the question
whether the longtime average flow physically available in the San
Juan River is sufficient, with the amount of storage regulation to be
provided by the Navajo Reservoir, to supply the water requirements
of existing and authorized developments in the San Juan Basin, plus
the additional requirements of the N. avajo Indian project, other con-
templated inbasin uses including municipal and industrial, and the
initial stage of the San Juan-Chama diversion project. The water
supply and reservoir operation studies for Navajo Reservoir in the
Interior Department report were carried only through the period
1928 to 1951, inclusive. Since 1951 there has occurred the most severe
4-year period of low flow of record on the San Juan River. In the
Eeriod 1953-56, inclusive, the estimated average flow was only about

alf the estimated average for the period 1928-51; and for the 14
years 1943-56, inclusive, 1t was only about 75 percent of the average
for the longtime period.

An annual summary of Navajo Reservoir Operation Study No. 8
by the State of New Mexico, covering the period 1928-59, inclusive,
has been submitted for the record by State Engineer Reynolds. The
study assumes upstream depletions reflecting the requirements of the
initial-stage State San Juan-Chama, project, the proposed Weminuche
Pass diversion, and a contemplated increase by the existing Pine River
project. It indicates that the water supply in the San Juan River
Basin, even with the regulation that could be accomplished at the
Navajo Reservoir would be insufficient to furnish the existing and
contemplated requirements. The reservoir would have been empty
(drawn to dead storage) in 5 of the 11 years between 1945 and 1957, in-
cluding the 38 consecutive years 1954, 1955, and 1956, and would be
nearly empty at the end of 1953 also. Releases in the 5 years 1947,
1951, 1954, 1955, and 1956 would have been substantially less than the
assumed normal release requirements of 755,000 acre-feet a year, with
shortages of 15, 36, 34, 51, and 49 percent, respectively. For the 32-
year period of study the computed average annual regulated release
1s only 710,000 acre-feet. Computed average annual spill is 80,000
acre-feet. The assumed annual release requirements comprise 531,000
acre-feet for irrigation and 224,000 for municipal and industrial use.

Assuming that practically the entire shortage would have to be
borne by the irrigators below Navajo Reservoir, since municipal and
industrial uses cannot stand such drastic curtailment of supply, the
shortages in the 5 critical years would be 24, 52, 48, 72, and 71 per-
cent of the assumed irrigation demand of- 531,000 acre-feet. Total
shortage in the 3 years 1954-56 would have been more than a million
acre-feet or about 2 full years’ requirements of the proposed Navajo
Indian project.

i
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Furthermore, the New Mexico study makes no allowance for the
release of water for the Utah Construction Co. steam-electric plant
near Farmington nor for the satisfaction of prior rights below Farm-
ington. The record indicates the intent to divert at least a part of the
55,000 acre-feet annual requirement of Utah Construction Co. through
the Navajo Canal and that this requirement is in addition to the pro-
posed 224,000 acre-feet for other municipal and industrial uses. An
operation study by the Bureau of Reclamation submitted recently for
t cord indicates in addition to the annual demand of 531,000 acre-

n the reservoir by the Hammond and Navajo irrigation projects,
an estimated 20,000 acre-feet for regulatory losses and to meet natural
flow uses below Farmington that would not be supplied by return flows
or tributary inflow. It omits the 224,000 acre-feet a year municipal
and industrial requirement shown in the study submitted by New
Mexico. That is the study that Mr. Riter discussed in answer to ques-
tions this morning, which shows that there is sufficient water for the
Navajo and San Juan-Chama projects, but makes no allowance for
municipal and industrial use. The New Mexico study, on the other
hand, study No. 8, includes a requirement, an attempted requirement,
of 224,000 acre-feet for municipal and industrial use.

That most recent operation study by the Reclamation Bureau, cover-
ing the period 1928-60, indicates a sustained annual controlled release,
with no shortages, of only 551,000 acre-feet a year, after allowing
for the same upstream depletions assumed in the New Mexico study
No. 8. Another U.S. Bureau of Reclamation study dated September
1960 is similar except that it does not allow for increased depletion
by the Pine River project.

This September 1960 study is part of the financial and power rate
analysis of the Colorado River storage project and participating pro-
jects, and is in table No. 6, as far as its analysis of the Navajo Reser-
voir is concerned. *

It shows a controlled annual release of 600,000 acre-feet a year with
no shortages, without specifying the uses that would be made of the
release. Allowance for the Pine River project increased use would
reduce this to about 550,000 as in the other Bureau study, which may
be considered to be the safe yield of the reservoir. Average annual
spill is caleulated at 225,000 acre-feet. Although the spill might be
reduced by increasing the normal release to serve larger requirements,

inevitable result of such an attempt, as shown f)y New Mexico’s
Qy, would be intolerable shortages in years of low supply.

sing the results of these recent Bureau studies, an analysis (table
2) has been prepared, patterned after calculations on page 322 of
House Document 424, S6th Congress. This analysis shows conclu-
sively that the water supply of the San Juan River on the basis of
the historical record and with the storage regulation to be provided
by Navajo Reservoir, could not furnish an average dependable yield
sufficient to meet all the existing and proposed demands that will be

placed ué)on it according to official estimates of the Interior Depart- -

ment and New Mexico. The average annual historical flow of about
980,000 acre-feet during the period 1928-60, reduced by contemplated
upstream depletions, reservoir evaporation, and uncontrolled spill,
would yield at Navajo Reservoir only about 550,000 acre-feet a year

1
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TABLE 2.—Navajo Reservoir water budget 1928-61 b
[Acre-feet per year, average]

1. Historic flow of San Juan River near Blanco_________.
2. Potential upstream depletions:
(@) San Juan-Chama project, initial ______________ ..
(b) Ultimate Pine river project and Weminuche P s«
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of dependable supply, to take care of existing, committed, and pro-
jected downstream demands, estimated at 830,000 acre-feet a year.
The indicated deficit is about 280,000 acre-feet a year average.

There is no adequate showing in the report or elsewhere that any
significant amount of this deficit could be met by the use of return
flow or by inflow from tributaries such as Animas River. What
appears to be mutually conflicting testimony on this matter has been
given by different witnesses. For example, Mr. Reynolds made the
unsupported statement that the requirements of the Utah Construc-
tion Co. powerplant “will be met largely from the flows of the Animas
River and in part from return flows from uses served by Navajo
Reservoir”; whereas Mr. Sparks testified that when the San Juan
River supply is short the Animas would be dry at its mouth. Mani-
festly, more data and study are needed.

The conclusion is obvious that either: (1) little if any water would
be available for increased municipal and industrial use if the require-
ments of the Navajo and initial stage San Juan-Chama projects as
proposed were fully met; or (2) the requirements and scope of those
proposed projects would have to be drastically reduced or curtailed
mn order to assure any substantial amount of dependable water sup-
ply for future municipal and industrial purposes.

The contracting provisions of the pending bills anticipate shortages
in water supply which would necessitate arrangements for sharing
of shortages and limiting contract commitments. It is submitte(f,
however, that the occurrence and amount of water shortages indi-
cated by the water supply studies are so severe as to present a most
unhealthy prospect for successful operation of the proposed projects.

(The table attached to Mr. Matthew’s statement is as follows:)

TABLE 2—Navajo Reservoir water budget 1928-60 base period

[Acre-feet per year, average]

1. Historic flow of San Juan River near Blanco 979, 000
2. Potential upstream depletions:
(a) San Juan-Chama project, initial 105, 000
(b) Ultimate Pine river project and Weminuche Pass
diversion. 79, 000
— 184,000
3. Estimated depleted inflow to Navajo Reservoir. 795, 000
4. Assumed withdrawal from storage 9, 000
5. Estimated supply available at reservoir. 804, 000
6. Estimated reservoir evaporation 38, 000
7. Estimated spill 215, 000
— 253,000
8. Estimated supply available for release for downstream require-
ments = 551, 000
9. Estimated downstream requirements :
(@) Hammond project and S00 acres miscellaneous____ 23, 000
(b) Utah Construction Co. contract 55, 000
(¢) Navajo Indian project____ 508, 000
(d) Municipal and industrial ; 224, 000
(e) River regulation and prior rights_______________ 20, 000
— 830, 000

10. Deficiency in supply 279, 000
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REFERENCES BY LINE ITEMS

1. Data submitted by Reclamation Bureau for record, about May 1, 1961.
2-8. incl. Bureau operation study submitted for record about May 1, 1961,
2(5)==979,000 minus column (1) of USBR study.
8=Sum, columns (3), (4) and (5) Bureau study.

9(a), (¢), (d) USBR study, and New Mexico study No. 8 supplied for
record May 2, 1961.

9(b) House subcommittee hearings 86th Congress, 2d session on H.R. 2352,
pages 72, 124,

9(e) USBR study column (5).

NoTE.—30,000 acre-feet a year

present depletion between Navajo Dam site and Blan
(H. Doc. 424, 86th Con i ¥ e

g., P. 322) omitted from both supply and requirements.

Mr. Rocers. Thank you, Mr, Matthew.
he Chair recognizes the gentleman from Colorado, Mr. Aspinall.

Mr. AspiNaLL, Mr, Chairman, we now have another study that the
committee must consider. I think that as one member of the commit-
tee, I spell the word “confused” with a “k”.

I do want to make this statement: That we have on our com-
mittee staff those who are about as good as anybody when it comes
to taking the records that we have and making an evaluation. Mr.,
McFarland has made a very good study. I think that we can take
these excellent statements that have been made to show the opposition,
and take Mr. McFarland’s study itself, and find some of the answers
that this committee should have,

Now, as I understand the position which you gentlemen from Cali-
fornia take, you do raise a question as to the availability of water for
the San Juan-Chama and Navajo. Especially you call attention to
the fact of the claim for 224,000 acre-feet, of water for municipal and
industrial development. Is that not correct ?

Mr. Matraew. Yes. Table 2, Mr., Aspinall—

Mr. AspiNac. I understand that. But what you are saying is that
you are taking issue with the New Mexico statement and claims for this
much water in the future for these purposes, while the Bureau them-
selves have not taken that into consideration, or Mr. Riter did not
take it into consideration this morning. Is that not correct ?

Mr. Marriew. Mr. Riter does not attempt to provide any water
for M. & I. in his study.

Mr. AspiNaLL. So what is really before this committee at this time,
does not have anything to do with the 224,000 acre-feet of water
claimed for municipal and industrial purposes. Is that not correct?

Mr. Marraew. I do not think entirely so. I believe there is a pro-
vision in the bill, is there not, Mr. Aspinall, for consideration of put-
ting additional capacity in the conduit from Navajo Reservoir for
municipal and industrial use? And is not your record replete with
testimony that the city of Gallup expects to get water from this proj-
ect and perhaps also Window Rock; also that there is & great demand,
expected demand, for additional municipal and industrial water sup-

‘Plies to take care of the tremendous industrial potential which exists

in the San Juan River Basin ?

Now, Mr. Reynolds, in his study No. 8, attempted a demand on the
reservoir, including 224,000 acre-feet per annum for M. & I. which
he included as one of the presumably desirable demands to be met.

Of course, the study shows it cannot be done. Large shortages occur.
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Mr. Aspinarn. The records show that it is not a part of this project
as far as the feasibility of the project is concerned. Is that not
correct ? .

Mr. Martaew. Well, as I say, my understanding is that there is a
desire on the part of New Mexico to provide water from the San Juan
River for municipal and industrial purposes. This study here shows,
just as Mr. Riter’s study shows, that all they can get out of it is
551,000 acre-feet as a safe yield without shortages.

1So that would leave no water for municipal and industrial use at
all. :
Mr. Aspixars. If the water is not there, then that part to which
claim may be made would just be infeasible; is that not true? Isit
not true that under the legislation that is now before us, the Navajo
irrigation project for the Indians will have priority?

Mr. Marriew. I suppose that is true; although, as I say, I under-
stand there is provision in the bill to provide capacity for M. & 1.

Mr. AsprNarr. There also has been some testimony as to an en-
larged conduit through the divide in order to carry more water to the
Rio Grande Valley?

Mr. Marraew. That is right.

Mr. AspiNaLL. But if the water is not there, it just will not be
transported ?

Mr. Marraew. That is true.

Mr. Asrinann, And if they have to take it away from irrigation

users—not. Indians, not Indian irrigation users—in order to get suf-

ficient. water to take care of the Rio Grande Valley, that is what
they will have to do. That is the only support, as far as I can see, for
this enlarged conduit through the divide.

Let me ask you this question. Do you know of any irrigation proj-
ect in the history of reclamation where the project proposed by the
Bureau and approved by Congress and the President has failed be-
cause of lack of water?

Mr. Marriew. I cannot name them off directly, but I know there
have been some. I know there have been projects that had to be cut
back. I know there are projects that have had to have their repay-
ment contracts extended many years, partly on account of deficient
water supply.

Mr. Asrinann. But we are not now talking about economics, but
about availability of water. Projects have failed because of drainage
conditions, because of alkali conditions, because of the economics on
the project.

Mr. Ery. I can suggest one, Mr. Aspinall. The San Carlos project
is a horrible example, designed for 100,000 acres, and able to supply
only 50,000, with a reservoir that was never filled, is empty now,
and was never more than two-thirds filled. It is an Indian project.

Mr. AspiNaLL. Let me ask you this question. Is that project not
paying out as planned?

Mr. ELy. No, sir. No, indeed. The project is a horrible casualty.
It is not a Reclamation Bureau project.

Mr. AspivacLt. Is that not an Indian project?

Mr. Evy. It is.

Mr. Aspinart. Well, all right. We are talking about Bureau of
Reclamation projects. )
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Mr. Ery. I think when we'speak of the Government projects under
the Secretary of the Interior, 1t is not useful to inquire which hat he
has on at the moment. This Navajo is an Indian project, although
it will be built by the Bureau.

Mr. AspixarL. What Mr. Rifkind said is nothing new, except he
may have figured the availability of water, in a manner a little dif-
ferent, from what the rest of us have. But what he really says is that
the Congress of the United States and the executive department of the
United States must be responsible for any future authorizations. Is
that not correct ?

Mr. Ery. He does say that. But the significance of what he says
is that the Congress will be legislating in that respect not for the dis-
position of water which belongs to the upper basin, reserved to it, but
legislating in effect to appropriate water, because this compact is
nothing but a ceiling on appropriations.

Mr. Aspivarr. But, Mr. Ely, if the Congress of the United States
is unable to depend upon the Bureau engineers in the determination of
the availability of water, then the reclamation program should go out
the window.

Mr. Ery. No, I do not think so, Mr. Aspinall. I think that the
Bureau engineers would be the first to say that their studies of the
water supply of the Colorado River, as Mr. Riter has said on another
occasion, result in this: that every time they look at that river, they
get & lower estimate. It is not within their control that as the hydro-
graphic extends and as we hit extensions of dry periods the estimates
must go down.

Mz Asprxarn. You and T would both be pleased, would we not, if
the wet season should happen to return again for a cycle of 10 years,
and we could fill all the reservoirs as we could have at one time?

Mr. Evy. Indeed we would, provided we were wise enough to re-
member that adversity in the past, and not go overboard on the basis of
temporary prosperity.

Myr. Marriew. 1 might point out, Mr. Aspinall, that in the case of
nearly every project that is being planned in the upper basin, those
already authorized and those proposed to be authorized—a large seg-
ment of the proposal is to provide supplemental water. For what?
For an existing project, where it turned out they did not have enough
water. They thought they did. They went ahead, and they went
busted, because they did not have enough water. So the Bureau comes
along with a new project to bail them out. :

And one of the main objectives of all of these projects, I think you
will recognize, is supplemental water supply.

Mr, Asernann. Mr. Matthew, 22 of these projects are in my district.
What your statement would import does not exist in my district. We
are not constructing very many new reclamation projects in my dis-
triet. It does not make any difference whether it is the Boswick part,
or whether it is the Animas-La Plata, or whether it is the Yellow-

jacket, or the Tomichi Creek, or what it is. Those projects are not

especially to put water on lands that are already irrigated. They are

to catch water and furnish it for lands that can use it.
Mr. MaTrrEW. Well, of course, a lot of the projects have additional
lands to be irrigated. v
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But I just wanted to further point out here: The requirement ex-
cluding M and T is 606,000 acre-feet a year, as compared with a safe
yield as shown by Mr. Riter's study of 551,000 acre-feet, without
shortage. Thus, there is a shortage of about 50,000 acre-feot s year.
There is no other place you can go for supplemental water. No new
project can come along to provide more water into the San Juan
Basin, unless you bring it from the Mississippi River.

In other words, you are all done, So the whole point here is that
if you endeavor to overextend yourself, you are doomed to failure
right at the start.

I. ASPINALL. Are you makine a case against the legislation that
is now before us, or are you maﬁing a case against something that
you think is likely to happen in the future ?

Mr. Martaew. I realize that Mr. Riter testified there was water
for these projects; but these figures on the face of them show that
there is a deficiency of 50,000.

Now, one of the great questions that has not been put before your
committee is: How much return flow is there going to be below
Farmington? How much water is going to come out of the Animas
River after your full development of the Animas-La Plata project
and the Florida project? Where is this return flow going to come into
the river? What use is it going to be available for? And SO on.

Now, Mr. Reynolds testified, as I say, that the requirements of this
powerplant down there, 55,000 acre-feet, are going to be supplied by
return flow or flow from the Animas River. I say that you need to
study this. These figures on their face would indicate that there would
be a deficiency of 50,000 acre-feet in serving these two projects, in
:{?dition to all of the other demands that you have on them excepting
MandI. ’

And I think that the water budget should
clear to Shiprock, or below, so that you would
of your San Juan Basin supply before you co
to whether you have enough water or not.

Mr. AsriNaLL. W ell, I think that the position that you raise, which
is a flag of warning, is perfectly all right. But for you to set up your

figures as absolute, and question the figures of experts in this opera-
tion, to me just puts this committee up against a more difficult situa-
tion.  We have to depend upon engineer

) s and qualified experts.
Mr. Marraew. I think it would be a good idea for the committee
to be warned about the water situation. T

" ¢ g f the authorization of these
rojects results in an over-extension of

t .01 attempted uses by New Mexico
eyond the water supply available, it is going to have an effect on the
relative supplies available to the other States and the supplies down-

stream, because once the projects are built they certainly will not want
to give up the water.

Mr. AspivaLr. Although I understand your position, and I am sym-
pathetic—I do not want any project authorized for which there is no
water—it seems to me that you take the worst possible situation that
you can imagine. And I have no criticism against that, because I
think that is to your interest to do so.

Now, others take the best possible position for themselves, But
along comes Mr. Riter and some other students of this problem, and

go on down the river
get a complete picture
me to the conclusion as
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one of them was Mr. I1ill himself, when he made his first study of the
waters of the Colorado River, and they take the middle of the road,
which they think is a moderate approach to it.

Mr. Ery. Mr. Aspinall, may I comment on that ?

Mr. AspiNaLL. Certainly, Mr. LEly.

Mr. Evy. The danger is that there would be planned this project
and other upper basin projects on the assumption that there is as
much as 6.2 million acre-feet available for use in the upper basin.
The figure of 6.2 million that you referred to in connection with Mr.
Hill’s 1953 report is based upon a period that ended 10 years ago.

Mr. AspiNarn. I understand that. I understand these assumptions
and these estimates and so forth. i

Mr. Evy. The drought since then has so far reduced the estimate i
of the safe yield, as Mr. Hill’s current reports show, that if you pro-
ceeded on the assumption that there will be available for use in the
upper basin 6.2 million acre-feet, or even any figure in excess of about
51% million acre-feet, perhaps as low as 5 million acre-feet, you are
making legal assumptions that are of the greatest gravity ; because no
one knows as yet what the obligation of the upper divisions is at Lees
Ferry. There was mentioned this morning an obligation to deliver 75
million acre-feet of water every 10 years under 1IT(d). Mr. Riter
mentioned that asa minimum.

Do not forget 111 (c) and what that requires. And do not forget
also that in the present Supreme Court suit contentions by Arizona
that are far more extreme than anything I have presented here, as to
the rights of Arizona, California, and Nevada out of the main stream.

Mr. AseiNarn, 1 think that is right. And we will not forget also
that there is a lot of water that arises between Lees Ferry and the use
down the river. There are a lot of things that must be taken into
consideration. _

It you would stand on your figure of 514 million, as you first sug-
gested, I would say: “All'right. We will go easy. Even up the 51%
million. And we will stop there for awhile to seo whether the neces-
sary water is available.” Because we certainly do not want to embar-
rass the Treasury of the United States on these matters. And that is
what it amounts to. _

Remember this: that there can be other projects and there can be |
other diversions of water without the United States coming into the
picture whatsoever. ‘

Mr. Evy. That is one thing that troubles us. The depletions may !
not result from action of this committee, but of some other sponsors.

Mr. AspinaL. With the situation existing as you say it does, and
as critical as it is as far as the supply is concerned, getting back to
Your limitations, the amendment that you have, do you think that
Congress for a minute would authorize and appropriate money for a
project which was close to the danger line. :

'~ Mr. Evy. I certainly hope not, Mr. Aspinall. But it has happened
repeatedly so far. Projects have gone ahead on the happy assumption
that the water supply was as great as it was thought to be by the com-
pact negotiators. And it is simply not there. :

Mr. AspiNarr. Where is one in the Upper Colorado River Basin.
that has been guilty of that ?
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Mr. ELy. Of course, you have not invaded anybody’s conception,
so far, of quantities available to you. But you are up to 4 million
acre-feet. 1f you go beyond 4 million acre-feet, the residue available
for the lower basin, Arizona, California, and Nevada, shrinks below
7,400,000. That is how tight the water supply is.

Now, I am not saying you do not have a right to do that under the
compact. I am simply saying that under the Rifkind formula the
compact is no longer a reservation of water for the upper division,
the upper basin. 1t is simply a ceiling on your appropriations. And
the problem this committee now has, which it did not have before
the Rifkind report was filed, is that the Congress is in effect appro-
priating water as well as appropriating money every time it authorizes
anew project.

You are not dealing with water apportioned to the Upper Basin,
water reserved for you, your water, to be distributed without regard to
the lower basin. Every project built in the upper basin, every project
built in the lower basin, if the Rifkind doctrine is approved by the
Supreme Court, is in competition with the projects in the other basin.

That is not a happy prospect at all, either for the upper basin or
the lower. And that is what brings us here; because, modest as it
mmay seem to you that your depletions in the upper basin expand beyond
4 million acre-feet, which is 3% million less than your compact appor-
tionment, the unfortunate result is that every acre-foot by which you
increase those depletions reduces existing uses of existing projects in
California by six-tenths of an acre-foot, 1f the central Arizona project
i built. T emphasize that last “if."

Mr. AseiNarn. Of course, I am saying to you that I do not think
the Rifkind decision is necessarily gospel.

Mr. Evy. I hope it is not gospel. 'We are going to do our best to
upset it, I assure you. I will give you an affidavit on that.

But this is obviously ‘a very difficult period in which to see new
projects being authorized, when we have hanging over our heads the
“sword of Damocles” in the Rifkind report.

Mr. AsriNarn. Mr. Ely, the new projects that are contemplated at
the present time, with the exception of the Indian projects, have very
little effect upon the total supply of water for the upper basin.

Mr.Ery. By “Indian,” you mean the Navajo?

Mr. Aseinarn, Yes, the Indian Navajo project.

Mr. Erny. Well, it is all incremental. ~ You do not know which straw
breaks the camel’s back. We know that, it is broken if we have a 14
million acre-foot river. .

Mr. AseiNarn. I think that is all. Thank you very much for your
very good statement.

Mr. Eny. Thank you.

Mr. Rocers. Judge Chenoweth ?

Mr. CueNoweri. I want to thank Mr. Ely for his reference to the

rvingpan project.

It is always a pleasure to see you here, Mr. Ely. T do not know
of any witness who has come before the committee in the years I have

en here that commands more respect than you do. Though we do
not always agree with vour conclusions and observations, we know
that they are a result of long and careful study. T want to thank you
or your comments today concerning the Fryingpan project.
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Mr. Aspivarn. Mr. Ely is one who holds his temper even thoug},
the Members up here get a little bit upset once in a while.

Mr. Ery. I am very much honored by these gracious remarks,

Mr. Cuexowerir. Do 1 understand, Mr. Ely, that it is now the Calj.
fornia position on the Fryingpan that except for the 25-percent limita.
tion you have reached agreement on this project

Mr. Evy. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Cuexowerit. You are supporting the Aspinall bill 2

Mr. Evy. I cannot say we are supporting it. I have no authority
to say that. I can say that the objections which we had to the Cheng.
weth and Aspinall bills are removed, with the single exception of the
limitation on transmountain diversions.

Mr. Caexowrrm. I want to personally thank you, both Mr. Ely and
Mr. Matthew, and all of the California group that helped to make this
agreement possible. These negotiations covered a long period of time,
We are very grateful for this favorable consideration.

As Mr. Aspinall said, I assure you that we in Colorado do not intend
to advocate any project that is going to in any way injure or damage
your water users in California. This has always been our attitude.

Mr. Evy. I am sure that is true.

Mr. Rocers. Mr. Saund? .

Mr. Saunp. Now, what is the really usable, controllable supply of
water at ILees Ferry, according to your caleulations—the depend-
able and controllable supply of water at Lees [Ferry?

My, Marrngw. It is 1t million acre-feet a year on the average.

Mr. Sauxp. Mr. Matthew, how much would be the diversion for the
Navajo project ?

Mr. Marriew. 508,000 acre-feet a vear.

Mr. Sauv~sp. And how much depletion is allowed in the estimate’

Mr. Marriew. A depletion of 252,000 acre-feet.

Mr. Saunn. And where will the balance of 246,000 be made up
from? Ts that return flow?

Mr. Marirew. The return flow is estimated at 256,000 acre-feet.

Mr. Sauxp. 256,000 acre-feet return flow from this project, here.
Now, how does that get back into the river? Ilave you seen the
Chaco Wash?

Mr. Marruew. Yes, I have seen it, Judge, but I have not been
clear along it. Of course, this is the great question. About half
of the project is lands situated 30 to 50 miles from the San Juan
River. My understanding is, from the best information I could ob-
tain, that most of the drainage from irrigation water would find its
way into this Chaco Wash, which traverses in a rather north and
south direction through the reservation, and finally gets into the
river, as I understand it, down near Shiprock, which is below most
of the present irrigated area.

But this is a long, dry, tortuous desert channel, Any water getting
into it would probably sink into the ground. And how much would
be stored in the ground—it would probably be years before any return
flow got back to the San Juan River, if it did.

And then the question would be: Is that return flow going to be
available for use for any of these projects or these requirements which
are set forth in table No.2?
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Mr.1 Saunp. Mr, Matthew, just to make it short : This table 1, which
is include i i

Was that information supplied to the committee by Mr. Reynolds,
the State Engineer of New Mexico?

Mr. Martitew. That is right.

Mr. Saunp. In that table, he says that the proposed Navajo irri-
gation project wil] use 252,300 acre-feet ?

r. MarTHEW. Yes.

Mr. Saunp. All right. And when I was this morning calculating
with Mr. Riter and arriving at a figure, I accepted his figure of
252,000. But that figure of 252,000 is based on the assumption that
256,000 acre-feet of water diverting for that project will be a return
flow into the river. And that has to come over distances as long as 40
and 50 miles, over dry washes. Now what, in your opinion, can we
really expect of that 256,000 return flow ?

r. Marriew. In my opinion the consumptive use on this project,
or the on-site depletion, would be probably at least 100,000 acre-feet
more than is estimated here. In other words, some 350,000 acre-feet,
instead of 250,000.

Mr. Saunp. Mr. Ely, you are the Special Attorney General for the
State of California. When all these special master’s recommendations
come in, how long do you expect it will be before the suit will be
decided ¢

Mr. Evy. Within approximately 1 year. '

Mr. Saunp. Within approximately 1 year. When it is decided, that
will be the interpretation of the law of the river, or the Colorado
River compact, that we talked about this morning,

Now, opinions differ. My interpretation of the Colorado River
compact differs from those of the Bureau witnesses this morning.
What is the alloeation for the upper basin and the lower basin ?

Mr. Ery. The States of the upper basin are not parties to this suit.
The United States is a party. It is a matter on which the lawyers
would differ as to whether the court can, or whether it is likely to, give
an interpretation of the compact that is binding upon both basins,

Certainly there are before the court some very important issues of
interpretation of the compact. It is hard to sce how the quarrel be-
tween Arizona and California could be decided without interpreting
the compact. The Supreme Court of course would be the body to do
it, if anybody is going to. It is conceivable that it will dispose of
this case without any interpretation of the compact, and leave many

of these problems stil] floating around. _ _

But just to give you one example of the uncertainties with which
these litigants are confronted, it is simply this: that if there were no
Colorado River compact, there would not be any justiciable contro-
versy between Arizona and California. There is now and always has
been enough water at Lees T, erry to satisfy all the demands of Ari-

zona, California, and Nevada, meet the demand of the Mexican
reaty, and all losses below T.ees Ferry. There has never been a
period of time, ending with the present, when that has not been true,

* With the storage capacity available at Hoover Dam and now at

Glen Canyon, there would not be any quarrel between Arizona and
California but for the fact that the compact must be given some effect
with:respect to the rights that it accords the upper basin. RECEE

68964—61——21

A




gt s

AR

318 SAN JUAN-CHAMA RECLAMATION PROJECT

But the special master refuses to hold the compact relevant at all.
He will not take it into consideration. He says the rates of depletion
in the upper basin are for Congress to decide later. The compact
does not reserve water for the upper basin. It fixes g ceiling on

appropriations.

o we have a very curious paradox. We have no legitimate quarre]
between Arizona and California because there is plenty of water for
them—unless you give some effect to the compact. But the special
master says that compact is irrelevant.

There are a number of courses open, and there is no use speculat-
ing, but we think of necessity there are going to be some important
compact determinations made in the final decree of the court.

r. SAUND. Mr. Chairman, these projects had been up for consid-
eration for many years, and it was testified this morning that it will
take 22 years for the construction and development period for one
project; and the other about 10 years,

I submit that we could afford to wait one more year; because I
know what is happening to the people of southern California, who
base their entire lives and future, depending upon the contracts with
the Secretary of the Interior, and building huge projects, with the
hope and understanding that they will have water available, T hate
to see that happen in other parts of the country. And also I hate to
see some of the projects in California godry.

Mr. Rocers. Let the Chair make this observation. This is sup-
posed to be a factfinding session, and your remarks will be certainly
appropriate when we are writing up the bill.

Mr. Saunp. Mr. Matthew, can you give me just roughly the total
amount of contracts which California corporations have with the
Secretary for the delivery of water, if the water is available? 5,362,-
000 acre-feet ?

Mr. MartaEw. The contracts of California agencies? Yes, 5,362,
000 acre-feet a year.

Mr. Saunp. We have relied on the Secretary of Interior and the
Bureau witnesses. Here the Secretary of the Interior has entered
into contracts with California agencies to the amount of 5,362,000
acre-feet. Of course, there is the availability clause. But they can
do the same thing other places, and mistakes can occur.,

That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Morris. Mr. Ely and Mr. Matthew, I read the press release
about Mr. Ely not long ago that was issued by some State senators in
California concerning your fee, and I thought at that time that that
was a rather large fee.  But I want to say this to you, sir, after listen-
ing to your eloquent presentation before this committee: I do not
think that they paid you enough.

Mr. Evy. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Morris. Because I must say that you have been one of the most
impressive witnesses that I have ever seen appear before any commit-
tee of the Congress of which I am a member.,

Mr. Evy. Iam very much honored, sir. Thank you. :

Mr. Morris. I am going to ask you some questions. I want you to
understand that I am not being facetious. But You and Mr, Matthew
brought up the Rifkind report in this hearing.” You have said that
you are the Mr. Ely who represents California in the suit Arizona
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versus ‘California, in answer to Judge Saund’s question. Have you
decided on a position? Are you opposed to these bills concerning the
San Juan-Chama and N avajo project, that are now pending before
the committee ?

Mr. Evy. I wish I could tell you “No.” T cannot tell you that, I
think that your bills, until the water supply question is before the
Supreme Court, and the compact interpreted—every increase in upper
basin depletions poses a very real threat to California. That will not
be so if the Supreme Court turns down Arizona and the central Ari-
zona project is not also threatening us.

The difficulty is that we are caught between the two of you. And
until the Supreme Court tells us the answer, we must look with con-
cern upon both flanks, depletions occasioned by the upper basin and
the threat of water to be taken from us by Arizona. If the Arizona
case were decided in our favor, I do not think we would be here con-
cerned about your project, Mr. Morris. ;

Mr. Morris. This is just the point that I want to bring out. Have
you read Mr. Hosmer’s letter to Governor Brown of April 11, 1961 ¢

Mr. Evy. Yes. I have not read it in detail. I have seen it. I do
not have it with me, but I have seen the letter.

Mr. Morris. Let me read a couple of short paragraphs that I think
are pertinent to the questioning, ;

Two weeks ago California’s congressional delegation met with representatives
of the State water resources office, your attorney general’s office, and the Colo-

southern California was outlined in context of the special master’s recommenda-
tion in the case of Arizona v. California. The Colorado River Board repre-
sentatives suggested that our delegation oppose further development on the
upper Colorado until the Supreme Court makes its decision in Arizona v.
California, at which time the water available to States along the river may be-
come determinable. The State’s water resource director and representatives of

the attorney general’s office declined to approve or disapprove of the Board’s
position.

Now, did you attend either or both of those meetings referred to in
this letter ?

Mr. Evy. Iattended a meeting with the California delegation. I am
not sure what the other meeting is that was referred to. I have at-
tended a number with Mr. Hosmer and others, and that may be.

Mr. Morrs. Is it your purpose here today to implement the recom-
mendation of the Colorado River Water Board of California?

Mr. Ery. No; Idonot go that far, Mr. Morris.

Speaking for myself, I think it is extremely unfortunate that Cali-
fornia and the California delegation are confronted with the necessity
of taking any position within the next, year on your measure or any
%t-her until we know whether we or Arizona prevail in the Supreme

ourt. '

I wish that this problem would arise a year from now. It may very
well be that we would be in your corner, or at least in a neutral position.

All I can say is, as T have already plainly said : During this year of
uncertainty, we have to look on any encroachment upon the water sup-
Ely with grave misgivings. And I do not say that California Mem-

ers of Congress, confronted by their multiple responsibilities, ought
to flatly ask for a moratorium on all upper }l))asin development. I am
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Would you w:
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saying, as a lawyer, that any encroachment upon the common water
supply is a serious matter until the Supreme Court acts.

This, if I may say, is amplified in Attorney General Mosk’s state-
ment which I placed in your record, dated April 4 (exhibit 4).

Mr. Mormis. Is it not true that you contended in 1960 in the hearings
in New York before the special master that the upper basin had an
equal right to 714 acre-feet of water per year from the Colorado River?

Mr. Ery. Mr. Morris, we are in the unhappy position of having, sin-
glehanded, attempted to persuade Judge Rifkind that the compact
means what it says, and that the upper basin is apportioned and re-
served water by the compact; that there is a resulting shortage in the
lower basin that should be taken into account in weighing his decree’s
effect on existing projects.

The special master has refused to agree with us.. He, on the con-
trary, has taken the position that the compact does not have that
effect at all; it is a ceiling on appropriations. ke For,

So that had we prevailed in our argument before the master on the
effect of the compact, what you say might very well be true. Until
these reports came down, it never occurred to us that the compact was
not, in effect, a reservation of water. § o

Mr. M;mms. What, in effect, you are saying is that you did say that,
Mr. Ely?

My gh,\'. Not in those words, but you are not far wrong in substance.

Since what 1 said then is being quoted, and therefore since what

1 say now may be quoted, too, 1 must speak with some care. We,

of course, regard the 1II(d) obligation and the 1IT(c) obligation of
the upper division as being prior liens, which wounld require the dimi-
nution of your 111(a) apportionment in the upper basin.

Consequently we do not say that the 11I(a) apportionment to
the npper basin is on a parity with that to the lower basin. To the
contrary, you might be foreed to severely curtail in order to meet
vour 1TT(¢) obligation and your 111(d) obligation.

Myr. Morrrs. Can the committee assume that if the decree as recom-
mended by the special master is upheld by the Supreme Court, Cali-
forniz will oppose all development in the upper States?

Mr. By, 1 just eannot give you an “iffy” answer to that. T have
no authority and no knowledge on that subject.

Myr. Mornis. You are familiar with the telegram that was sent by
Governor Brown of California on April 27, which was in the record
of the hearings, ave you not, sir?

Mr. Bry. 1 have seen extracts from it in the papers. I have never
seen the text of the actual telegram.

I Mr. Morris. Let me vead just a portion of it: "I will not read all
of it. He mentioned obstructionist. tactics in here; before this para-
craph. but T am not going to read that.

It is my understanding that both Senators Kuchel and Engle have already
yoted on!fhe ‘San Juan-Chama and Navajo projects. They are convinced, as
fon T that this does ot harm California’s position in any way. We are further
convineed that an -official. California stand against all such projects; here, re-
gardlessof their merit or their.impact on California ;water supply, would be
extremely -damaging to efforts. ta obtain projects— o N b o
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Would you want to grant everything that the Governor of Cali-
fornia wants for the State of California /

Mr. Mornis. T of course would not want to get involved in the inter-
nal affairs of the California State government. 1 merely quoted
from a telegram which is a part of the official transeript of this hear-
ing, which I assume sets forth California’s official position, since he is
the chief executive of that State.

Mr. Savsv. Ile says, there, “The official position.” T think you
may find even the (alifornia delegation divided on this one point.
But you are not going to give the Governor of the State of California
everything he wants. And so why do you want to emphasize some-
thing which he might say on this subject.

Mr. Aspinall. T suggest that we proceed to mark up the bill.

Mr. Morris. Mr. Chairman. It seems to me, Mr. Ely, that you are
taking a position, you and the Colorado River Board, in opposition to
the chief executive of the State.

Mr. Evy. Mr. Congressman, I have appeared here and testified as
candidly as I could today to explain to you——

4 %\/Irb Morris. Iknow you have, and I think you have done a wonder-
ul job.

r. ELy. Thank you. To explain to you the concern that attorney
general Stanley Mosk and the Colorado River Board of California
have in this matter. Now, I do not think it is appropriate that I be
drawn into any distinctions between communications from the Gov-
ernor and communications from other State officials.

Mr. Rocers. The gentleman from California ?

Mr. Jonssox. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. There are only one or
two questions I would like to ask of the two witnesses. '

I think you have really testified here in rather expert fashion, and
it makes it rather difficult for someone coming from the great State
of California, to have to act contrary to some of the wishes of other
sections of our State.

I am concerned with two or three points on this. If New Mexico
and Colorado are entitled to a certain percentage of the waters of the
upper basin, I think we have to consider their projects on a project-
by-project basis.

I want to make doubly sure that there is a water requirement for
both of these projects.

Mr. Ery. Water supply.

Mr. Jon~son. Now, in the testimony of all the witnesses for the
Federal Government, they have assured us that these two projects,
namely, the San Juan-Chama-N. avajo and the Fryingpan-Arkansas,
have no problem when it comes to an allocation of water.

Today there have been several other matters brought into the lime-
light here, namely, the M and I waters of the State of New Mexico,
and the diversion from the natural watersheds of the State of Color-
ado from the east to the west side, and also the diversion in New
Mexico as it might affect the quality of water in the Lower Colorado
River.

Now, I think that what has been brought out here—and I want to
ask you the question: Do you disagree with the figure of 6,200,000
acre-feet over a long period of time, or a 10-year period ?
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Mr, Evry. Disagree as to its being available to the upper basin de-
pletions? Yes, emphatically so, on the basis of the two Hill reports
we have given you today (exhibits 9 and 10).

Mr. Jonnson. In the first Hill report, it bore out that figure as
being a good figure. Am Inot right?

Mr. ELy. No, neither of them, Mr. Johnson. The first report,
which dealt with limitations on upper basin development imposed by
a shortage of water supply, the red-backed document of March 7,
1961 (exhibit 9), made the point that if upper basin depletions ex-
pand beyond 4 million acre-feet, and if the Rifkind decree is upheld
by the Supreme Court—California’s existing uses must be curtailed.

Mr. Asrinarnn. The committee will stand in recess for about 10
minutes.

(Short recess.)

Mr. Rocers. The subcommittee will come to order for further con-
sideration of pénding business.

Mr. Ely and Mr. Matthew, will you resume your places at the
witness table?

Were you questioning the witnesses, Mr. Johnson ?

- Mr. JounsoN. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rogers. You may proceed.

Mr. Jounson. As I understand it, you people disagree with the
figure of 6,200,000.

Mr. Eny. Yes, Mr. Johnson. The Hill report of May 18 (exhibit
10) will give you the details on that.

Mr. Jounson. Well, now, as we were told this morning by the
Bureau witnesses, there will be water in the amount of 4,500,000
acre-feet in the upper basin. Do you people disagree with that
figure, also?

Mr. Ery. What was the figure?

Mr. Jonnson. 4,500,000. That would be necessary to take care of
all the projects now in existence and the two we are speaking of here.

Mr. Evy. From what I have heard here, I think that is probably
correct.

Mr. Jounson. There is enough water?

Mr. Evy. Well; no. I misunderstood your question. I thought
you were asking whether the total of their demand would be 41
million. It will, as I understand the testimony.

Mr. JorxsoN. Yes.

Mr. Evy. But I have not said they had adequate water to satisfy
those demands.

Mr. Jounson. And they testified that they were well within the
limitations as far as water was concerned.

Mr. Evy. T am glad to come right to grips with that point.

New Mexico has 111/ percent of the quantity available to the upper
basin. That quantity is X. How much is X ?

You would have to decide that before you know whether there is
water for these projects. We will not know what X is until the
Supreme Court has decided as between Arizona and California.

Mr. Jouxson. Well, not considering the Supreme Court decision,
but based upon known facts now, there is an amount of water of
4,500,000 acre-feet in the upper basin?
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Mr. Evry. Not without requiring a dirhinution of the existing uses
asbof 1960 in California, assuming that the Central Arizona project
is built.

That is why this particular year with which we are now confronted
is a year of great uncertainty. If the court decides with us, and
rejects Arizona’s claim, we have no quarrel with the San Juan project.

Mr. Jonxson. T realize that. But I mean aside from the Supreme
Court and the Central Arizona project, as I understand it, New
Mexico is entitled to 1114 percent of the water in the upper basin.

Mr. Ery. Yes.

Mr. JonnsoN. Now, do you say that there is not 4,500,000 feet
of water available in the upper basin ?

Mr. Evy. Well, I do not know how to answer your question, Mr.
Johnson. There is physically that much water flowing there. But
it well may be that there is not that quantity available for consump-
tive use in the upper basin, if the Supreme Court recognizes Arizona’s
claim in the lower basin; and recognizes Judge Rifkind’s view of the
compact—because the California and Arizona projects are simply ap-
propriations of water in competition with the upper basin projects
if Judge Rifkind is right. :

Mr. Jounsox. I realize that. But I mean setting aside the Rifkind
report——

Mr. Evy. I wish we could.

Mr. Jounson. I do not say that you are not trying to do.that. You
represent California, and you are doing all you can. But as to New
Mexico's right to water out of the upper Colorado River, they have
been granted 1114 percent. And the figure that has been kicked
around here by a good many people and through a session or two of
the last Congress, 6,200,000 acre-feet of water was the figure they most
generally used.

Now, we heard this morning from the Bureau witnesses that out of
all existing projects—and these two under consideration—the total
amount of water would be 4,500,000 acre-feet that would be necessary
to take care of all of the existing, plus these two.

Mr. Evy. The difficulty is just with the expression “kicked around
here.” The figure of 6.2 million has no validity in light of the Rif-
kind report.

Looking at page 21 of Mr. Hill's report of May 18, you will find
that the quantity available for consumptive use in Arizona, California,
and Nevada is only 5% million acre-feet if the upper basin deple-
tions rise by 1990, as Mr. Hill forecasts, to the quantity shown on page
11, which is only 5,600,000 acre-feet. These results are simply shock-
ing, Mr. Johnson. You can check them yourself, readily. If you
start with 14 million acre-feet and deduct 2,600,000 for the treaty and
for losses, you have only 11,400,000 to divide up.

Now, if you give the upper basin 6,200,000 out of that 11,400,000, the
lower basin has on the order of 5 million acre-feet left for Arizona,
California, and Nevada. No Californian can tolerate that situation.

Mr. Jonnson. Well, you and I have a little difference of opinion as
to what might happen in the Supreme Court. You are testifying
here today that we are probably going to get beat.

Mr. Ery. No, I am not doing anything of the kind. T am telling you
that I am going to give my dedicated best to see that we do not get
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beat. But I am telling you, also, Mr. Johnson, it is utter folly to dwel]
in a state of euphoria that we are going to overrule Judge Rifkind
in_every respect. He is a competent judge, and we are confronted
with an adverse decision.

Mr. Jounson. I fully realize that. And I think there will be some
modification. I do not know how much. I think there will be some,

Mr. Evy. We hope so, and for that very reason I do not like to
tell Mr. Morris as of today we are opposed to his project. If we get
the modifications we want, we are not opposing it.

I am simply saying that as of today I cannot commit my State to
a position which is pure disaster, if the depletions in the upper basin
expand and if Arizona licks us in the Supreme Court.

Mr. Jornson. I am trying to get this back on an individual project.

Mr. MaTraew. Mr. Johnson, may I attempt to shed some light on
your question ?

I have stated in my statement that for committed uses by existing
and authorized projects, plus only the requirements of the Navajo
and the San Juan-Chama, initial stage, New Mexico would be de-
pleting the San Juan River by 637,000 acre-feet a year.

Now, in order for them to have an entitlement to that much water,

* the upper basin would have to be using ‘5.7 million acre-feet. In

other words, 5.7 times 11.25 percent with the adjustment for Arizona’s
use, would give you the 637,000 acre-feet.

Mr. Jonxsox. Well, your figures differ from the figures that were
presented this morning by the Bureau of Reclamation.

Mr. Marruew. No, sir. They said with these projects the total
use in the upper basin, the depletion, would be about 4.5 million acre-
feet. a year. I do not disagree with that. What I am saying is that
with these projects, New Mexico would be ahead of the rest of the
upper basin in their pro rata share.

In other words, in order for them to use 637,000 acre-feet, the upper
basin will have to have an entitlement to 5.7 million acre-feet, "Lhat
is the formula.

Mr. Jonnson. I do not think there is any person representing the
uprl)er basin States here arguing that way at the present time. Wa
find no argument from the State of Colorado. And while New
Mexico is entitled to their share and Colorado is entitled to their
share on a percentage basis, they are accepting a figure of 6.2, as I
have been able to learn from the testimony presented both from the

eople of Colorado and the people from New Mexico, as well as the

ureau of Reclamation.

Mr. Evy. 1f 1 might interrupt there, the dilemma in which Cali-
fornia finds itself 1s that the special master has reported to the
U.S. Supreme Court that there is nothing in any committee report to
show that the upper basin will ever use more than 4,800,000 acre-feet.
We are confronted as of this very instant, in your questions from the
Bench, with the assumption that the.upper basin will use 6,200,000
acre-feet.

You cannot both be right. Now, if it is the conviction of this com-
mittee that the upper basin can and will put to use 6,200,000 acre-
feet of water, an«f you are planning projects to do that, I wish you
would say so in your report on one of these bills, so that we can then
tell the gupreme Court that Judge Rifkind is wrong in finding in
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commiittee reports nothing to indicate an-expectation that the upper
basin will use more than 4,800,000 altogether.

But, if he is right, if 4,800,000 is the anticipated water budget for
the upper basin in the eyes of Congress, then manifestly there is a
whole lot less water for New Mexico than 11.25 percent of 6,200,000 or
some higher figure.

We are caught between the opposite directions in which the special
master is taking the Supreme Court, on the basis that we have nothing

to fear from upper basin depletions, 4,800,000 at the most, only

2,200,000 now. He says, what are you worrying about? Whereas you
gentlemen are asking us to agree with you that it is perfectly ap-
propriate that the upper basin put to use 6,200,000 acre-feet.

Mr. AspinaiL. That is not the position of the members of this com-
mittee, Mr. Ely. Our position is that there is water available to take
care of these projects now contemplated and before Congress and that
in the immediate future there are not over one or two or perhaps three
small projects, which do not mean anything, in the whole picture.

And we are willing to wait for the final determination as to whether
or not there is 5% or 6.2 million acre-feet available. It so happens
that the figures upon which most people happen to agree, except the
California people, is 6,200,000 acre-feet.

1 can see your position; but do not place us of the upper basin in the
position that we are at the present time founding our support for these
programs that are before Congress upon the 6,200,000 acre-feet. We
are not.

Mr. Ery. T am glad to hear that. T suppose, however, you would
be quite unwilling to concede that your ambitions stop with 4,800,000
for the upper basin as Judge Rifkind seems to think.

Mr. Aspivacn. Our position at the present time, and you knew it
from what I stated as to my understanding of the Rifkind report, is
that at the present time this is not yet determined, and that as these
projects come up, it will be up to the Congress to decide whether or
not Congress should spend Uncle Sam’s money for these projects, in
the light of the fact that water may or may not be available.

But it is there for this project.

Thank you, Mr. Johnson.

Mr. Joiinson. In the testimony just given by Mr. Matthew, you
claim that the depletion that would be allowed here would raise the
figure to 54 million, if I understood you correctly.

Mr. Marriew. In order for New Mexico to be entitled to 637,000
acre-feet, which would be required by these two projects in addition to
their other authorized and committed uses, the upper basin would have
to have a total use of 5.7 million acre-feet a year.

Mr. Jonxsox. That is a little bit contrary to most of the testimony
that has been given here by the Bureau of Reclamation.

Mr. Marraew. No; I think not, sir. In other words, New Mexico,
with these two projects, will be ahead of the other States. They will
have their percentage of 5.7, where the other States are nowhere near
their percentages.

Do I make myself clear? .

Mr. Jouxso~. Yes, as clear as you can make it, possibly. But we
are hearing conflicting testimony as to the availability of a certain
amount of water in the upper basin.

RN
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We today here have heard that it is based upon what the Supreme
Court might do or what the Congress might do in authorizing the Arj.
Zona project, and quite a few things. We have quite a few things be-

ore us here, and tomorrow we will mark up the two bills,

And certainly we do not want to do anything that would jeopardize
California’s position to an great extent. But I think we both must
recognize the demands of tl}:e other States on the Colorado River, and
specifically these two projects that are before us. .

And I think my two United States Senators on the Senate side con-
sidered these as individual projects. And certainly they were assured
by the testimony they heard that there was enough water to allow
them to vote in favor of authorizing these two projects.

ow, we have heard from the Bureau of Reclamation here this
morning that there was enough water to satisfy the needs of these two
projects. I have heard very little testimony in conflict between Colo-
rado and New Mexico on these projects, as to who was getting the
lion’s share of the water percentagewise of the total amount that might
be available.

I am merely trying to point out the fact that there is enough water;
that if it does not jeopardize the uses in the State of California, I see
no reason why we should not approve these projects, because certainly
we are asking for reclamation development in our State. If we came
in here and took a blanket olicy against all reclamation projects for
the time being, we would be in very poor shape.

That is why I merely want to know if there is enough water, if T
can possibly make that determination from the experts who testified.
We imve heard from the people from the State of New Mexico, the

State of Colorado, and the people representing the Department of
Interior, and they say that there is,

Mr. Rogers. Thank you, Mr. Johnson.
Thank you very much, gentlemen, for your testimony.
Mr. Marriew. Mr., Ely and I thank’you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rocers. I believe we have two other witnesses, Mr. Simons and
Mr. Thompson.

Is Mr. Simons here ?

Will you come on up, Mr. Thompson ?

Mr. Saunp. Mr. (’lrx)nirm:m, inasmuch as they do not have prepared
statements, I am going to ask questions on one oy twa points.

Mr. Rocers. Just have a seat there, Mr. Thompson. We will start

with you; and when he comes in, we will let him join you, and we will
do this together.

It is good to see you.

STATEMENTS OF LOM THOMPSON , IMPERIAL IRRIGATION DISTRICT,
CALIFORNIA, AND JAMES C. SIMONS, BRAWLEY, CALIF.

Mr. Trompson. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Rocers. Now, will you identify yourself, Mr., Thompson, with
your full name and who you represent ? . )

Mr. Tromrson. My name is Lom Thompson. T reside in Imperial
anley, near Kl Centro, Calif., and I am with the Imperial Irrigation

District. I am the chairman of the board of the Imperial Irrigation
District.
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Mr. Roaers. Now, do you have any statement to make prior to ques-
tioning?

Mr. TuomrsoN. No, Mr. Rogers, I have no prepared statement.
I will just answer the questions that are put to me, if I can.

Mr. Rocers. T recognize the gentleman from Colorado, Mr. Aspin-
all, for questions.

Mr. AsriNaLn. I have no questions.

Mr. Rocers. Mr. Chenoweth?

Mr. Curxoweri. I have no questions. I just want to express my
pleasure at seeing Mr. Thompson.

Mr. Rocers. Mr. Saund?

Mr. Saunp. Mr. Thompson, you are the chairman of the Imperial
Irrigation District? :

Mr. TuompsoN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Sauxp. Were you acquainted with your distinguished prede-
cessor, Mr. Hewes?

Mr. Tuosrson. Yes; for 30 years.

Mr. Saunp. Do you know that Mr. Hewes and other leaders in
the area worried about the high salt content of the water?

Mr. Tnomrson. Yes, that is a threat. It is a problem that we have
all the time.

- Mr. Sauxp. It is one of the big problems that the farmers of the
Imperial Valley have, the high salt content of the Colorado River
water? Isthat correct?

Mr. Tuomrson. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Savnp. Now, what have you been doing to overcome that sad
situation of the high salt content of the Colorado River water, to help.
yourselves?

Mr. Troxrson. We started about 10 years ago with a tiling pro-
gram. Today the majority of our farmlands are tiled.

Mr. Rocrers. ‘Are you Mr. Simons ?

If you will identify yourself with your full name, Mr. Simons, and
just sit there with Mr. Thompson, we will examine you both at the
same time. ,

Mr. Simons. James C. Simons, Brawley, Calif.

Mr. Sauxn. Mr. Thompson, I have some figures here that by the
end of 1960 there will be installed 8,000 miles of tile in Imperial
County. Is that substantially correct ?

Mr. Trosrsox. Yes, I beleve it is, sir. )

Mr. Saunp. It is also stated that 270,000 acres of the Imperial
Valley have been tiled. Is that substantially correct? _

Mr, Tuonrson. Yes, just about 300,000 today is under tile.

Mr. Siunp. Now, does it cost about $100 an acre, generally, to
tile land?

Mr. TionmpsoN. Yes,sir; from $70 to $110.

Mr. Saunp. You recall the time when the chairman of the subcom-
mittee, Mr. Rogers, and our worthy colleague, the gentleman from
Colorado, Judge Chenoweth, held hearings in the county on this sub-
ject?

Mr. THoMPSON. Yes, sir. :

Mr. Saunp. Two hundred and seventy thousand acres tiled at the
rate of $100 an acre means an investment of $27 million. Mr. Thomp-
son, do you own any land in Imperial County ?
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Mr. Taompson. Yes, sir; T do.

Mr. Savnp. Is any part of that land you own tiled ?
r. THomeson. Yes, sir; it is all tiled.
r. SAunD. Let us take it this way. The land that is tiled is in
good producing condition ?

Mr. Taomrson. Yes, sir.

Mr. Saunp. If your tile were dislocated and placed out of com-
mission in Imperial County, how long would it be before you could
profitably farm that land, without the tile operating ? i

Mr. THOMPSON. Well, records indicate that the land will go bad in
from 2 to 3 years, in normal conditions. If you were in an area
where you had a lot of underground water, it would 2o bad much faster
than that.

To give you an illustration, when a tile line gets plugged, when the
water cannot get out, and the water will come up, just right away
whatever is growing on that will just die. That is how quick it reacts.

Mr. Saunp. And now, Mr. Simons, may I ask you some questions?
Have you been farming row crops in Imperial County ?

Mr. Stmons. Yes, T have.

Mr. Savsn. How long have you been doing it ?

Mr. Siyoys. Oh, 35 years,

)I;'. Savsp. You and 1 were neighbors at one time. Is that cor-
rect /

Mr. Sivons. We were.

Mr. Sauxnp. Now, Mr. Simons, let us go back 15 or 20 years. When
you planted row crops, planted sugarbeets, or cotton, in what part of
the bed did you plant the corn or sugarbeets ?

Mr. Snons. Well, it is customary that we plant it on the top of
thebed. The top conformity of the bed.

Mr. Savnn. Where do you plant your sugarbeets now ?

Mr. Snrons. We have had to develop a way of planting down there.
We plant on the side of the bed, now.

Mr. Savnp. Why do vou do that?

Mr. Stmoxs. We have to do that to allow us to germinate the seed,
because the water that we are using has such a high salt content that
We must apply enough water to raise the salt saturation area above
the seed row, so that we can achieve germination.

Mr. Saunp. Did you ever develop special planters and special cul-
tivators to be able to operate on the side of the slope ?

Mr. Siyons. Yes; we have developed those in the area.

Mr. Saunp. Is it not true that the farmers of the Imperial Valley
are up against the situation that when they planted their crop in the
regular way, up on top of the bed, the sali was pushed up because of
this high salt content, and you do not get any germination? So they

started planting on the side of the bed in order to overcome that situa-
tion?

Mr. Siyons. That is precisely right.

Mr. Savnp. Now, Mr. Simons, tell me this: you plant a crop on the
side of the bed. Would you get germination if you just put enough
water to soak the seed in the normal way ?

Mr. Simons. No. As I said, we have to have a volume of water
to leach or freshen the seed row area. And in hydraulics, the water
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has to be pushed, we say, “pushed,” pushed beyond the seed row, be-
cause it will leave a salt zone. Therefare we have to apply enough
water so that we can push the salt beyond the seed row and leave the
salt zone above the seed, or away from the seed.

Mr. Saunp. And Mr. Rogers and Mr. Chenoweth and myself visited
some of those fields in Imperial County, and we saw cotton fields. Is
it true that in some cases, and in your case, too, you irrigate every other
row of cotton?

Mr. Stmons. That is exactly true.

Mr. Saunp. And why do you do that?

Mr. Stmons. For the reason of this salt that we have in the water.

Mr. Saunp. And now, Mr. Thompson, you are the chairman of the
Imperial board. You say there are 270,000 acres of land tiled in Im-
perial County. How deep are those tiles?

Mr. Trompson. The tiles are generally placed about 6 feet deep.
The tile drains run anywhere from 8 feet to 12 feet, the drains that
take the water out from the tile lines.

Mr. Sauxp. So you have to have that how many feet deep ?

. Mr. Tromrson. We try to keep them to 12 feet. Some of the
drains are deeper than that, but wﬁen they are deeper, we place in a
sump pump to pump the water back up to the 6-foot drain level.

r. Saunp. Now, before you came in, Mr. Simons, I asked Mr.

Thompson this question. First, I asked him if he had any land that
was tiled. Do you own some land or farm some land which is tiled ?

Mr. Simons. Yes; I do.

Mr. Savxp. Well, if an earthquake came and your tile was dis-
locafed and went out of condition, for how long would you be able to
farm that land ?

Mr. Snvons. Well, basing this upon the last earthquake which we
had, a piece within 2 miles of my own ranch was affected that way.
And it was immediately apparent that the crops died. I will say
immediately, within a few weeks’ time, when the tile drains were
sealed and blocked and broken off.

Mr. Saunp. Would you agree with the statement that in Imperial
County, where you have farmed for a number of years, the high salt
content of the Colorado River water is a real problem ?

Mr. Stmons. Oh, very definitely so.

Mr. Saunp. That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Roarrs. Mr. Morris?

Mr. Morris. No questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rogers. Mr. Johnson ?

Mr. Joninson. No questions.

Mr. Rocers. Thank you very much, gentlemen, for your testimony.

Mr. Morris?

Mr. Morris. Will you yield for a unanimous-consent request ?

Mr. Rocers. Yes.

Mr. Morris. I ask unanimous consent to have inserted in the record
a resolution passed by the Upper Colorado River Commission with
regard to the San Juan-Chama and Navajo project.

Mr. Rocers. Isthere objection?

The Chair hears none, and the resolution will be included.
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(The resolution referred to follows:)

UPPER COLORADO RIVER CoMMmIssION,

8alt Lake City, Utah, May 15, 1961,
Hon. WaynNE N. ABSPINALL,

Chairman, Committee on Intcrior and Insular Affairs,
House of Ifcprcscntativ('s,
New House Ofice Building, Washington, D.C.

DEAR WAYNE: The Upper Colorado River Commission at its adjourned regu-
lar meeting held in Denver on May 11, 1961, unanimously adopted the following
resolution endorsing the San Juan-Chama and Navajo Indian irrigation projects
in the States of Colorado and New Mexico:

‘RESOLUTION

Whereas a major purpose of the Upper Colorado River Basin compact, work-
ing through the united action of the Upper Colorado River Commission, is “to
secure the expeditious agricultural and industrial development in the upper
basin” ; and f

Whereas the Navajo irrigation and San Juan-Chama diversion projects, two
of a group of priority projects approved in principle by the commission in spon-
soring Public Law 485 are an integral part of the Agricultural and industrial
development of the upper basin in New Mexico; and

Whereas planning of the aforementioned projects has been completed and the
plans therefor have been approved by the Secretary of the Interior and the
interested States, and legislation to authorize such projects has been introduced
in the Congress of the United States and recommended by the Necretary of the
Interior; ang

Whereas any differences among these States signatory to the Upper Colorado
River Basin compact arising in the course of the detailed planning for the Navajo
irrigation and the initial stage of the San Juan-Chama diversion projects have
been reconciled and resolved : Now, therefore, be it

Resolved by the Upper Colorado River Commission, That this commission here-
by endorses the Navajo irrigation and the initial stage of the San Juan-Chama
diversion projects and urges their early authorization by the Congress of the
United States; and be it further

Resolved, That the secretary of the commission be directed to transmit copies
of this resolution to the chairmen of the Senate and House Interior and Insular
Affairs Committees, the chairmen of the Senate and House Subcommittees on
Irrigation and Reclamation, and to each of the Senators and Congressmen of
the Upper Colorado River Basin States.

Sincerely yours,
IvaL V. GosLin,
Clief Engincer and Sceretary.

Mr. AspiNaLL, Mr. Chairman, I have a unanimous consent request.

It is that the study made by Mr. McFarland, which we have be-
fore us in pamphlet form, be made a part of the record, inasmueh
as these other studies have been placed 1n the record.

Mr. Saunp. Reserving the right to object, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rogers. Mr, Saund? ]

Mr. Saunp. Mr. Chairman, my assumption may be right, maybe not.
My assumption is that Mr. McFarland’s statement contains his views
on the available supply of water and so forth pertaining to this bill.
Would I have the opportunity, for the record, to question Mr. Me-
Farland before his statement is putin the record ?

Mr. Rocers. Well, Judge, as the matter now stands, we have gone

oovertime at the present time. I think this. I think if you wanted
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to rebut those figures, if you would ask unanimous consent to include
your statement in the record on it, I would be happy to entertain your
motion.

Mr. Saunp. T would be the last person to object to anything from
my good friend Mr., McFarland, and would just insert it into the
record; but I do believe in fairness, Here is a case where experts can
disagree to a considerable degree, and good experts at that. It is onl
fair that if we have any issue with the statement of Mr. McFarlan A
we should have an opportunity to develop the full story.

Mr. Rocers. As the matter now stands from a parliamentary stand-
point, the gentleman from California has a right to object, if he
desires, to prevent the insertion in the record. Otherwise, there
would be no question.

Mr. Saunp. I will not object, but I will ask unanimous consent
that I be given permission to insert my remarks into the record fol-
lowing the statement of Mr. McFarland.

Mr. Roaers. Well, let us take these one at a time.

Does the gentleman withdraw his objection ?

Mr. Saunp. I withdraw it.

Mr. Rocers. Is there objection to the insertion of the item requested
by the gentleman from Colorado, Mr. Aspinall?

Hearing none, it will be included.

(The pamphlet referred to follows £
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WATER SUPPLY FOR THE SAN JUAN-CHAMA RECLAMA-
‘TION PROJECT AND THE NAVAJO INDIAN IRRIGATION
PROJECT

CoMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS,
Houst or ReprESENTATIVES, UNITED STATES,
‘Washington, D.C., May 29, 1961.

Memorandum to: Hon. Wayne N. Aspinall, chairman.

From: Sidney L. McFarland, engineering consultant.

Subject: Water supply for the San Juan-Chama Reclamation Project
and the Navajo Indian Irrigation Project.

Pursuant to your request, I have examined the matter of the water
supply for the San Juan-Chama reclamation project and the Navajo
Indian irrigation project. The objective of this study was to deter-
mine the availability of water for these two projects and for the pro-
posed Animas-La Plata project, and indicate the approximate amount
that may be expected to be available in the San Juan Basin for future
use. My investigation involved an analysis of the testimony given the
committee and the operation studies referred to in the hearings as
well as an analysis of additional studies and data furnished by the
Bureau and others at my request. My conclusions are summarized
at the end of this report.

My study is divided into two parts: First, I examined the water
situation for the entire upper Colorado River Basin to determine the
amount of water which New Mexico might expect to be entitled to
under the Colorado River compact and the upper Colorado River
compact. Second, 1 studied the flows and the proposed operations
of the San Juan River with storage available in the Navajo Reservoir
to determine (1) the physical availability of water to supply the require-
ments of the existing and authorized developments in the basin, the
proposed Navajo, San Juan-(‘hama (initial phase), and the Animas-
La Plata projects; and (2) whether the proposed uses in New Mexico
were within New Mexico’s entitlement.

New Mexico’s ENTITLEMENT To WATER

New Mezxico’s position

Mr. S. E. Revnolds, State engineer. for New Mexico, testified that,
in his opinion, New Mexico’s entitlement to water from the Colorado
River Basin would amount to at least 838,000 acre-feet per year
measured in terms of depletion at points of use (11.25 percent of 7.5
million acre-feet less 50,000 acre-feet). The figure of 838,000 acre-feet
is also used by the Department of the Interior for planning purposes.
It compares with 804,000 acre-feet depletion at Lee Ferry resulting
from the water supply study prepared by Mr. Reynolds and filed
with the committee during the hearings in May 1960 by Mr. John
Bliss, and which appears on pages 80 and 81 of the printed hearings
(Serial No. 22, 86th Cong.). Mr. Reynolds points out that depletion
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at points of use can exceed depletion at Lee Ferry (p. 77). The
operation study is discussed on pages 76-78 of those printed hearings.
The study covers the period 1909-56 and assumes 43 million acre-feet,
of effective storage in the upper basin. It assumes zero storage at
the beginning of the study and shows a storage shortage of 783,000
acre-feet at the end of the period, due to the unprecedented drought
of 1953 through 1956. It shows that, under the water supply con-
ditions of the 1909-56 period, the upper basin States would be able
to deplete the flows of the Colorado River at Lee Ferry by 7.2 million
acre-feet per year and release 7.5 million acre-feet per year to the
lower basin, plus spills in high-water years. The period of the study
is the same as that used by both California and Arizona in the Supreme
Court litigation, Arizona v. C alifornia. The virgin flow at Lee Ferry
during the period averaged 15.2 million acre-feet. In order to show
how the obligation to deliver water to Mexico and the lower basin
allocation of consumptive use would be met under his study, Mr.
Reynolds presented the following additional information:

Availability of waters of the Colorado River system

Item Acre-feet Reference
: : Millions
Virgin flow of Colorado River at Lee ;o ARSIt b MO 15.2 | Arizona Ex. No. 355.
Upper basin consumptive use._.___. . -7.2
g I e I . SN S N S G 8.0
Virgin tributary contribution Lee Ferry to Hoover Dam. - oo 1411
Virgin tributary contribution Hoover Dam to international houndary . 141.4
S o N R e S UMD o iU 10.5
Lower basin consumptive use_________ 1T I1TTTT T —8.5
L e s ho & e s bl e R R R A e s e PR 2.0
Net channel losses Iloover Dam to international boundary.____________ —.3 | Arizona Ex. No. 366.
BB o i e e g 7
Required delivery at international DOUDEREY ..o covunsnsnsiniis s s -1.6 Do.2
BUMBIMIOES. oo et ek N S M D .1

! Values indexed from “Report on Water Supply of the Lower Colorado River Basin, Burcau of Reclama-
tion Project Planning Report, November 1952.”
2 Includes regulatory loss of 75,000 acre-feet.

Colorado studies

The Hill study, which was referred to during the Committee’s
hearings, was a study dated October 19, 1953, entitled “Depletion of
Surface Water Supplies of Colorado West of the Continental Divide,”
by Leeds, Hill & Jewett, consulting engineers, and prepared for the
Colorado Water Conservation Board. ~ The purpose of the study,
which was authorized by the 39th General Assembly of the State of
Colorado, was to determine the water resources available from surface
supplies in that part of Colorado which lies west of the Continental
Divide and determine the present and potential uses thereof. While
Mr. Hill concluded that “all of the 7.5 million acre-feet of water per
annum apportioned to the upper basin by the Colorado River compact
may not actually be available for use because of the requirement
that 75 million acre-feet be delivered at Lee Ferry during each con-
secutive 10-year period” the report states that there could have been
annual depletions in the upper basin ageregating 7.5 million acre-feet
under the water supply conditions of the entire period 1917-52 and
with 38 million acre-feet of reservoir storage capacity available.
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On the basis of a 22-year period of study from 1930 to 1952, during
which the historical runoff at Lee Ferry averaged only 11.7 million
acre-feet per year, and assuming 21 million acre-feet of reservoir ca-
pacity available, Mr. Hill concluded that the aggregate depletion of
the upper basin could be no more than 6.2 million acre-feet per year,

Mr. Felix Sparks, Director of the Colorado Water Conservation

* Board, has furnished the committee a copy of the board’s “Operation

Study C-1,” dated May 8, 1961, which is an analysis of the Colorado
River flows at Lee Ferry for the period 1922 to 1960. The study is
based on historic flow at Lee Ferry rather than virgin flow and upper
basin historic depletions are added later to excess flows in determining
total water available for upper basin depletion. The historic flow at
Lee Ferry over the period of study averaged 12,126,000 acre-feet
annually. The average cumulative total in consecutive and successive
10-year periods was determined to be 119,851,000 acre-feet. With
compact delivery to the lower basin of 75 million acre-feet in consecu-
tive and successive 10-year periods, the average actual excess delivery
to the lower basin for the successive 10-year periods was determined
to be 44,851,000 acre-feet. Historic depletions in consecutive and
successive 10-year periods averaged 18,796,000 acre-feet. In the
study, the actual excess over delivery requirement to the lower basin
is then added to the upper basin historic depletions to determine the
total amount of water available for upper basin depletion (except in
any 10-year period where the total exceeds 75 million acre-feet, in
which case 75 million acre-feet is used). This amount for consecutive
and successive 10-year periods averaged 62,984,000 acre-feet. On an
annual basis the average is 6,298,040 acre-feet.

Erickson studies

These studies were also referred to during the hearings. They are
studies by Mr. John R. Erickson prepared by the State of Arizona
and presented as testimony in the Arizona v. California litigation.
Studies were made for a special purpose and no claim is made that
they represent a proper operation of the upper basin reservoirs. The
first of these studies was submitted to the Senate committee during
hearings in July 1958 by Mr. Raymond Matthews. The study
appears on pages 174-177 of the printed hearings and is discussed on
pages 166-168. The period of this study is 1909-56. The assump-
tion is made that virgin flow at Lee Ferry of over 15 million acre-feet
will be available to satisfy the Mexican treaty obligations. The
study assumes 25 million acre-feet effective storage in reservoir capac-
ity and 5,700,000 acre-feet annual depletion at Lee Ferry. Releases
from Glen Canyon are made without regard to power operation and
range from 1,049,000 acre-feet to 13,928,000 acre-feet annually. The
study results in releases at Lee Ferry amounting to an average of
9,511,000 acre-feet annually, net inflow to Lake Mead averaging
10,458,000 acre-feet annually, and sustained annual releases from
Lake Mead averaging 9,600,000 acre-feet annually.

Mr. Erickson’s second study was filed with the committee during
hearings in May of last year and appear on pages 84 and 85 of the
printeg hearings. The period of this study is u%so 1909-56. Forty-
three million acre-feet of effective storage is assumed with 7.5 million
acre-feet annual depletion at Lee Ferry and 75 million acre-feet
released per 10-year period to the lower basin, plus spills.
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Bureau of Reclamation studies

The most recent long-time operation studies of the Bureau of
Reclamation for reservoirs of the Colorado River storage projects are
set out in tables 4, 5, 6, and 7 in the September 1960 “Financial and
Power Rate Analysis.” The studies cover the 54-year period 1906-59
and are closed-cyclic studies with the storage content at the end of
the year 1959 assumed to be the content at the beginning of the year
1906. The studies are based on the active storage capacity of the
authorized storage units which is estimated as follows:

Estimated active storage capacities in fiscal year 2062
[Units 1,000 acre-feet]

Sediment deposition to end

of year 2062 Remaining
Initial active active capac-

Unit storage ca- ity in fiscal

y pacity In dead In active year 2062
storage ca- storage ca-
pacity pacity

Glen Canyon.__..... - 21, 505 5, 260 4,180 17, 325
T R A I e A I 3, 600 70 130 3,470
e ) R B T e I S (L SRSl 1,028 250 80 948
Cureeantl ....... 5 5 - 720 10 20 700
G 1) T R DT R R S TR BRI PR A 26, 853 5, 500 4,410 22,43

v

The estimate of future depletion of the Colorado River Basin by
the year 2062 is based on a projection into the future. All of the
projects which make up the total of 6,200,000 acre-feet cannot be
1dentified at this time. The following table summarizes the situation:

[Average annual depletion 1,000 acre-feet]

Existing andagthorized priorto-1949. ... oo iootol i saaniiasases 12, 550
Authorized by Public Law 485:
Evaporation by storage units__ . - _ e 1691
Particigatig profeets. o ... ..o iv s nnma i cls s s - - 1 404
Sec. 11 (Blug:River settlement) .. - o - coccoiuviconns e ivonamnsas 2190

Other authorizations: )
Collbean project Colorddo. ..o oo oo oo i G min
Utah Construction Co., New Mexico. . _ - ________ +39
Private developments, Wyoming. .- - - - cccicevaccsinbsmsasan !

Subtotal existing and authorized____________ e S S 3, 898
Proposed in S. 107:

Navajo Inaish imigation - - - - ool cosadassossstoascabooy

San Juan-Chama initial phase_.____ et BIER G R  H o

: Brbtatnlowitin @ VT - oo i S e o ot b v i 4, 260
Animas-LaPlata project_ - ________________ SEE N T T

Subtotal with Animas-LaPlata_ . _ - _____... 4, 390
Other proposals before the Congress:

Fryanepan-Aslansas, Colorado: - .o .co oo oo foiduociaotiosnavoin 375
Savery-Pot Hook, Colorado-Wyoming_ _ - . ______________..- v 38
Subtotal existing authorized and proposed ... ________________. 4, 503

1 From December 1958 Financial and Economic Analysis.

2 Denver Blue River, Colorado Springs, and Englewood.

3 From definite plan report. :

4« New Mevxico permit. Estimate of depletion by Steve Reynolds, State engineer.

8 Utah Power & Light Co. steam plant and coking plant of Food Machinery & Chemical Corp. Data
from region 4 letter of Mar. 10, 1961.

¢ From coordinated reports.

7 Preliminary data from region 4 letter of Mar, 7, 1961.

8 Includes evaporation losses from Ruedi Reservoir but does not include future western Colorado uses of
water released from Ruedi Reservoir, 4

% From definite plan report.
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The balance of 1,697,000 acre-feet anticipated to be made by year
2062 would be for potential projects not presently identified. Pre-
liminary data for the section 2 projects shown in Public Law 485,
exclusive of those identified in the foregoing tabulation, indicate g
total depletion of about 800,000 acre-feet. There will probably be
some additional use by non-Federal developments for municipal and
industrial purposes in various parts of the Upper Colorado River Basin.

The studies show that with an average annual depletion of 6.2
million acre-feet including reservoir losses (2020 conditions), the aver-
age annual release from Glen Canyon Reservoir would be about 9.1
million acre-feet. It is the Bureau’s position that, to realize upper
basin uses which would deplete the flows at Lee F erry beyond an
average of about 6,200,000 acre-feet annually would require addi-
tional holdover storage reservoirs in the upper basin, and that, as
need therefor can be demonstrated, it is presumed that the additional
reservoirs contemplated in the ultimate plan’ will be authorized,
constructed, and operated. In summary, the Bureau estimates that
authorized storage units provide sufficient storage for expected de-
pletions in the upper basin during the next 100 years.

Comments and conclusions

Water operation studies show how a project is expected to be
oFerated under future water conditions. They assume a repetition
of past flow conditions for a particular period. This is the most
accurate and reliable method available for predicting the future water
supply situation and planning the project operation. While it can
be said that the longest period of record, assuming reliable data, will
produce the most accurate estimate of the future average annual flow
conditions, it is the extended drought conditions which occur during
the overall period which become the critical factor in project design,
in determining the storage needed, ete.

The first conclusion that can be drawn from Iy examination of the
operation studies summarized above is that there are no appreciable
discrepancies in these studies so far as physical data are concerned.
The different end results are produced by using different periods of
study, different assumptions, etc. Of course, the studies were made
for different purposes and had different objectives.

For example, the State of Colorado had the III study made be-
cause of its concern as to whether water was available in the quantities
proposed for transmountain diversion and at the same time meet the
future needs in that part of the State west of the Continental Divide.
The Hill study was intended to produce a safe or conservative estimate
of water avaiﬂlble. Yet the results of the Hill study are more favor-
able to the upper basin than the results of the Bureau of Reclamation
studies which are used for planning purposes. Mr. Hill concluded,
on the basis of a 22-year period of study during which the historical

runoff at Lee Ferry averaged only 11.7 million acre-feet per vear and
assuming 21 million acre-feet of reservoir capacity, that upper basin
depletions could amount to 6.2 million acre-feet per year. In com-
parison, the Bureau came up with the same depletion figure for plan-
ning purposes on the basis of a 54-year period of study (during which
the historical flow at Lee F erry averaged about 13,620,000 acre-feet)
with the storage capacity provided by the authorized units (26,853,000
acre-feet initially, with 22,443,000 acre-feet remaining in the year 2062).
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6 -WATER SUPPLY FOR THE SAN JUAN-CHAMA PROJECT

Both Mr. Hill and the Bureau indicate there could be depletions in
the upper basin aggregating 7.5 million acre-feet annually if sufficient
storage capacity is provided (Hill—38 million acre-feet; Bureau—48.5
million acre-feet initially). Mr. Erickson’s second study shows the
same thing (43 million acre-feet). Mr. Reynold’s study shows deple-
tion of 7.2 million with 43 million acre-feet of effective storage. MTr.
Sparks’ 1961 study C-1 indicates about 6.3 million acre-feet would be
available annually for upper basin depletion. I would consider the
results of this study C-1 conservative from an upper basin viewpoint;
while it covers the period 1922-60, the study does not reflect the years
of high flow prior to 1931. )

From my analysis of all the above studies and additional material,
I can reasonably conclude that the depletions at Lee Ferry under the
Colorado River compact could total 7.5 million acre-feet annually pro-
vided the Bureau’s ultimate plan for 48,455,000 acre-feet of storage is
authorized, constructed, and operated. However, it appears unlikely
that additional storage capacity will be authorized in the near future.
it is not needed for a long time so far as upper basin development is
concerned, and there would be extensive water losses from evapora-
tion. Without the authorization and construction of additional
storage in the upper basin, I believe it is reasonable to conclude that,
under presently expected future flow conditions, depletions at Lee
Ferry, due to upper basin uses, should be assumed for planning pur-
poses not to exceed about 6.2 million acre-feet annually. .

In my opinion, one flaw in the Bureau’s planning in connection

with the New Mexico projects is that it is based upon 7.5 million -

acre-feet depletion at Lee Ferry while overall upper basin planning is
based upon 6.2 million acre-feet depletion at Lee Ferry. Should
New Mexico uses (including a share of evaporation losses [rom main
stem reservoirs) result in depletion at Liee Ferry amounting to 838,000
acre-fect and the storage capacity necessary to permit a total depletion
of 7.5 million acre-feet at Lee Ferry is not provided or future flows
do not make this amount available to the upper basin under the
Colorado River compact, New Mexico’s use of water would exceed
its entitlement to water under the upper Colorado River Basin
compact. If one took the position that uses in New Mexico should
not result in depletion at Lee Ferry exceeding 11.25 percent of per-
missible upper basin depletion under expected flow conditions without
additional storage, then depletion at Lee Ferry from New Mexico
uses should not exceed approximately 692,000 acre-feet annually. It
is my opinion that under presently existing flow conditions and
without the authorization and construction of additional storage in
the upper basin there is no assurance that New Mexico’s entitlement
will exceed 692,000 acre-feet. o

If it can be shown that the water requirements of the existing and
authorized developments in New Mexico, the requirements for the
Navajo Indian irrigation project, the San Juan-Chama reclamation
project, and that part of the Animas-La Plata project in New Mexico,
plus an appropriate share of evaporation losses from main stem
reservoirs, can be met without exceeding depletion at Lee Ferry of
692,000 acre-feet, then there is no need to raise, at this time, the
question as to whether it would be appropriate for New Mexico uses
to result in depletions which, in aggregate, exceed New Mexico’s
entitlement based upon the presently authorized storage and expected
future flow conditions.

68961 0461 --23

b

v

diwen

@

R et




R A

hibisiil
of

338 SAN JUAN-CHAMA RECLAMATION PROJEGCT

ADEQUACY OF WATER SUPPLY IN THE SAN JUAN BASIN
The second part of m study involves the question of whether the
long-time flows physicalfy available in the San Juan Basin are suffi-
cient, with the regulation from storage in the Navajo Reservoir, to
supply the water requirements of existing developments in the basin,
the requirements of potential developments in Colorado including the
Animas-La Plata project, the requirements of the proposed Navajo
and San Juan-Chama projects, and the foreseeable water needs down-
stream from the Navajo Reservoir. Also involved is the determina-
tion as to whether the roposed uses in New Mexico are within New
Mexico’s expected entitlement, to water.

he basis for all the hydrologic studies of the San Juan Basin is
the records of historic flow. The three points of measurement, most
important from the standpoint of the projects under consideration
and the diversion of San Juan Basin water between Colorado and
New Mexico are on the San Juan River at Blanco, on the Animas
River at the Tefts diversion site and on the San Juan River at
Farmington below the confluence of the Animas River. The long-
time historic flow at these three points is shown in the following

tabulation: ;
Flows at Farmington, N. Mexz.

The long-time historic flow at the Farmington gage, located below the con-
fluence of the Animas, is about 1,900,000 acre-feet. The followinﬁ table shows
recorded and estimated flows of the San Juan River

at Blanco, Animas River
at Tefts diversion site and San Juan River at Blanco.
Historic flows
[1,000 acre-feet]
San | Animas| San San | Animas| San
Juan River Juan Juan | River | Juan
Year ending Sept. 30— | River |at Tefts| River || Year ending Sept. 30— | River | at Tefts River
at diver- at at diver- at
Blanco| sion Farm- Blanco| sion Farm-
site ington site ington
........ 885
11,440 3, 659
11,705 2,707
11,890 1,304
11, 2,069
1785 1,416
11,2 79
12, 1,299
11, 2,133
1], , 239
11, 942
11, 651
1 2,401
X5 842
L W 897
i 916
1,514 874
886 2,438
2,363
1,860 610
696 &
365 630
1,504 2,296 || Average for period of
934 1,513 . PO 1,119 1420 1,883
1,408 2.110
1,435 2,412 | Number of years of
729 1,257 o o e 47 3125 47

19. B)an Juan River near Archuleta minus diversio:
58).

1 Estimates by Engineering Advisory Committee, Upper Color:
3 From 1954 status report, Flows for year ending October 1931.

ns by Citizens Ditch (diversions estimated after June

do River Commission.

Nore.—Except where marked, annual totals from USGS water supply papers.
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Navajo Reservoir will have a total storage capacity of 1,700,000
acre-feet, of which 672,000 acre-feet will be dead storage below the
contemplated diversion level of the main canal of the Navajo Indian
irrigation project. The live storage capacity for the regulation of the
streamflows will be 1,028,000 acre-feet initially. Future sediment
depo?ition is expected to reduce the live storage capacity to 960,000
acre-feet.

Bureau of Reclamation studies

The Bureau’s hydrologic studies of the San Juan Basin indicate
that, with the storage for regulation available in the Navajo Reser-
voir, water will be available to meet the demands for the initial stage
of the San Juan-Chama project and the Navajo Indian irrigation
project with no shortages. The study indicates spills from the
reservoir averaging 215,000 acre-feet annually, which are an indication
of the amount of water available for future use.

The operation study supporting the Bureau’s conclusions was
furnished the committee. The study has been brought up to date
and covers the period 1928-60. It shows an average depleted flow
at Blanco near the Navajo Reservoir of 899,700 acre-feet annually
after allowing for future upstream depletion by the full development
of the Pine River project in Colorado, the authorized Weminuche
Pass diversion in Colorado, and bypasses at damsite to meet present
uses along the San Juan Reservoir between Navajo Dam and Farm-
ington. The study indicates demands for the initial phase of the
San Juan-Chama project averaging 104,700 acre-feet annually, for the
Navajo Indian irrigation project averaging 508,000 acre-feet annually,
and for the Hammond project averaging 23,000 acre-feet annually.
The amount for regulatory losses and for natural flow uses below
Farmington, not supplied by return flows or by tributary inflow below
the Navajo Dam, was estimated to be 20,000 acre-feet annually, and
reservoir evaporation losses were estimated to average 38,400 acre-feet
annually. As indicated earlier, with the above-listed demands on the
reservoir, the spills averaged about 215,000 acre-feet annually for the
33-year period of study. .

The demand for the San Juan-Chama project averaging 104,700
acre-feet is based upon the estimates of divertible flow during the
period of study. The annual amounts range from a high of 225,000
acre-feet to a ﬁ)w of 40,000 acre-feet. The long-time divertible flow
average for the initial stage of the San Juan-Chama project is esti-
mated to be 110,000 acre-feet annuallys

The Bureau’s study of the Animas-La Plata project indicates a need
to divert the flow of the Animas River and its tributaries for the irri-
gation of 84,500 acres, of which 64,300 acres would be in Colorado and
20,200 would be in New Mexico. The project would also furnish
water for industrial and municipal purposes to Durango, Colo. The
Bureau estimates the diversion requirements to be about 259,400
acre-feet with an annual depletion estimated to be 130,000 acre-feet,
of which 95,900 acre-feet would be in Colorado and 34,100 acre-feet
would be in New Mexico. Using the historic flow data tabulated
above, and assuming bypass requirements of 28,000 acre-feet annually
for downstream irrigation and for fishery purposes, the Bureau comes
up with an annual surplus flow of 392,000 acre-feet for the 25-year
period 1928-52 which would be available for meeting the Animas-
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La Plata project demands. With the storage planned for the Animas-
La Plata project, the Bureau’s studies indicate shortages over the
25-year period averaging 5.6 percent of the diversion demand. The
annual percentages for the entire period were furnished for the record.
The shortages go as high as 49.7 percent in 1 year, with the next
highest shortage being 25.3 percent, followed by 17.7, 16.1, 11.4, and
11.1 percent. The Bureau testified that these shortages were tolerable.
The Bureau testified that there is no conflict between the Animas-
La Plata project and the San Juan-Chama and Navajo projects, and
that the Animas-La Plata project would be benefited by the operation
of the Navajo Reservoir. In the preliminary studies the Bureau
assumed that water rights in New Mexico located below the confluence
of the Animas and San Juan Rivers would be supplied entirely from
return flows, waste water, and surplus water and there would be no
demand on the Animas River. More recent studies indicate an
average annual demand of approximately 11,000 acre-feet annually.
he Bureau indicated there was agreement among the Federal
Government, New Mexico, and Colorado that the Navajo Reservoir
would be operated for the regulation of the San Juan River for the
benefit of all the upper basin States.
New Mexico’s studies and position
Mr. S. E. Reynolds, State engineer of New Mexico, testified that in
his view there will be ample water at sites of use, and within New
Mexico’s allocation under the Colorado River and upper Colorado
River compaets, for the San Juan-Chama project, the Navajo project,
and the New Mexico portion of the Animas-La Plata project with a
substantial amount of water remaining for future uses. Mr. Revn-
old’s testimony regarding the physical availability of water in the gfn
Juan Basin is based upon Navajo Reservoir Operation Study No. 8,
which he has submitted for the record of the hearings. This study
covers the period 1928 to 1959. The study is based upon the re-
corded and estimated flows of the San Juan River at Blanco which for
the period of study averaged 981,400 acre-feet annually.  The study
ussumes future depletions for the proposed Pine River extension proj-
ect averaging 62,200 acre-feet annually and depletions for the author-
ized Weminuche diversion project averaging 18,100 acre-feet annually,
resulting in residual flow at Blanco averaging 901,100 acre-feet an-
nually.  The study assumes diversions for the San Juan-Chama proj-
ect averaging 103,400 acre-feet annually, releases for the Hammond
project averaging 21,600 acre-feet annually, releases for the Navajo
project averaging 478,700 acre-feet annually, and releases for future
municipal and industrial use averaging 210,000 acre-feet annually.
Reservoir evaporation is estimated to average 32,000 acre-feet an-
nually and the study indicated spills averaging 79,800 acre-feet an-
nually. The study also shows expected shortages which would aver-
age about 6 percent for all demands. The study assumes that return
flow from existing uses, return flow from uses served from Navajo
Reservoir, and tributary inflows below Navajo Dam would meet the de-
mands of existing rights below Farmington. The study also assumes
that Navajo Reservoir would be full at the start of the study period
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and that the active capacity of Navajo Reservoir would be reduced to
960,000 acre-feet at the end of 100 years.

Mr. Reynolds pointed out that the release of 224,000 acre-feet
annually for future M. & I. uses (210,000 acre-feet average) actually
constituted an estimated amount of water remaining available after
other releases and was not an estimate of requirements for M. & 1.
purposes as of any particular date. He stated that the Bureau of
Reclamation had estimated that the municipal and industrial water
demands will reach 70,000 acre-feet in the next 60 years. He stated
that the shortages indicated were tolerable and pointed out that they
were based upon the assumed release of 224,000 acre-feet annually for
municipal and industrial purposes.

With respect to the Animas-La Plata project Mr. Reynolds stated
that New Mexico had no objection to the operation of Navajo Reser-
voir to provide exchange storage benefits to that project as long as
requirements from the resers oir for the Navajo, the San Juan-Chama,
and the Animas-La Plata projects are all on parity and that any
shortages would be shared equitably in proportion to diversion re-
quirements. Mr. Reynolds did pomt out that the water supply
studies show clearly that Navajo Dam cannot do a great deal for the
Animas-La Plata project and that the problem is finding adequate
storage capacity on the Animas River for the Animas-La Plata project.

Colorado’s studies and position

Felix L. Sparks, director, Colorado Water Conservation Board,
testified that studies by the technical staff of the board lead to the
conclusions that there is no conflict between the San Juan-Chama and
Navajo projects and the Animas-La Plata project and that the San
Juan-Chama and Navajo projects have the approval of the State of
Colorado. Mr. Sparks stated that Colorado’s position and operation
studies were premised upon the assumption that Navajo Reservoir
would be operated for the regulation of the San Juan River for the
benefit of all the upper basin States and that there would be times
when Navajo Reservoir must be operated to release water to salisfy
New Mexico uses which, without the existence of Navajo Reservoir,
might constitute a legal demand against the State of Colorado for
the release of natural streamflows.

One of the studies prepared for the Colorado Water Conservation
Board in connection with Colorado’s future water needs in the San
Juan Basin was a study by Mr. Clifford H. Jex entitled “Stream De-
pletion of the San Juan River Basin in Colorado.” This very detailed
report presents a study of present water use development and the

otential water requirements. Mr. Jex’s study shows that irrigated
and of the basin in Colorado at the present time (March 1960) de-
pendent upon the San Juan Basin water totals about 109,000 acres
with a depletion requirement of 130,400 acre-feet. Mr. Jex estimates
that potential irrigation expansion will increase irrigation by an
additional 63,000 acres with an additional depletion requirement from
San Juan Basin of 114,500 acre-feet. These figures imply an ultimate
depletion requirement from the San Juan Basin for irrigation amount-
ing to 244,900 acre-feet. Mr. Jex estimates reservoir evaporation
of San Juan Basin water in Colorado under future conditions at 15,000
acre-feet annually, municipal water uses of San Juan Basin water in
Colorado under future conditions at 20,300 acre-feet annually, and
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other uses, including ex ortation, at 28,800 acre-feet. In summary,
he shows the stream depi)etions from the San Juan River runoff result.
ing from presently developed use in the basin in Colorado to be 146,000
acre-feet and estimates the potential future stream depletion require-

ment for full basin development in Colorado to be an additiona] -

163,000 acre-feet, resulting in an estimate of total ultimate stream
depletion of 309,000 acre-feet for uses in Colorado.

During the hearings, Mr. Reynolds and Mr. Sparks were questioned
about an operation study prepared by the Colorado Water Conserva-
tion Board entitled “N avajo Reservoir and San Juan-Chama Study
1-A.” This study has been placed in the record of the hearings.
The study covers the period of 1943 to 1956 during which historic
flows at Blanco, less 45,000 acre-feet for possible future use, averaged
only 733,200 acre-feet annually compared with 1,095,600 acre-feet
annually for the period 1914-58. After diversions for the initial
stage of the San Juan-Chama, the demands on the reservoir were
indicated to total 785,000 acre-feet, comprising 508,000 acre-feet for
Navajo irrigation project, 23,000 for Hammond project, 224,000 for
municipal and industrial supply, 96,000 for other Indian uses, 34,000
for reservoir eva oration, and an allowance of 100,000 acre-feet
annually for usable return flows. The results of the study showed
the reservoir completely empty in 4 years and New Mexico demands
exceeding its entitlement (assumed to be 787,000 acre-feet annually)
when water was available and suffering heavy shortages in the last
years of the study.

Mr. Sparks testified that this study was designed only to reflect
the worst sequence of years of record that could be found and that
it was deliberately stopped in 1956 because 1957 was a year of very
hizh flow. Hestated that this period was designed to get a progressive
10-year series during the most critical history of the river and pointed
out that during this period the river flowed only at 65 percent of the
normal flow. %Jr. Sparks pointed out that in the study he had de-
liberately created conditions which he believed could not exist and
that this was done for the purpose of attempting to create a shortage
against Colorado. The assumptions were continually revised and
the demands increased until a shortage on the river was forced.

He stated that when that shortage was reached the conditions as-
sumed were completely absurd. The study was designed to show
that the New Mexico projects could not have any adverse effect on
the Animas-La Plata project in Colorado.

Upper Colorado River Commission studies

The staff of the Upper Colorado River Commission has completed a
study covering the availability of water in the San Juan Basin.
The study covers the water supplies for the San Juan-Chama project,
initial phase, the N avajo Indian irrigation project, and the Animas.
La Plata project, and the overall effects of these projects on the water
supply of the San Juan River basin during the critical period 1942-56.
In the Navajo Reservoir operations, potential upstream depletions
are assumed for the authorized Pine River extension project (62,800
acre-feet) and the Weminuche Pass diversion project (18,600 acre-
feet). When added to the average annual depletion for the initial
phase of the San Juan-Chama project (105,100 acre-feet), the total

potential upstream depletions would average 186,500 acre-feet
annually.
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The commission’s studies of the annual yield of Navajo Reservoir
resulted in a determination that during the most critical streamflow
period of record, 1942-56, the reservoir would yield 756,000 acre-feet
of shortage-free water. Excluding the 4 exceedingly dry years, 1953
through 1956, the annual yield of the river with Navajo Dam and
Reservoir, with infrequent and tolerable shortages, would amount to
approximately 850,000 acre-feet. With committed diversions of
629,500 acre-feet for the initial phase of the San Juan-Chama project,
the Navajo Indian irrigation project and the Hammond irrigation
project, this would mean that for the entire critical period, there
would be an additional 126,500 acre-feet annually available from the
reservoir. Excluding the 4 dry years, the reservoir yield would
furnish about 220,000 acre-feet of water for additional uses.

The commission’s study of the Animas-La Plata River indicated
that the average annual remaining flow of the Animas River at Farm-
ington to supply uses below Farmington would be approximately
320,000 acre-feet after the depletions for the Animas-La Plata project,
(193,900 acre-feet), the Florida project (13,900 acre-feet), the I'armers
Mutual Ditch (21,200 acre-feet) and Farmington municipal and in-
dustrial supply (10,600 acre-feet). The commission’s study concluded
that this remaining flow, when added to the return flows from irriga-
tion and municipal and industrial uses, would be more than enough
to satisfy present and authorized irrigation demands and supply
municipal and industrial uses of at least 50,000 acre-fect annually
and that there is an ample supply of water from the Animas River for
the Animas-La Plata project even under conditions of adverse stream
runoff.

Supporting these conclusions of the commission are operation studies
of the Animas River below Farmington for the critical period 1942 to
1956, with varying demands for irrigation and for municipal and indus-
trial uses. In the studies, the water supply was distributed in the
following order: (1) Animas-La Plata project, (2) Ilorida project,
(3) Farmers Mutual Ditch diversion, (4) Farmington municipal and
industrial uses, (5) Kirtland irrigation demands, (6) future Kirt'and
municipal and industrial uses, (7) Hogback irrigation demands. The
urpose of the studies was to show the bypass requirements from

Navajo Reservoir to meet Animas River rights below Farmington.
The bypass requirements are indicated by shortages in the studies.
In the first study, Kirtland irrigation demands were assumed to be
23,000 acre-feet and Hoghack irrigation demands 7 1,800 acre-feet.
The results showed there were no shortages at Kirtland and average
annual shortages of less than 1 percent at Hogback. In the second
study, Kirtland irrigation denands were assumed to be 23,000 acre-
feet, Kirtland municipal and irrigation demands 40,000 acre-feet, and
Hogback irrigation (fem&nds 71,809 acre-feet. The results of this
study indicated no irrigation shortages at Kirtland, municipal and
industrial shortages at Kirtland averaging around 2 percent, and Hog-
back irrigation shortages averaging about 2 percent. In the third
study, an additional 20,000 acre-feet was added to the Kirtland munijc-
ipal and industrial demands with the result that the Kirtland M. & I.
sﬁortages averaged 6 percent while the Hogback irrigation shortages
averaged around 2 percent. In the fourth study, the demands were
kept the same but a reduction of 35 percent was made in the return
flows. This caused shortages in Kirtland irrigation averaging 1 per-
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cent annually, shortages in Kirtland M. & 1. demands averaging 16
percent, and shortages in Hogback irrigation averaging 8 percent.

The position of the Southwestern Water Conservation District

The position of the Southwestern Water Conservation District of
Colorado was presented to the committee by Mr. William S, Eakes,
atlorney representing the distriet,. The proglem which is giving the
district concern involves the water requirements to meet existing
rights at and below Farmington and the call upon Animas River
water to meet these requirements. Mr. Eakes indicated that the
district wants to make sure that Navajo Reservoir will be operated
to regulate the flow of the river and to supply downstream uses which,
unless furnished by releases from N avajo Reservoir, might constitute
a legal demand against the State of Colorado for release from natural
streamflows. In order to assure the operation of N avajo Reservoir in

(¢) The Secretary of the Interior is_hereby directed to so operate Navajo
Reservoir that downstream water requirements on the San Juan River in the
State of New Mexico, that may otherwise conflict with yses from the Animas River
or its tributaries or from the La Plata River, shall be satisficd by releases from

Navajo Reservoir. :

Mr. Eakes stated that he was in full accord with the statement
made by Mr. Felix Sparks in behalf of the Colorado Water (fonserva.
tion Board and with the assumptions upon which My, Sparks’ con-
clusions were based. He stated that the amendment would assure
that assumptions upon which Colorado has given its support to the
project are fully followed by the Secretary of the Interior.” He stated
that the district would not wish to share excessive shortages which are
caused by the overburdening of the supply of water in the Navajo
Reservoir. He pointed out the importance, from Colorado’s stand-
point, of the place of use of the water within the basin. He expressed
particular concern with respect to future municipal and industrial
uses in New Mexico at, places where the return flows were so far down-
stream that they would not be usable.

To illustrate his concern, Mr. Eakes furnished a study prepared by
Mr. Reynolds, New Mexico State engineer, setting out the bypass
demands of rights below the mouth of the Animas River in New
Mexico which are senior to the Navajo, San Juan-Chama, and Animas-
La Plata projects. The basic study assumes the water supply of the
1925-54 period. It assumes irrigation senior rights covering 18,950
acres and municipal and industrial senior rights amounting to 60,000
acre-feet a year. It assumes development of the Navajo, San Juan-
Chama, and Animas-Lg Plata projects and a future municipal and
industrial demand of 224,000 acre-feet g year. It assumes return
flows from existing and authorized works and from the Navajo, San
Juan-Chama, and Animas-La Plata projects with return flows from
Navajo Reservoir M, & I. demand meeting channel losses only. It
also assumes all flows of the Animas River, with the exception of
return flows from the Animas-Lg Plata project, depleted in Colorado.
Under these basic assumptions bypass demands are indicated to be
41,800 acre-feet, a year.

If the basic assumptions are modified by assuming new develop-
ment in Colorado limited to the Animas-La Plata and Florida projects

é
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the bypass demand would amount to an’average of 10,000 acre-feet
a year with a maximum yearly demand of 33,000 acre-feet.

If the basic assumptions are modified by assuming that 50 percent
of the 224,000 acre-feet per year M. & I. demand is available as return
flow for meeting channel losses and prior rights the bypass demand
would amount to an average of 5,000 acre-feet a year.

If the above two modifications of the basic assumptions are com-
bined, the bypass demand of prior rights would average only 900

acre-feet per year.

Comments and conclusions—Physical operations

In my analysis and study I found no material discrepancies with
respect to the physical data for the San Juan Basin. The various
Navajo Reservoir operation studies differed with respect to the
historic periods covered by the studies and with respect to the assump-
tions upon which they were based. The conclusions of the various
studies are compatible. In addition to the studies that have been
discussed, I have analvzed and given consideration to the testimony
of Mr. Utton in behalf of the San Juan County Farm and Livestock
Bureau. Mr. Utton’s conclusions with respect to water supply are
based upon flows during the last 10 years.

With respect to the historic period of coverage, the Bureau of
Reclamation used the 33-year period, 1928-60; the New Mexico
study by Mr. Reynolds covered the period 1928-59; the Upper Colo-
rado River Commission study and the Jex study used the most critical
streamflow period of record, 1942-56; and the Colorado Water Conser-
vation Board study, referred to as Study A-1, covered the period
1943--56.

First, I will discuss the depletions of the San Juan River upstream
from the Navajo Reservoir. The Bureau made an allowance for the
authorized but unconstructed Pine River extension and Weminuche
Pass projects in addition to present uses, and the Burean’s study
indicated an average annual depleted flow at Blanco of 899,700 acre-
feet which is essentially a measure of inflow to Navajo Reservoir not
including bypass requirements. The New Mexico study by Mr.
Revnolds and the Upper Colorado River Commission study made the
same allowance for upstreamn development as the Bureau. Mr.
Revnold’s study showed average annual residual flow at Blanco of
001.100 acre-fect, but the commission study, because of the critieal
period used, showed inflow to Navajo Reservoir averaging only 757,700
acre-feet.  The Jex study, which gives estimates of ultimate upstream
development, indicates ultimate depletions above Navajo Reservoir
totaling 123,400 acre-feet annually of which future stream depletions
amount to only 44,500 acre-feet.. In other words, the Jex study, as
Iinterpret it, indicates the need for less water above Navajo Reservoir
than the amounts assumed by the Bureau, New Mexico, and the
Upper Colorado River Commission. T he Pine River extension project
and the Weminuche Pass diversion are presently considered infeasible.
However, they could be determined feasible some time in the future
under different economic conditions and even if they are not developed
as presently planned there will undoubtedly be opportunity to use
this water in the State of Colorado. Therefore, I believe that, for

lanning purposes, the allowance made for future upstream depletions
{:y the Bureau, New Mexico, and the commission should be adhered to.
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Juan-Chamy project, for the Navajo Indian irrigation project, for
the Hammon project, and for evaporation losses which together
total about 675,000 acre-feet, The Bureau study indicated an addi-
tional demand of 20,000 acre-feet, annually for regulatory losses and
natural flow uses below Farmington and it is this allowance which
would benefit the Animas-La Platg project. The Burean study
showed spills averaging 215,000 acre-feet annually which is an ind-
cation of the amount available for future yse,

r. Reynolds’ study assumes that return flows and tributary in-

OW uses below Farmington and there is no ‘demand included for
these purposes. He includes a demand for 224,000 acre-feet annually
for future municipal and industrial uses, Because of this large
M. & 1. demand assumed, his study indicates shortages which he
says are “tolerable” wheregs the Bureau’s demands are all met short-
age free. The Colorado Water Conservation Board Study A-j
assumes not only the 224,000 acre-feet, demand for future municipal
and industria] supply but also 96,000 acre-feet for other Indian uses
and assumes an allowance of only 100,000 acre-feet annually for usable
return flows,

The Upper Colorado Rivoer Commission study indicates that for
the eritical period 194256, the reservoir would” yield 756,000 acre-
feet of shortage-free water which would meet the needs of the initial
phase of the San Juan-Chama project, the Navajo Indian irrigation
project, the Hammond irrigation project and leave an additional
126,500 acre-feet, annually available for future use.

The Colorado Watey Conservation Board Study A-1 was a special
purpose study and in my opinion no consideration should be given
to it.

I consider that the Upper* Colorado River Commission study,
ecause it is based on the critical period of record, is too conservative.
D my opinion, the conclusions of the Bureau’s study and New Mexico’s

study by Mr. Reynolds are entirely supportable and the available
water supply which they indicate can reasonably be expected.

In summary, T ean reasonably conelude that, on the basis of the
most critical period of flow of record, there will be sufficient water
available from the Navajo Reservoir, on a shortage-free basis, alter
making allowance for present uses in the basin and the requirements of
potential developments in Colorado, to meet the requirements of the
nitial phase of the San Juan-Chamg project, the Navajo Indian
irrigation project, and the Hammond project, and leave at least
126,000 acre-feet available annually for future use, from which could
be made releases to satisfy present Now Mexico uses that otherwise
would constitute o legal demand on the flows of the Animas River.
Studies indicate that the amount available for future use could be

increased to around 225000 acre-feet by taking shortages considered
to be tolerable during certain critical periods.  These conclusions are
from. the standpoint of physical operation and must be examined in

relationship to New Mexico’s expected entitlement, and this is done
hereinafter, ‘
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Comments and conclusions—Animas-La Plata project

Colorado’s concern with respect to authorization of the Navajo and
San Juan-Chama projects has been the relationship, with respect to
water supply, of these two projects to the proposed Animas-La Plata
project, an 85,000-acre development on the Animas River of which
64,000 acres would be in Colorado. There apparently is sufficient
water in the Animas River to meet the needs of this project and supply
downstream natural flow rights but the problem is providing sufficient
storage for regulation. The Bureau indicates flows averaging 392,000
acre-leet are available for meeting the project demands after meeting
bypass requirements for uses downstream. The Bureau indicates a
diversion requirement of about 260,000 acre-feet for the Animuas-La
Plata project. With the limited storage available and planned, the
Bureau’s operation studies indicated that there would be shortages in
certain years. The Bureau testified that shortages would run as high
as 49 percent but that they were tolerable. These figures were based
upon the 1954 status report on the project. Subsequent to the hear-
ings, I have been advised by the Bureau that their detailed studies
have now been completed and that the feasibility report will indicate
that the shortages will be less than anticipated, with a high of 31 per-
cent and an average for the 30-year period of only 3.6 percent. 'Fhis
is due principally to the fact that the final plan for the Animas-La
Plata provides more storage capacity than originally contemplated.

The Upper Colorado River Commission studies of the Animas River
resulted in a finding that there is ample water from the Animas River
for the Animas-La Plata project, even under conditions of adverse
streamn runoff, which is in agreement with the Bureau’s testumony to
the committee. The Jex study is in substantial agreement with the
Bureau’s studies with respect to future water needs in the Animas
River Basin and the La Plata River Basin.

The position of the Southwestern Water Conservation District is
that the Navajo Reservoir should be operated to meet all downstream
natural flow rights below the confluence of the Animas and San Juan
Rivers that may conflict with water uses from the Animas River and
from the La Plata River. The language in the legislation which has
been agreed to by the States of Colorado and New Mexico would
permit the downstream rights to be satisfied by releases from N avajo
Reservoir, provided there is a contract covering such releases, but
in any years when there are shortages all projects and contractors
benefiting from the Navajo Reservoir operation would be on parity
and shortages would be shared equitably in proportion to diversion
requirements. ‘

The district is concerned that there may be overburdening of the
water supply from Navajo Reservoir by future diversions out of the
basin and by future municipal and industrial uses downstream which
will result in excessive shortages during critical periods of runoff.
The district is unwilling to share such prospective excessive shortages.
The district wants the natural flow rights, which may conflict with
uses from the Animas River or its tributaries, to have the first priority
in releases from Navajo Reservoir. While I don’t believe that the
district is fully justified in its position, I can understand its concern
since any overburdening of the water supply from the N avajo Reser-
voir would be for future uses in New Mexico, including possible
additional transmountain diversions. The district takes the position
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that Colorado projects should not have to stand excessive shortages
because New Mexico tries to stretch the water sup ly of Navajo
Reservoir too thin. My own view is that, under the ﬁagislation, the
Secretary is charged with the responsibility of not overburdening the
Navajo Reservoir and he is prevented from entering into contracts
in the future which might result in excessive shortages. I believe
that the district is adequately protected. Also, as hereinafter dis-
cussed, in my opinion, the limitation of New Mexico uses by reason
of its entitlement under the compacts would prevent the overburden-
ing of Navajo Reservoir.

Comments and conclusions—New Mezico uses versus entitlement

Having determined the physical availability of water in the San
Juan Basin, it then becomes hecessary to examine the relationship of
the water physically available for use in New Mexico and New Mexi-

There appears to be agreement between the Bureau of Reclamation
and the State of New Mexico with respect to present and authorized
uses amounting to 275,100 acre-feet as follows: ,

Average annual stream depletion

Thousand

acre-feet

o R T LR R O i e 92. 3
Share of evaporation losses from main stem reservoirs..._______ - 777" 73.3
i (L A 6.8
s o e L R 24.7
i e R s 39: 0
DHER EOmR e oo, e s 39.0
Total by present and authorized projects__ _____________________ 275. 1

With the addition of the depletion requirements for the Navajo
Indian irrigation project (252,300 acre-feet) and the initial phase of
the San Juan-Chama project (110,000 acre-feet), New Mexico uses
would be increased to 637,400 acre-feet.

New Mexico has indicated that part of its water would be used for
the New Mexico portion of the Animas-La Plata project. The de-
pletions by the New Mexico portion are estimated to be 34,100 acre-
feet and the addition of this amount would raise New Mexico uses
to an estimated 671,500 acre-feet,.

Hereinbefore I expressed the opinion that under presently existing
flow conditions in the upper basin and without the authorization and
construction of additional storage there is no assurance that New
Mexico’s entitlement to water will exceed 692,000 acre-feet annually.
This would mean that, based upon the expected uses listed above,
only about 20,000 acre-feet would remain for future New Mexico
uses after development of the initial phase of the San Juan-Chama
%x'oject, the Navajo Indian irrigation project, and the Animas-La

lata project.

SUMMARY OF CONCLUSIONS

It is my conclusion that the long time flows physically available in
the San Juan Basin are sufficient, with the regulation from storage in
the Navajo Reservoir, to supply the requirements of potential devel-
opments in Colorado and the water requirements of the initial phase
of the San Juan project and the Navajo Indian irrigation project
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i eciable shortages. However, my studies indicate that
;:lgiﬁulfe ?lli)frf)ircult for New Mexico to justify any appreciable additional
development other than the Animas-La Plata project. Itluppe}ars
that New Mexico uses will be limited by its entitlement rather t mg
the physical availability of the water. 1f the above three meptlonfe
projects are constructed and operated additional future diversions for

y i future munici-
n-Chama project and water for appreciable )
g:j 323 !i]:gustrial usez in New Mexico do not appear to be available

without reduction in irrigation uses.

is my conclusion that there is sufficient water from the Animas
Ri{rt;axl',s Wi{h the Bureau’s plan for storage, for the Amrri)as-Lgt Izllag,a
project and that the Animas-La Plata project could be bene et yi
the release of water from Navajo Reservoir to meet existing rﬁq ura
flow rights below the confluence of the Animas and San ]%gsm. t;wers(i
In my opinion, the Southwestern Water Conservation 1st(1ilc Iileg
not be concerned that the Navajo Reservoir will be overburdened by
excessive demands because (1) the Secretary of the Interior 1sdpz'§;
vented by the legislation from overburdening the reservoir a.nt o)
New Mexico’s entitlemegxt, llmllt)s I\(Ii ew i\{lexwo uses to the extent tha

ir could not be overburdened. e

th%;eﬁe?:(in(;%and it, there has been no firm Lee Ferry (ilbhgztxﬁxo‘n
placed upon the San Juan River. It appears, howeveﬁ,‘ t azo yell‘g
will be a substantial contribution from the San ..Iuagl.l. 1v§.r m:he
the Lee Ferry obligation because of the physical inability to ufseNew
water, the place of New Mexico uses, and the limitation o
Mexico’s uses by its entitlement.
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Mr. Rocers. Does the gentleman from California have a unanimous-
consent request ?

Mr. Saunp. Yes, I have.

Mr. Rocers. Is there objection to the request of the gentleman
from California that he be given permission to insert in the record any
remarks he may have on Mr. McFarland’s report ?

The Chair hears none, and that request will be allowed.

COMMENTS ON COMMITTEE PrINT No. 5, 87TH CONGRESS, 1sT SESSION, WATER
SUPPLY FOR THE SAN JUAN-CHAMA RECLAMATION PROJECT AND THE NAvaJo
INDIAN IRRIGATION Prosect, BY HoN. D. S. SAUND

Committee Print No. 5 is a staff memorandum prepared by Sidney L. Me-
Farland, engineering consultant, Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs,
House of Representatives. Stated objectives are the determination of (1) the
amount of water which New Mexico might expect to be entitled to under the
Colorado River compact and the upper Colorado River compact, (2) the physi-
cal availability of water to supply requirements of existing and authorized de-
velopments plus the proposed Navajo, San Juan-Chama (initial phase) and the
Animas-La Plata projects, and (3) whether the proposed uses in New Mexico
would be within New Mexico’s entitlement. Mr. McFarland’s study was in ef-
fect a review and an evaluation of studies made by the States of New Mexico
and Colorado, the Upper Colorado River Commission, the Bureau of Reclama-
tion and others. G

His primary conclusion is stated on page 18: “It appears that New Mexico
uses will be limited by its entitlement rather than the physical availability of
the water.” There can be no sharp disagreement with that conclusion, but
there is room for some question as to the bases from which it is drawn. Mani-
festly New Mexico will be limited by its entitlement, but it appears that such
limitation may well be considerably more restrictive than assumed in the memo-
randum. Furthermore, the physical limitation on water supply should not be
necessarily assigned to a minor position,

The memorandum says (pp. 6, 17). “there is no assurance that New Mexico’s
entitlement to water will exceed 692,000 acre-feet annually,” which would cor-
respond to a total upper basin entitlement of 6,200,000 acre-feet a year. How-
ever, statements and implications on the same pages, that the water require-
ments of the projects proposed in bills now pending, plus existing and pre-
viously committed uses, would not exceed New Mexico's entitlement are obvi-
ously based on the assumption that the entitlement will be at least equal te
692,000 acre-feet a year. Indeed the memorandum implies that it might even
be greater with anthorization and construction of additional major storage
reservoirs in the upper basin. In the light of present circumstances and knowl-
edge of the hydrology of the Colorado River Basin such assumptions are un-
warranted. New Mexico's annual entitlement may well turn out to be con-
siderably less than 692,000 acre-feet. There are too many unknowns as to the
legal rights and obligations of the upper basin to rely on such a figure. More-
over, construction of additional storage might increase evaporation losses to
the extent that on-site uses in New Mexico would have to be reduced to keep
within its entitlement. The memorandum also fails to indicate the dependable
supply available to the lower basin, if the upper basin depletion were 6.2
million acre-feet. .

In the last paragraph on page 15 of the memorandum it is concladed that there
will be sufficient water available from the Navajo Reservoir “on the shortage-free
basis,” after making allowance for pbresent uses and for potential developments
in Colorado, to meet the requirements of the initial phase San Juan-Chama, the
Navajo Indian and the Hammond projects, and leave at least 126,000 acre-feet
a year for future use. This conclusion apparently is based upon a study by the
Upper Colorado River Commission which is mentioned in the memorandum but
which has not been made publicly available. The conclusion is definitely not
supported by those authoritative studies which have been published. The Bureau
of Reclamation studies in the September 1960 report referred to in the committee
print (pp. 4, 8), as well as a Burean study furnished to the subcommittee about
May 1, 1961, show that after allowance for the initial phase San Juan-Chama
project, potential developments in Colorado, regulatory waste and natural flow

VT—

Jm»mw«..A A D

SAN Jr @

rights below Farming: .,
on a “shortage-free 1.
mond projects. The \.
committee print show .
and increase the yield -
studies would result i,
The last sentence of
calculated in the Bure: .
able for future use, i-
spills cannot be acconn . .
is good indication tl:
that there are undevel o
Farmington, N. Mex. ii.¢
be held over for yeir~ m
losses, so that the ner .1
The first paragraph g
author might advocate eve
1953 through 1956. Sucl e
hydrology. The criticuliy
to realistic hydrologic ang
projects. Mr. McFarland
“* * % jt is the extend.d
period which become the e
needed, ete.” {

Mr. Rocers. Is then
committee at thistin?

If not, the subi: s
morning.

(Whereupon, at i :li
convene at 9:45a.m., [

*an &8s

= ®

s

RO

Co



3

-2 unanimous-

he gentleman
the record any

ed.

SESSION, WATER
ND THE NAVAJO

' Si?& Mec-
InsuliNy Affairs,

tion of (1) the
>d to under the
. (2) the physi-
| authorized de-
phase) and the
in New Mexico
tudy was in ef-
of New Mexico
au of Reclama-

at New Mexico
availability of
conclusion, but
- drawn. Mani-
hears that such
~«1in the memo-
- should not be

t New Mexico's
hich would cor-
- a year. ITow-
- water require-
isting and pre-
ement are obvi-
t least equal to
it it might even
| major storage
nces and knowl-
uptions are un-
out to be con-
iowns as to the
. figure., More-
ration losses to
reduced to keep

t pendable
L ere 6.2

iuded that there
he shortage-free
al developments
uan-Chama, the
26,000 acre-feet
: a study by the
emorandum but
s definitely not
:d. The Bureau
n the committee
ommittee about
an Juan-Chama
nd natural flow

SAN JUAN-CHAMA RECLAMATION PROJECT 351

rights below Farmington, the dependable annual yield from Navajo Reservoir

on a “shortage-free basis” will be barely enoug
mond projects. The New Mexico studies discussed on pages 9 and 10 of the
committee print show conclusively that attempts to reduce the calculated spills
and increase the yield materially above the amounts indicated by the Bureau
studies would result in severe and intolerable shortages in critical dry periods.
The last sentence of the second paragraph on page 8 of the print, that the spills
calculated in the Bureau studies are an indication of the amount of water avail-
able for future use, is likely to mislead the casual reader. Those computed
spills cannot be accounted as available for future use in New Mexico unless there
is ‘good indication that such spills could be regulated. There is no indication
that there are undeveloped major reservoir sites on the San Juan River above
Farmington, N. Mex. Regulation of such spills would require that stored water
be held over for years and there would be attendant increase in evaporation
losses, so that the net effect on the available supply might be small or nil.
The first paragraph on page 12 leaves the unfortunate impression that the
author might advocate excluding from consideration the 4 exceedingly dry years
1953 through 1956. Such exclusion would of course violate the basic principles of
hydrology. The critically dry years, particularly those in sequence, are the keys
to realistic hydrologic analysis and should never be excluded when planning new
projects. Mr. McFarland recognizes this principle when he states on page 5,
«x * * it is the extended drought conditions which occur during the overall
period which become the eritical factor in project design, in determining storage

needed, etc.”

Mr. Rocers. Ts there any further business to come before the sub-
committee at this time? k ; ; !

If not, the subcommittee will stand adjourned until 9:45 in the

morning. : 3
(Whereupon, at 5:10 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned, to re-

convene at 9 :45 a.m., Friday, June 2, 1961.)
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